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Abstract

Why do developing countries give foreign aid? Although emerging donors are gaining
importance in development finance, lack of systematic data on their aid allocation limits
our understanding of their motives. We address this gap using detailed data on a major new
donor, Turkey, since 1992. We show that domestic politics has had a large impact on Turkey’s
priorities in giving aid. Turkish aid used to be determined by international alignments and
co-ethnicity, but after the Islamic AKP took power political ties lost importance. Turkey
began to give more economic aid to trade partners and more humanitarian aid to Muslim
nations. While this new focus on trade ties makes Turkey more similar to traditional donors,
the growing role of cultural ties sets Turkey apart. The broader lesson of this study on Turkey
is that government change can significantly influence the way emerging donors give aid and
these changes can vary in predictable ways across different types of aid.
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1 Introduction

The growing importance of developing countries as aid donors is a significant change in

development finance. Until recently, these “emerging” (or new) donors have been primarily

recipients, but today they give more than 10% of global aid (Walz and Ramachandran,

2011; Dreher, Fuchs and Nunnenkamp, 2013). Moreover, this trend is likely to continue

as developing countries become richer, which has led one observer to argue that a “silent

revolution” is underway (Woods, 2008). These developments may have positive or negative

consequences for recipient states depending on how and why emerging donors give aid.

Broadly, there are two views on emerging donors’ motives. Those who suspect that new

donors are mainly motivated by self-interest warn developing countries of “donors who are

more interested in extracting [their] resources than in building [their] capacity” and “new

colonialism”.1 Others claim that emerging donors are motivated by solidarity with other

developing economies and have the potential to promote growth.2

The scarcity of reliable data on new donors remains a major obstacle to studying their

motives systematically. Walz and Ramachandran (2011, 6) note that there is “a conspicuous

lack of clear data from some of the largest and most rapidly evolving aid donors such as

China, India and Brazil. Many countries have no standard system for reporting [official

development aid], or even definitions of what qualifies as development assistance”. For this

reason, although existing studies on emerging donors have made important contributions,

they are limited to a small number of donor countries and years (Dreher, Nunnenkamp and

Thiele, 2011; Dreher and Fuchs, 2015; Fuchs and Vadlamannati, 2013).

In this paper we contribute to the literature on foreign aid by analysing the bilateral aid

allocation of a major new donor, Turkey, since 1992. The data come from the Organisation

for Economic Co-operation and Development Development Assistance Committee (OECD

DAC) database and have a number of advantageous features that allow a detailed analysis

of this emerging donor. Turkey is not a member of the OECD DAC, but has reported to

the DAC database since 1992. Turkish bilateral aid has been recorded according to the

guidelines and definitions of the OECD, which facilitates comparison with the traditional
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OECD donors.3 Moreover, our data are sector-level, which allows us to disaggregate total aid

into its economic and humanitarian components and test whether Turkey gives different

types of aid for different reasons. Using this long series of data we can study new questions

such as the effect of domestic political and economic change on emerging donor aid. In

addition to data availability, Turkey merits study due to its size. Turkey is among the world’s

20 largest economies and since 2003 has given more than $600 million dollars of aid annually.

According to an OECD estimate Turkey was the second largest emerging aid donor after

China in 2008 (Smith, Fordelone and Zimmermann, 2010, 2-3) and in 2011 Turkey’s aid

budget exceeded one billion dollars (author’s calculation based on OECD data).4 In short,

this paper analyses the aid allocation of a major new donor using reliable data over several

years.

Our main finding is that the Islamist AKP, which came to power in 2003 has made Turkey’s

aid program much larger and changed its priorities. Before the AKP the two main determi-

nants of Turkish aid, aside from recipient need, were international alignments and ethnic ties.

These factors lost their importance when the AKP came to power; Turkey began to give more

economic aid to its trade partners and more humanitarian aid to Muslim countries. Compar-

ing Turkey to traditional donors, the growing importance of trade ties has made Turkey more

similar to traditional donors whereas the growing role of cultural ties in humanitarian aid

makes Turkey different from them.

To our knowledge this is the first paper to explore the role of domestic politics in emerg-

ing donor aid even though there are separate literatures on new donors and domestic-

international linkages, which are cited below. We show that domestic politics can change an

emerging donor’s priorities and that these changes may vary across different types of aid.

We propose that one reason for such variation is that different types of aid have different

domestic political consequences. For instance, humanitarian crises are often newsworthy,

which motivates politicians to distribute humanitarian aid in ways that will appeal to the

general public whereas economic aid projects are less visible, which means weaker incen-

tives to use economic aid for populist goals. Similar to Milner and Tingley (2015), who argue

that foreign policy tools such as foreign aid and economic sanctions need to be understood
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differently because they have different domestic consequences, our findings suggest that it

may be beneficial to analyse different types of aid separately for they can also have different

domestic consequences. Of course, this paper is limited to the analysis of one country, which

means that our findings cannot be generalized to all emerging donors. We hope that our

work will encourage other scholars to study the effects of domestic politics on other emerging

donors as more data become available.

We proceed as follows. In the next section we briefly review Turkish foreign policy in the

period under study. Sections 3 and 4 present our theoretical framework and research design.

In section 5 we analyse the determinants of Turkish aid in different time periods. Then in

section 6 we report on the differences and similarities between Turkey and traditional OECD

donors. The final section concludes by discussing the broader implications and limitations

of our paper.

2 The Impact of the 2002 Election on Turkish Politics

The purpose of this section is to briefly review Turkish politics in the post-Cold War era and

highlight the significance of the 2002 election. This discussion will motivate the hypotheses

we test below.

Turkey, a reliable ally of the West during the Cold War, maintained its Western focus

in the 1990’s. Between 1990 and 2002 all Turkish governments (with a brief exception)

ideologically belonged to “Kemalism”, the pro-Western, nationalist and secular founding

ideology of the country. Turkey continued its efforts to become a full member of the European

Union, but remained uninterested in its eastern neighbours (Özel, 2003). One active area of

Turkish foreign policy was the newly independent Turkic nations in Central Asia (Azerbaijan,

Turkmenistan, Kazakhstan, Uzbekistan and Kyrgyzstan). Turkey launched a broad effort to

form closer links these republics and in 1992 established the main coordinating agency of

Turkish foreign aid, TIKA (Türk İşbirliği ve Koordinasyon Ajansı Başkanlığı), with the express

goal of providing aid to co-ethnic nations (Fidan and Nurdun, 2008). However, Turkey

suffered from significant economic and political instability in the 1990’s and had limited
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ability to give aid broadly (Özel, 2003).

In 2002 Turkish politics experienced a fundamental break. A severe economic crisis in

2001 caused the economy to contract by almost 10%. In the 2002 election the Turkish party

system collapsed. The big winner of the election was the newly-founded AKP (Adalet ve

Kalkınma Partisi), which won two-thirds of the seats in the parliament and formed the first

single-party government in Turkey in more than a decade. Since 2002 the AKP has won

four consecutive elections by providing economic stability and increasing the role of Islam

in public life (Müftüler-Baç and Keyman, 2012). Virtually all observers of Turkish politics

agree that the AKP victory in 2002 was a momentous change that brought to power a new set

of conservative and ethnically diverse interests (see, for example Öniş and Keyman, 2003;

Yavuz, 2009; Aktürk, 2012). The rise of the AKP gave a new group of foreign policy elites the

opportunity to implement their vision (Ipek, 2015). The AKP’s foreign policy is based on the

view that Turkey’s strictly pro-Western foreign policy has become inadequate and Turkey,

given its historical legacy and geographical position, should be more active, especially in the

Middle East (Davutoğlu, 2001).

Turkish foreign policy has undergone a number of changes since 2002. In general, AKP

governments have pursued a more active foreign policy than their predecessors (Bayer

and Keyman, 2012). Although there have been setbacks recently, Turkey’s relations with

its neighbours improved significantly between 2002 and 2010, partially as a result of the

“zero problems with neighbours” policy, which sought to improve Turkey’s relations with

its neighbours (Özel and Özcan, 2011). Another source of rapprochement was the AKP’s

Islamist ideology. In contrast to previous Turkish governments, the AKP comes from the

Islamist tradition, which has emphasized the worldwide Muslim community (ummah) and

attacked Turkish nationalists as “ethnicist” (kavmiyetci) (Aktürk, 2012, 177-179). The Islamic

ideology of the AKP, combined with the AKP’s support for Islamist groups in Syria and Egypt

and falling out with Israel, has led observers such as former US diplomat Peter Galbraith

to conclude that “Turkey used to identify itself as a nationalist Kemalist regime; today it is

Sunni [. . . ] With the AKP, being a Sunni has become the common denominator and the AKP

chose to emphasize this identity” (Radikal, 12.31.2012) Based on these observations we test
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below if Muslim countries receive more aid from Turkey in the AKP era than before.

A second important development has been the increasing role of economic factors in

foreign policy. Turkey’s foreign trade has grown from 23% of its GDP in 1995 to almost

40% by 2005 and domestic interest groups who rely on this trade have become influential

(Kirişçi, 2009). According to Kirişçi, before the AKP came to power Turkey’s foreign policy was

driven by security considerations. However, under the AKP Turkey has become a “trading

state”, whose primary foreign policy goals include seeking markets and economic benefits

(Kirişçi and Kaptanoğlu, 2011, 701). This account leads us to the hypothesis that perhaps

AKP governments have used foreign aid more strongly to gain economic advantages such as

access to new export markets.

To summarize, there is a consensus that Turkish politics experienced a sudden and

dramatic change when the AKP came into office in 2002. A new set of decision-makers

with different preferences and constituency came to power which led to significant shifts in

domestic and foreign policy. This sudden change in Turkish politics gives us an ideal case to

observe the effects of domestic political change on the aid policies of a major new donor.

3 Theoretical Framework

This section proposes a theoretical framework to analyse Turkish aid that is flexible, incor-

porates several recipient characteristics, distinguishes between different types of aid and

allows for the possibility that different governments have used aid to pursue different foreign

policy goals.

Domestic Political Change and Foreign Aid Allocation

Scholars have shown that there are strong links between domestic politics and interstate

relations. For example, especially in less developed states, government turnover is often

followed by changes in trade relations (McGillivray and Smith, 2004) and how the country

votes at the United Nations (Dreher and Jensen, 2013). In the US context domestic actors are

heavily involved in foreign policy-making to shape its consequences (Milner and Tingley,
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2015). Studying OECD DAC members, Therien and Noel (2000) and Tingley (2010) show that

government turnover in a donor country affects how that country distributes aid. In this

paper we extend this line of research to Turkey.

We expect a relationship between domestic politics and foreign policy, because different

governments often rely on the support of different constituencies. Domestic groups may

have different policy preferences due to conflicting economic interests or divisions along

religious, ethnic and ideological lines (Leeds, Mattes and Vogel, 2009). We expect differences

in group priorities to be reflected in the policies that leaders make, because each leader needs

to satisfy its support base to remain in power (Bueno de Mesquita et al., 2003). Importantly,

we do not predict every instance of government turnover to lead to a significant change in

policy; we only expect to observe it when the new government represents a different core

group than its predecessor (Leeds, Mattes and Vogel, 2009).

Based on the scholarly consensus that the AKP’s victory in 2002 brought to power a new

set of interests, we hypothesize that this significant break in Turkish politics will be reflected

in Turkish foreign aid policies. Strong economic performance has allowed AKP elites to

increase the total amount of aid Turkey gives (Ipek, 2015). Our contribution is to analyse the

distribution of this aid in detail and explore the changes in Turkey’s priorities.

Disaggregating Sectors of Aid

Motivated by recent work on foreign aid, we argue that economic and humanitarian Turkish

aid are driven by different factors, which means that they need to be analysed separately

(Nielsen, 2013). First of all, economic and humanitarian aid respond to different types of

recipient needs. Economic aid helps support a recipient’s long-term developmental goals

through education and technical assistance. Examples of Turkey’s economic aid include

funding new schools and training state officials in the areas of banking and statistics in

recipient countries (Özkan and Demirtepe, 2012, 659). In contrast, humanitarian aid is more

appropriate for immediate disaster relief and aims to provide basic necessities for victims of

natural and man-made disasters. For instance, Turkish humanitarian aid to Pakistan after

the 2010 floods consisted mainly of food, medicine, tents, and medical personnel to work at

6



temporary hospitals (Republic of Turkey, Ministry of Foreign Affairs, N.d.).5

Secondly, relative to long-standing problems of underdevelopment in other countries,

humanitarian crises attract more attention from the public and the media (Shoemaker and

Reese, 2011). If people pay closer attention to where the government sends humanitarian

aid, then the government has incentives to give humanitarian aid in ways that please the

general public and gain popularity (Strömberg, 2007). A good example is then-Prime Minister

Erdogan’s visit to Somalia (a majority Muslim country) in 2011 during the holy month of

Ramadan; his visit was highly publicized and accompanied by Turkey’s highest humanitarian

aid package (77 million dollars) to the country. In contrast to humanitarian aid, economic

aid, which is less monitored by the public, can be more easily used to benefit special interests.

Such differences matter, because politicians use foreign policy tools with different domestic

consequences in different ways (Milner and Tingley, 2015). Consequently, we can expect

Turkish governments to use humanitarian and economic aid in different ways that advance

the government’s international as well as domestic political goals.

[FIGURE 1]

In Figure 1 we take a look at the broad trends in Turkish aid. It shows that the initial

increase after 2002 was driven completely by the increase in economic aid. Turkish human-

itarian aid increased only after 2010 and this increase was due the humanitarian crisis in

Syria and the aid Turkey gave to Syrians. When we exclude aid to Syria the increase in Turkish

humanitarian aid disappears.6 Figure 1 lends initial support to our hypothesis that Turkey

distributes economic and humanitarian aid for different purposes.7

The Role of Recipient Characteristics

We include a set of recipient characteristics in our baseline models and test several additional

covariates in robustness checks. First, recipients’ need for aid is naturally an important factor

in Turkey’s aid allocation. We use multiple indicators of long- and short-term needs.

Secondly, we expect to see a significant relationship between Turkish aid and indicators of

recipients’ economic and political value, because previous literature has consistently found
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that donor interest impacts aid allocation (Alesina and Dollar, 2000). Moreover, we expect

the relationship between Turkish aid and a recipient’s commercial importance to be stronger

in the AKP era given AKP governments’ efforts to gain prestige and export markets abroad

(Kirişçi and Kaptanoğlu, 2011).

Thirdly, good governance has become an increasingly important part of the debate on

foreign aid. Traditional donors have pledged to reward well-governed countries with more

aid, because aid given to corrupt authoritarian regimes may be stolen or used to buttress the

regime rather than promote development (Easterly, 2006). Anecdotal evidence suggests that

Turkey prioritizes economic ties over human rights in its dealings with repressive regimes

(Özel and Özcan, 2011, 128). Here we conduct the first systematic test of the link between

governance and Turkish aid.

Another potentially significant factor is cultural affinity. Donors may give more aid to

culturally similar recipients for instrumental or altruistic purposes (Neumayer, 2003b). Such

altruism stems from demands by donor country citizens that their state help co-ethnic and

co-religious nations. Elected officials, who need to respond to the public’s demands in order

to stay in power, are likely to distribute aid accordingly, especially in more dramatic cases

(such as the aftermath of a natural disaster) that attract more attention from citizens.

We measure cultural similarity in ethnic and religious terms. Importantly, we allow the

weight of cultural factors to change over time depending on the ideology of the government

ruling Turkey.

Since Turkey’s aid programme was founded in the 1990’s to support newly independent

Turkic nations we expect to find a strong relationship between ethnic ties and Turkish aid in

the pre-AKP era. However, we expect the importance of ethnic ties to diminish in the AKP

period as a result of Sunni-Muslim identity replacing language as the core cultural feature of

Turkishness (Saraçoğlu and Demirkol, 2015). There is some evidence of such change in the

aggregate aid share of the five Turkic nations in Central Asia. Between 1992 and 2002 Turkic

nations received almost 50% of all Turkish foreign aid, but in the AKP era their share fell to

35% on average, which is still significant and yet lower.

Religion is another important source of group identity (Neumayer, 2003b). We expect the
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impact of Muslim solidarity to increase under the AKP governments because of the greater

role of religion in the AKP’s ideology. Given the greater visibility of humanitarian aid, one

can expect a more pronounced increase in the importance of religion in humanitarian aid.

4 Data and Methods

In this section we describe our empirical research design in detail. Our unit of analysis is a

donor-recipient-year. In the first set of analyses we compare the aid allocations of different

Turkish governments (pre-AKP and AKP-era) and the only donor in our sample is Turkey. In

the second set of analyses we contrast Turkey’s aid allocation to that OECD DAC donors. The

universe of recipients is all low and middle income countries based on World Bank criteria.

Dependent Variables

Our dependent variable is the logged amount of aid (in constant US dollars) given to a recipi-

ent in a year.8 Data on aid disbursement come from the OECD DAC9 and we disaggregate a

donor’s total aid into “humanitarian” and “economic” aid using the OECD categorization.10

Our results are robust to using as an alternative dependent variable the percentage of a

donor’s aid given to a recipient.

Independent Variables

We create a dichotomous variable AKP to indicate the years in which Turkey is governed by

the AKP. Because the AKP came to power in November 2002, this variable takes the value of 0

until 2002, and 1 for the years 2003 and onwards.

Our first indicator of recipient need is Infant Mortality, which is defined as the number

of infants dying before reaching one year of age (per 1,000 live births) in recipient country

(World Bank, 2015). Infant mortality captures the level of abject poverty. Second, we control

for the recipient’s GDP per capita (World Bank, 2015). This variable is related to, but distinct

from infant mortality. Although many countries in the world have achieved low infant
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mortality rates they continue to vary greatly in wealth. For instance, in former communist

countries such as Moldova and Serbia infant mortality is as low as Saudi Arabia even though

the former have much lower GDP per capita. These two variables are lagged by one year to

avoid endogeneity. Our third indicator, Disaster Victims, is the number of people affected

by disasters (natural and man-made) in a given year and measures the need for emergency

relief (Guha-Sapir, Below and Hoyois, N.d.). All three variables are logged.

We measure a recipient’s economic importance by its level of imports from Turkey (Barbi-

eri and Keshk, 2012). This variable, Imports from Donor, is logged and lagged by one year.11

We measure the political relations between Turkey and other recipients by the similarity of

their votes in the United Nations General Assembly (UNGA) (Strezhnev, Voeten and Bailey,

2009). UN Voting Similarity is also lagged and varies between -1 and 1.12

We measure cultural similarity between Turkey and recipient nations along ethnic and re-

ligious lines. Our indicators of cultural similarity are continuous and measure the percentage

of people in a recipient country that are similar to the population of Turkey, which is majority

Turkish and Muslim. Common Language Group is the percentage recipient population that

speaks a Turkic language (Fearon, 2003). Common Religion is the percentage of Muslim

people in a recipient country (Barro and McCleary, 2003). Our results are robust to using

dichotomous measures of cultural similarity based on the largest ethnic and religious groups

in a recipient nation.

Our two indicators of good governance are a recipient’s level of democracy and respect

for human rights. Democracy is the recipient’s yearly democracy index score (Polity2) from

the Polity IV data set and varies between -10 and 10 (Jaggers and Gurr, 1995). Political Terror

Scale measures violations of physical and personal integrity rights committed by a recipient

state (Wood and Gibney, 2010). We lag these variables by one year.

Control variables include recipient’s population (World Bank, 2015) and the geographical

distance between Turkey and recipient (Mayer and Zignago, 2011). Both variables are logged.

Lastly, we capture Turkey’s ability to give aid by controlling for Turkey’s GDP per capita, GDP

growth rate (World Bank, 2015) and number of disaster victims in a given year (Guha-Sapir,

Below and Hoyois, N.d.).
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As robustness checks we explore the effects of several other variables including denom-

inational differences among Muslim recipients (Shia versus Sunni), recipients’ historical

ties to the Ottoman Empire, and the ideological positions of Turkish governments on the

left-right scale. Including additional controls does not have an impact on our main findings.

These robustness checks and summary statistics are presented in the appendix.

Statistical Model

We analyse our data using the Tobit estimator, which offers significant advantages over

alternative methods (Wooldridge, 2001). Turkish aid data have a large cluster of observations

at zero and only take nonnegative values. The simple OLS would produce biased estimates

in this case. Another alternative, the Heckman selection model, requires us to include at

least one variable that influences the selection (“gate-keeping”) stage but not the outcome

(“allocation”) stage. Several scholars have noted the difficulty of finding such a variable in

the foreign aid context and thus used the Tobit estimator, which deals with nonnegative data

by estimating in a single equation whether an observation will receive aid and the amount

of this aid (Dreher, Nunnenkamp and Thiele, 2011; Nielsen, 2013). Although our preferred

estimator is Tobit, our findings are robust to Heckman and OLS estimators as well.13 In all

models robust standard errors are clustered by recipient.

Our preferred specification is a nested model that includes each explanatory variable of

interest and its interaction with the AKP indicator. The nested regression model is preferable

to running two separate regressions on two subsamples (pre-AKP and AKP eras), because

the interaction terms can directly tell us the size and statistical significance of any change in

Turkish aid after 2003.14 We took care to ensure that multicollinearity does not inflate our

standard errors and make it difficult to detect statistically significant effects. Specifically, we

used model comparison tests to check that regressions including these interaction terms fit

the data better than other specifications. To deal with autocorrelation we include a lagged

dependent variable in every model.

Since Tobit is a nonlinear estimator, regression coefficients are not informative about

substantive effects. More importantly, we cannot directly interpret the statistical or sub-

11



stantive significance of our interaction terms (Ai and Norton, 2003). For this reason, we

follow the example of Dreher, Nunnenkamp and Thiele (2011) and in the main text present

the marginal effect of each independent variable and the corresponding t-statistic. We

provide regression coefficient tables in the appendix. Although researchers often use sam-

ple means when estimating marginal effects, these may be substantively unrepresentative.

Therefore, we average over the observed values in our sample as recommended by Hanmer

and Ozan Kalkan (2013).15 For each explanatory variable we show the marginal effect and

the corresponding standard errors (in parentheses), evaluated for the AKP indicator equal

to zero and, respectively, equal to one, at the mean of the other explanatory variables. We

also conducted Wald tests for equality for each pair of marginal effects and the p-values of

these tests are shown in squared brackets. For example, the marginal effect for Common

Language Group in the pre-AKP era is 0.83 (s.e.=0.22) and its marginal effect in the AKP era is

0.40 (s.e.=0.22). We can reject the null hypothesis of no difference between the two effects at

the 0.04 level.

5 Results

Table 1 compares Turkish aid before and after the AKP came to power. At first glance we can

make a number of observations. First, several of the interactions with AKP are statistically

significant, which implies that the determinants of Turkish aid have changed when the AKP

came to power. Secondly, the estimates for total and economic aid are quite similar, which is

not surprising, because economic aid makes up a bigger portion of Turkey’s total aid than

does humanitarian aid. To avoid repetition we will not discuss estimates for total aid in the

remainder of the text. Thirdly, changes in economic and humanitarian aid are different.

Economic aid, once strongly related to international alignment and ethnic ties, became

focused on Turkey’s commercial interests. In contrast, in humanitarian aid shared religion

gained importance.

It is clear from Table 1 that Turkey gives more aid to Turkic nations, but this effect was

significantly larger before the AKP came to power. Before 2003, the level of economic aid
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going to a recipient that is 90% Turkic would be on average 110% higher than a recipient with

no Turkic population. After 2003 this number fell by more than half to 43%. This drop in

the effect of Turkish identity supports the argument that under the AKP governments the

importance of ethnic ties to other countries has diminished (Saraçoğlu and Demirkol, 2015).

What is the effect of religious similarity? AKP has raised the level of aid to Muslim nations,

but only humanitarian aid. The effect size is relatively large; under the AKP governments a

100% Muslim recipient receives 50% more humanitarian aid than a comparable non-Muslim

recipient. One explanation for the AKP’s selective favouritism is the higher visibility of

humanitarian crises. If AKP supporters follow crises in Muslim nations closely, their attention

provides the government with an opportunity to portray itself as a benefactor to fellow

Muslims and gain popularity. However, the public pays less attention to the distribution

of economic aid, which reduces the government’s incentives to deviate from commercial

interests.

Commercial ties gained and political ties lost importance after the AKP came to power.

Before 2003 Turkey did not give significantly more aid to its trade partners, but after 2003, a

country that goes from zero imports from Turkey to the sample average is expected to receive

120% more economic aid. Note that the size of this increase is comparable to effect of being

a co-ethnic recipient. This finding is robust to using bilateral trade instead of Turkish exports

and consistent with the account of Kirişçi and Kaptanoğlu (2011). In contrast, political ties

became statistically and substantively insignificant after 2003. This change reflects the AKP’s

efforts to engage neighbours, some of which are international pariahs. As Turkey began

to give aid to countries that vote differently from the Western bloc, UN Voting Similarity

became a less useful predictor of Turkish aid.

Can the 2001 financial crisis that preceded the AKP governments provide a deeper ex-

planation for the growing importance of trade ties?16 Perhaps after such a severe crisis a

non-AKP government would also use economic aid to increase Turkish exports and trade,

which means that government turnover is not critical. This alternative explanation wrongly

assumes that all post-crisis governments pursue similar policies. While the AKP sought to

diversify and expand Turkey’s trade portfolio after 2003 it never pursued the mercantilist goal
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of increasing exports and limiting imports. In fact, under AKP Turkey’s imports have grown

faster than its exports (Öniş and Güven, 2011). In contrast, often governments that come to

power during or soon after an economic crisis follow beggar-thy-neighbour policies. Most

possibly in 2003 there were some non-AKP parties that would use aid to increase trade, but

also others that would cut foreign aid and adopt protectionism. For this reason, we find the

claim that any government following a crisis would allocate aid to promote aid unconvincing.

Recipient needs matter for Turkey’s aid allocation. Turkey gives more economic aid to

poorer countries and more humanitarian aid to those that suffered deadlier disasters. Infant

Mortality is negatively and significantly related to humanitarian aid.

Institutional quality has some effect on Turkish aid. Democracy is not a significant

predictor of economic aid, but in the AKP period Turkey gives more humanitarian aid to

more democratic countries. On the other hand, Turkey gives more humanitarian aid to

countries with worse human rights records. This negative correlation between aid and

human rights could be due to repressive countries having greater humanitarian need that is

not captured by other measures.

As expected, Turkey gives more economic aid when Turkish economy is doing better, but

humanitarian aid is not affected by the economy or disasters in Turkey. Turkey gives more

aid to more populous and geographically closer countries, but the effect of Distance has

weakened since 2003. We attribute these changes to the more active foreign policy Turkey

has pursued under the AKP.

[TABLE 1]

Sensitivity Analyses

We conduct several sensitivity checks for each type of aid. To conserve space, these analyses

are presented in the appendix. Our results are broadly robust to using the Heckman and

OLS estimators. Using alternative versions of our key variables produce similar findings:

changing the dependent variable to the percentage of Turkish aid or measuring cultural

similarity with a dichotomous variable do not change the results.

14



We expand our models by including other control variables that capture religious, political

and historical recipient characteristics: whether a Muslim country has a Sunni or Shia-

majority, and recipient’s former status as an Ottoman territory (or colony).17 In addition,

we control for the Turkish government’s left-right ideology in a given year to show that our

findings are robust to controlling for changes in government other than the AKP’s rise to

power. We construct this variable, Donor Government’s L-R Ideology, using a methodology

similar to Huber, Ragin and Stephens (1993). Briefly, for each year we obtained data from the

Comparative Party Manifesto Project (Klingemann et al., 2006) on the ideological positions

of parties in the government (on a left-right scale) and then weighted each party’s position

by its share of cabinet seats.

Including those additional controls does not affect our original findings. We find that

under AKP governments Turkey began to favour former Ottoman territories, which is con-

sistent with the idea that the AKP has pursued a neo-Ottoman foreign policy. Turning to

Government’s L-R Ideology, before the AKP, leftist governments in Turkey gave more aid, but

after 2003 a government’s left-right ideology ceased to have an impact.

Syria is an outlier among Turkey’s humanitarian aid recipients since 2011, but excluding

Syria does not change the results. We also consider that Turkish aid may have evolved across

AKP governments. We re-ran the analyses excluding the years since 2007, which marks the

AKP’s second election victory. Our results remain similar in this shorter panel.

We have dealt with endogeneity so far by lagging time-variant variables and without good

instrumental variables a better solution is difficult to find. However, since Turkey gives on

average less than five million dollars to a recipient, Turkish aid is unlikely to change recipient

characteristics like infant mortality or UN voting patterns. One exception is Imports from

Donor. The positive association between Turkish exports and aid in the AKP era could be due

to exports leading to more Turkish aid (i.e. Turkey rewards importers with more aid) or aid

leading to greater exports (i.e. Turkey uses aid to open up markets). However, regardless of

the direction of causality, our basic finding – that economically important countries receive

more aid from Turkey after 2003 – holds.
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6 Is Turkey Different Than Traditional Donors?

In this section we compare OECD DAC donors to Turkey in the pre-AKP and AKP eras. We

show that Turkey and traditional donors have become more similar after 2003 as Turkish

economic aid became primarily focused on trade partners and other factors lost their impor-

tance. Meanwhile, the growing importance of cultural similarity in Turkey’s humanitarian

aid makes it different from traditional donors.

Our research design is similar to the previous section. We run nested Tobit regressions

to test for differences between traditional donors and Turkey.18 The unit of analysis is a

donor-recipient-year. The dependent variable is the amount of aid given to a recipient. We

again study economic and humanitarian aid separately to capture sector-specific dynamics.

Since estimates of total and economic aid are sufficiently similar, we do not present models

of total aid. We interact our independent variables with a DAC indicator that is coded 1 for

the OECD DAC members and 0 for Turkey. Our models include the same set of explanatory

variables as before. Since we now have several donors besides Turkey, dyadic variables (e.g.

Distance) are calculated for the relevant donor-recipient dyad. We measure ethnic/religious

similarity between donors and recipients using the percentage of people in a recipient who

belong to the largest ethnic/religious group in donor country.

Results

Table 2 presents our findings on the similarities and differences between Turkey and other

donors. We start with cultural ties. Both ethnic and religious similarity has an effect on DAC

donors. However, the effects are stronger for Turkish aid. Relative to DAC donors, Turkey

gave more economic aid to culturally similar recipients before 2003, but now prefers to give

them more humanitarian aid. This shift has made Turkish humanitarian aid different from

DAC aid.

Could higher Turkish aid to Muslims be due to the War on Terror, which has led all donors

to engage Muslim countries more after 2003? To test this alternative explanation we replace

Common Religion by three variables that measure the percentage of Christians, Muslims
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and followers of other religions in a recipient nation. We also interact these variables with

the DAC indicator. We continue to find that Turkey gives more humanitarian aid to Muslim

nations not only than before also more than traditional donors do. This result strengthens

our claim that the change in Turkish humanitarian aid was primarily due to political change

in Turkey.

We now turn to donors’ political and economic interests. In the current era both Turkey

and traditional donors give more aid to their trade partners, but political similarity (as

measured by UNGA voting) does not have an effect on either. Political similarity mattered

strongly for Turkish aid before 2003, but it lost its importance in the AKP period.

Both traditional donors and Turkey respond to recipient need. They give more aid to

countries that have low GDP per capita or suffered deadlier disasters. Turkey seems more

responsive to both measures than traditional donors are. However, in some models Infant

Mortality is negatively related to foreign aid, and the effect is even stronger for Turkish aid.

This finding may be due to the low capacity of some recipients to spend aid effectively.

More democratic countries get more economic aid from traditional donors but also more

humanitarian aid from AKP-era Turkey. Regarding the effect of human rights, both Turkey

and traditional donors seem to give more aid to countries with more state repression and the

effect sizes are not statistically different from each other. Overall, OECD DAC donors do not

seem to pay more attention to institutional quality than Turkey does, especially after 2003.

As Turkish foreign policy became more ambitious under the AKP the impact of geographic

proximity diminished and Turkey became more similar to other donors. Lastly, Turkey gives

more economic aid to recipients with larger populations.

[TABLE 2]

Sensitivity Analyses

To ensure that our findings are robust, we first re-run our analyses using the Heckman and

OLS estimators. Then we operationalise our key variables in alternative ways. We use a

recipient’s share of aid as our dependent variable and dichotomous measures of religious
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and ethnic similarity. Thirdly, we control for additional political variables including colonial

ties and government ideology in donor country. These changes do not affect our main

findings.

Next, we relax the assumption that the OECD DAC is a homogeneous group of donors.

Following Fuchs and Vadlamannati (2013) we categorize DAC donors into three groups:

major powers (USA, United Kingdom, France and Germany), OECD donors with a reputation

for giving generous and high-quality aid (Canada, Netherlands, Denmark, Sweden and

Norway) and the remaining DAC members.19 We find that most of our findings regarding

what separates Turkey from traditional donors hold for each subset, too. One interesting

exception is that ‘generous donors’ resemble Turkey more than the other DAC members and

do not give more humanitarian aid to their trade partners. As in the previous section we

checked that our results are robust to excluding the post-2007 period.

7 Conclusion

This paper contributes to the debates on emerging aid donors using detailed data on one

important new donor, Turkey. We first showed that Turkish aid policy changed significantly

when the Islamist AKP came to power, but different types of aid changed in different ways.

Turkey’s economic aid program greatly expanded soon after 2003, but there was not a sig-

nificant expansion of humanitarian aid until the Syrian War. Relative to previous Turkish

governments, AKP gives less weight to Turkey’s international alignments and ethnic ties

in allocating economic aid; it instead gives more to Turkey’s trade partners. On the other

hand, in humanitarian aid, ethnic and, for the first time, religious ties became important

under AKP governments. AKP-era Turkey’s focus on trade has made it more similar to OECD

DAC donors in economic aid, but the growing importance of ethnic and religious identity in

humanitarian aid allocation has made Turkey different than other donors.

Our results are based on data from one donor country, which limits their generalizability.

More research is necessary before we can say with some confidence whether domestic

political change in general impacts emerging donors’ aid patterns. We can offer at least
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two conditions under which domestic political change will not matter as much as it did

in the Turkish case. First, in countries where political actors are not polarized and hold

similar preferences, government turnover will matter less. The election of AKP in 2002 was

a significant event, because it brought to power new cadres who wanted to take Turkey in

a new direction. If an incoming government agrees with its predecessor’s foreign policy

goals, then we will probably not observe any differences between them. Secondly, if a new

government is ideologically fractured then it may not be able to change policy significantly

as internal factions block each other’s initiatives. AKP has always ruled as a single-party; if it

had been part of a coalition it would probably have less control over foreign policy and make

less of a difference. In short, we should only expect government turnover to matter in cases

where the incoming government has both the willingness and the ability to make changes to

the foreign aid program.

Despite its limitations our study can offer some suggestions for the broader literature

on foreign aid. Our results suggest that we can improve our understanding of emerging

donors by exploring how their motives change over time with government turnover. In

addition, it can be fruitful to disaggregate a country’s total aid into different types and study

whether emerging donor motives vary by aid types. One promising starting point would be

the work of Milner and Tingley (2015) who recommend researchers to consider the different

domestic political consequences of different policy tools. From this perspective, we can

think of foreign aid as a bundle of policy tools (rather than a single tool) that a government

can use to advance its domestic and international goals.
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Accessed on 20/2/2015.
URL: http://www.mfa.gov.tr/2010-yardimlari.tr.mfa
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Figure 1: Amount of Turkish aid by type. Loess curves show the trends.
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Table 1: Marginal Effects for Comparison of Turkish Governments

Total Aid Economic Aid Humanitarian Aid
(1) (2) (3)

Lagged DV [0.00] [0.00] [0.13]
Pre-AKP Era 0.367∗∗∗ (0.021) 0.348∗∗∗ (0.018) 0.111∗∗∗ (0.018)
AKP Era 0.496∗∗∗ (0.029) 0.506∗∗∗ (0.030) 0.145∗∗∗ (0.021)

Common Language Group [0.14] [0.04] [0.47]
Pre-AKP Era 1.002∗∗∗ (0.257) 0.834∗∗∗ (0.223) 0.507∗∗ (0.177)
AKP Era 0.644∗∗ (0.248) 0.406 (0.222) 0.868∗∗∗ (0.162)

Common Religion [0.89] [0.69] [0.00]
Pre-AKP Era 0.317∗ (0.153) 0.304∗ (0.131) 0.012 (0.129)
AKP Era 0.291∗ (0.122) 0.241∗ (0.109) 0.392∗∗ (0.121)

Imports from Donor [0.03] [0.04] [0.89]
Pre-AKP Era −0.036 (0.033) −0.026 (0.029) 0.003 (0.027)
AKP Era 0.060∗ (0.027) 0.049∗ (0.023) 0.008 (0.031)

UN Voting Similarity [0.00] [0.00] [0.29]
Pre-AKP Era 2.116∗∗∗ (0.373) 2.310∗∗∗ (0.342) 0.917∗∗∗ (0.269)
AKP Era 0.414 (0.344) 0.383 (0.284) 0.441 (0.433)

Infant Mortality [0.23] [0.39] [0.08]
Pre-AKP Era −0.211∗ (0.102) −0.190 (0.104) −0.051 (0.113)
AKP Era −0.157 (0.093) −0.091 (0.082) −0.247∗∗ (0.077)

GDP per capita [0.08] [0.12] [0.0]
Pre-AKP Era −0.176∗ (0.068) −0.146∗ (0.067) −0.093 (0.063)
AKP Era −0.300∗∗∗ (0.054) −0.254∗∗∗ (0.047) −0.208∗∗∗ (0.051)

Disaster Victims [0.02] [0.04] [0.05]
Pre-AKP Era −0.010 (0.024) −0.040 (0.022) 0.049∗ (0.021)
AKP Era 0.068∗ (0.027) 0.017 (0.022) 0.114∗∗∗ (0.024)

Democracy [0.37] [0.52] [0.08]
Pre-AKP Era −0.007 (0.009) −0.005 (0.007) 0.004 (0.008)
AKP Era 0.002 (0.009) 0.001 (0.008) 0.021∗ (0.008)

Political Terror Scale [0.18] [0.32] [0.95]
Pre-AKP Era 0.074 (0.051) 0.034 (0.046) 0.087∗∗ (0.031)
AKP Era −0.017 (0.041) −0.023 (0.036) 0.090∗ (0.046)

Distance [0.00] [0.03] [0.03]
Pre-AKP Era −0.500∗∗∗ (0.083) −0.372∗∗∗ (0.073) −0.320∗∗∗ (0.072)
AKP Era −0.168 (0.099) −0.156 (0.087) −0.137 (0.084)

Population [0.21] [0.34] [0.21]
Pre-AKP Era 0.154∗∗ (0.053) 0.173∗∗∗ (0.048) 0.007 (0.046)
AKP Era 0.070 (0.046) 0.116∗∗ (0.042) −0.058 (0.045)

Donor’s GDP per capita [0.00] [0.00] [0.21]
Pre-AKP Era 1.322∗∗∗ (0.358) 1.131∗∗∗ (0.339) 0.204 (0.274)
AKP Era 1.787∗∗∗ (0.404) 1.645∗∗∗ (0.414) 0.268 (0.320)

Donor’s GDP Growth [0.6] [0.09] [0.88]
Pre-AKP Era 0.011∗ (0.005) 0.008 (0.004) −0.001 (0.004)
AKP Era 0.015∗ (0.007) 0.011 (0.006) −0.001 (0.005)

Donor’s Disaster Victims [0.29] [0.19] [0.54]
Pre-AKP Era −0.065 (0.059) −0.071 (0.051) 0.026 (0.044)
AKP Era −0.088 (0.080) −0.103 (0.074) 0.034 (0.056)

N 1729 1729 1729
Marginal effects and Wald tests of equality of margins. Regression table is in the appendix.
∗ p < 0.1, ∗∗ p < 0.05, ∗∗∗ p < 0.01. Estimator: Tobit.Dependent Variable: Amount of Aid.

25



Table 2: Marginal Effects for Comparison Between Turkey and OECD DAC Members

Economic Aid Humanitarian Aid

Pre-2003 Post-2003 Pre-2003 Post-2003
(1) (2) (3) (4)

Lagged Aid [0.00] [0.00] [0.01] [0.00]
Turkey 0.608∗∗∗ (0.026) 0.818∗∗∗ (0.014) 0.528∗∗∗ (0.067) 0.575∗∗∗ (0.036)
OECD DAC 0.728∗∗∗ (0.011) 0.744∗∗∗ (0.011) 0.342∗∗∗ (0.008) 0.438∗∗∗ (0.009)

Common Language Group [0.00] [0.35] [0.34] [0.00]
Turkey 1.277∗∗∗ (0.345) 0.112 (0.266) 0.792 (0.669) 2.332∗∗∗ (0.563)
OECD DAC 0.035 (0.070) 0.377∗∗∗ (0.098) 0.163 (0.084) 0.583∗∗∗ (0.089)

Common Religion [0.21] [0.98] [0.45] [0.00]
Turkey 0.626∗∗ (0.239) 0.279 (0.168) 0.528 (0.460) 1.256∗∗∗ (0.319)
OECD DAC 0.319∗∗∗ (0.058) 0.273∗∗∗ (0.077) 0.178∗ (0.070) 0.060 (0.068)

Import from Donor [0.00] [0.17] [0.69] [0.10]
Turkey −0.070 (0.054) 0.096∗ (0.037) 0.059 (0.094) −0.041 (0.085)
OECD DAC 0.114∗∗∗ (0.017) 0.047∗∗∗ (0.013) 0.096∗∗∗ (0.013) 0.103∗∗∗ (0.014)

UN Voting similarity [0.00] [0.26] [0.03] [0.51]
Turkey 4.095∗∗∗ (0.617) 0.429 (0.508) 2.391∗ (0.951) 0.913 (1.335)
OECD DAC 0.225∗∗ (0.082) −0.082 (0.090) 0.245∗∗ (0.085) 0.005 (0.087)

Infant Mortality [0.18] [0.04] [0.20] [0.00]
Turkey −0.308 (0.188) −0.134 (0.122) −0.568 (0.374) −0.764∗∗∗ (0.223)
OECD DAC −0.052 (0.078) 0.017 (0.079) −0.117 (0.077) −0.121 (0.075)

GDP per capita [0.34] [0.02] [0.53] [0.48]
Turkey −0.225 (0.117) −0.419∗∗∗ (0.075) −0.417 (0.224) −0.507∗∗∗ (0.149)
OECD DAC −0.337∗∗∗ (0.046) −0.293∗∗∗ (0.045) −0.284∗∗∗ (0.049) −0.408∗∗∗ (0.050)

Disaster Victims [0.05] [0.98] [0.35] [0.00]
Turkey −0.080∗ (0.040) 0.012 (0.034) 0.189 (0.118) 0.379∗∗∗ (0.074)
OECD DAC 0.001 (0.008) 0.011 (0.015) 0.081∗∗∗ (0.019) 0.156∗∗∗ (0.023)

Democracy [0.11] [0.10] [0.77] [0.02]
Turkey −0.010 (0.013) −0.003 (0.012) −0.007 (0.028) 0.058∗ (0.024)
OECD DAC 0.011∗ (0.004) 0.012 (0.007) 0.001 (0.005) 0.004 (0.006)

Political Terror Scale [0.56] [0.20] [0.67] [0.56]
Turkey 0.066 (0.080) −0.059 (0.057) 0.049 (0.125) 0.170 (0.126)
OECD DAC 0.020 (0.026) 0.006 (0.037) 0.103∗∗∗ (0.026) 0.097∗∗ (0.031)

Distance [0.00] [0.51] [0.00] [0.23]
Turkey −0.717∗∗∗ (0.131) −0.073 (0.123) −0.773∗∗∗ (0.182) −0.351 (0.230)
OECD DAC −0.069 (0.036) −0.145∗∗ (0.052) −0.138∗∗ (0.044) −0.079 (0.043)

Population [0.00] [0.10] [0.75] [0.34]
Turkey 0.347∗∗∗ (0.087) 0.166∗ (0.068) −0.041 (0.181) −0.269∗ (0.126)
OECD DAC −0.020 (0.025) 0.076∗ (0.030) −0.098∗∗∗ (0.027) −0.157∗∗∗ (0.037)

Donor’s GDP per capita [0.00] [0.00] [0.02] [0.00]
Turkey 0.627∗∗∗ (0.071) 0.532∗∗∗ (0.073) 1.302∗∗∗ (0.234) 1.028∗∗∗ (0.119)
OECD DAC 0.751∗∗∗ (0.068) 0.484∗∗∗ (0.063) 0.845∗∗∗ (0.060) 0.782∗∗∗ (0.058)

Donor’s GDP Growth [0.00] [0.31] [0.04] [0.00]
Turkey −0.027∗∗∗ (0.006) 0.004 (0.004) 0.053∗∗ (0.018) 0.031∗∗∗ (0.008)
OECD DAC −0.032∗∗∗ (0.007) 0.004 (0.004) 0.034∗∗ (0.011) 0.024∗∗∗ (0.006)

Donor’s Disaster Victims [0.01] [0.01] [0.81] [0.00]
Turkey 0.051∗∗ (0.017) 0.081∗∗ (0.028) −0.008 (0.031) 0.176∗∗∗ (0.036)
OECD DAC 0.060∗∗ (0.020) 0.074∗∗ (0.026) −0.005 (0.020) 0.134∗∗∗ (0.025)

N 15422 21307 10532 15097
Marginal effects and Wald tests of equality of margins. Regression table is in the appendix.
∗ p < 0.1, ∗∗ p < 0.05, ∗∗∗ p < 0.01. Estimator: Tobit.Dependent Variable: Amount of Aid.
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Notes
1Bland, Ben and Geoff Dyer. 11/30/2011. Financial Times. “Clinton Warning Over Aid From

China.”; Bloomberg Business, “Clinton Chastises China on Internet, African ’New Colonialism”’,
06/11/2011; also Naím (2007).

2See, for instance, Brautigam (2010) and Fuchs and Vadlamannati (2013).
3Scholars need to be warned on two points when analysing Turkish aid statistics. First, Turkey’s

contribution to multilateral aid agencies was not accounted for until 1997 (Ipek, 2015, 12). Second,
when announcing Turkey’s total foreign aid TIKA includes aid given to countries that are not among
the eligible recipients of official development assistance according to OECD DAC guidelines (Fidan
and Nurdun, 2008, 100). To ensure compatibility with other donors we only analyse Turkish bilateral
aid given to countries in the OECD DAC recipient list.

4To our knowledge, no other study has asked why Turkey gives more aid to some countries than
others.

5Turkish non-governmental organizations (NGOs) have gained visibility in recent years. However,
the total amount of humanitarian aid by Turkish NGOs remains small compared to the Turkish state
and there is no systematic data on their aid distribution. Consequently we leave the analysis of aid
given by Turkish NGOs to future work.

6Since Syria is an outlier in humanitarian aid we have checked that our statistical results are robust
to its exclusion.

7Formal change point tests show that the change point year is 2005 for Turkish economic aid and
2010 for humanitarian aid.

8The unit of our dependent variable is ten thousand US dollars. Because the natural logarithm of 0
is not defined, we add 1 to this variable before taking its log.

9We downloaded the data from the OECD website (www.oecd.org) in August 2015.
10OECD DAC defines humanitarian aid as emergency and distress relief in cash or in kind, including

emergency response, relief food aid, short-term reconstruction relief and rehabilitation, disaster
prevention and preparedness. We categorize other forms of aid that aim to realize long-term improve-
ments in productivity and welfare (i.e. aid for social and economic infrastructure, production sectors,
commodity aid and actions related to debt) as economic aid. For more information on the OECD clas-
sifications, see http://www.oecd.org/dac/stats/purposecodessectorclassification.htm

11Using the total amount of trade does not change the results.
12We use the dyadic affinity score based on three-category vote data (“yes”, “no” and abstain”) and

the “S” indicator (Signorino and Ritter, 1999).
13Details are in the appendix.
14We omit interactions between donor-specific variables and the AKP indicator. Including those

interactions does not change our main findings or improve our models’ explanatory power and have
the disadvantage of making our presentation more cumbersome.

15We use the margins package in Stata for these calculations. We also calculated marginal effects
while holding the variables at their means and the results are similar.

16We thank an anonymous reviewer for this idea.
17Details on these control variables are in the appendix.
18This approach is consistent with other works comparing emerging and traditional donors (Dreher,

Nunnenkamp and Thiele, 2011; Fuchs and Vadlamannati, 2013).
19Including Japan among major donors does not change the results.
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Online Appendix for

“Domestic Politics and the Motives of Emerging Donors: Evidence

from Turkish Foreign Aid"

(Not for Print Publication)

Overview of Appendix

This appendix includes our summary statistics, regression coefficient tables and a number

of robustness checks not included in the main text. Unless otherwise noted, all analyses

are Tobit regressions where the dependent variable is the amount of aid from a donor to a

recipient. Specifically, we show the following:

• Our results are robust to the use of Heckman and OLS estimators.

• Our results are robust to the inclusion of year and recipient fixed effects.

• Our results are robust to replacing Common Religion with the population share of

different religious groups in a recipient. As explained below, this test increases our

confidence that the increase in Turkish humanitarian aid to Muslims was primarily

due to domestic political factors.

• Our results are robust to the use of share of aid given to a recipient as the dependent

variable.

• Our results are robust to including additional control variables mentioned in the text.

• Our results are robust to measuring ethnic and religious similarity between donor and

recipients as dichotomous variables.

• Our results are robust to excluding the years after the second electoral victory of the

AKP in 2007.

• Our results are robust to excluding Syria from the sample of aid recipients.

• Our results generally hold across subsets of OECD DAC donors.
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Summary Statistics

Table A.1 provides descriptive statistics for our three dependent variables and explanatory

variables.

[Table A.1 about here.]

Main Regression Coefficient Tables

Following Dreher, Nunnenkamp and Thiele (2011), in the main text we provide tables of

marginal effects to facilitate the interpretation of Tobit coefficients. Here we provide the

regression coefficient tables that were used to produce the marginal effects tables. Table A.2

is used to produce Table 1 and Table A.3 is used to produce Table 2.

[Tables A.2 and A.3 about here.]

Use Heckman and OLS Estimators as Alternatives to To-

bit

As discussed in the main text, aid data is clustered at zero and only takes nonnegative values.

Wooldridge (2001, 518) calls this type of data a “corner solution” or “censored” model. Our

preferred estimator is the Tobit which estimates in a single equation whether an observation

will receive aid and the amount of this aid. However, Tobit is not the only model designed to

deal with this kind of data and in this section we show that our results are robust to using

these alternative methods.

One alternative is to model aid distribution as a two-stage process: gate-keeping and

allocation. If one believes that the two stages are correlated, then the Heckman selection

model is appropriate for such data; otherwise we can estimate the two stages separately

(Neumayer, 2003a). One feature of these two estimators is that, unlike Tobit, they allow

the researcher to include different variables in the two stages. However, in the aid context
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this is not a big advantage, because it is difficult to imagine a variable that would belong

to only one stage. In fact, this is why aid scholars increasingly find it difficult to satisfy the

“exclusion restriction” for the Heckman model. The drawback of the Heckman model is it

requires the researcher to find at least one variable that belongs to the gate-keeping stage,

but not to the allocation stage. In other words, the researcher has to assume that there is a

variable that can be excluded from the second stage, because it only influences aid allocation

indirectly. Unless this condition is satisfied, model identification is tenuous and findings are

less reliable. For instance, Neumayer prefers the two-part model, because he cannot reject

the hypothesis of no correlation in his sample (2003a, 38). We analysed our data using these

two estimators and the results are consistent with the Tobit estimates. In every Heckman

regression we were able to reject the hypothesis of no correlation with high confidence (p<

0.01) and for that reason, of the two models, we prefer the Heckman model. Estimates from

the Heckman selection model are in Tables A.4 and A.5.

We specified the Heckman model as follows. All of our main variables and their interac-

tions appear in both stages of the model. Following Fariss (2010) we include in the selection

stage t, t2 and t3, where t is “time since last aid”, the number of years since the last time a

recipient received any aid from a donor. We satisfy the exclusion restriction for the Heck-

man model by excluding t , t 2, t 3 from the second stage. One possible justification for this

exclusion is that after Turkey gives aid to a country its willingness to give aid in subsequent

years varies with time, but, conditional on choosing to give aid, time since last aid does not

affect its amount. In the allocation stage, again following (Fariss, 2010) we control for serial

correlation by including a lagged dependent variable. This lagged dependent variable is not

perfectly correlated with t , t 2, t 3 and, if one conceptualizes gate-keeping and allocation as

two separate stages, theoretically distinct. We include this variable to make our analysis

similar to previous work on the aid literature. Importantly, dropping this variable from our

specification does not affect any of our main conclusions. As we explain above this specifi-

cation is not unassailable, because it is difficult to model aid allocation and gate-keeping

as two separate processes. Despite these issues, the fact that these Heckman models give

results similar to our Tobit analysis increases our confidence in our findings. Since Heckman
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and Tobit give similar results and Heckman’s reliability depends on the exclusion restriction,

we prefer to report the Tobit results in the main text.

[Tables A.4 and A.5 about here.]

Sigelman and Zeng (1999) show that if the censoring threshold used in Tobit is incorrect,

Tobit results can be more biased than the OLS. Our results from the OLS are consistent with

the Tobit results. We prefer Tobit over the OLS, because in general as the ratio of corner-

solution observations in a sample increases, the OLS tends to produce more biased results.

The ratio of corner-solution observations in our sample is often higher than 50%, because

Turkey, like many other emerging donors, does not give aid to all eligible countries. For this

reason, we have greater confidence in Tobit estimates than the OLS.

[Tables A.6 and A.7 about here.]

Include Year and Recipient Fixed Effects

If there is only one donor in an analysis (i.e. Turkey), then we can use year fixed effects as an

alternative way to control for factors that are common to all recipients in a given year, such

as Donor’s GDP Growth. When we replace Donor’s GDP per capita, Donor’s GDP Growth and

Donor’s Disaster Victims our findings do not change.

Table A.9 presents the marginal effects for the regression coefficients in Table A.8.

[Tables A.8 and A.9 about here.]

We also tried including recipient fixed effects to our analysis. Unfortunately, nonlinear

estimators like Tobit can produce misleading results when one includes unit (i.e. recipient)

fixed effects (Greene, 2004) and we are not aware of a Tobit variant that is able to deal with

this problem. Fortunately, OLS can accommodate recipient fixed effects. Naturally, when we

control for recipient fixed effects time invariant factors such as Common Language Group

and Common Religion cannot be estimated and several variables that change slowly over

time lose significance. Importantly, however, our most important findings regarding changes
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in Turkish aid over time and comparisons between Turkish and DAC aid are robust to the

inclusion of recipient fixed effects.

[Tables A.10 and A.11 about here.]

Replace Common Religion with Population Share of Dif-

ferent Religious Groups in Recipient Country

We attribute the increase in Turkish humanitarian aid to Muslim countries after 2003 to the

rise of the Islamist AKP. However, one can be concerned that perhaps an international factor,

more specifically the 9/11 attacks and the resulting War on Terror, increased the importance

of Muslim recipients for all donors around the same time the AKP took power in Turkey. In

that case for Turkish aid the variable Common Religion will capture the effects of this 9/11

surge and religious similarity, whereas for OECD DAC donors this variable will only capture

the effects of religious similarity. This is a valid concern and we address it as follows.

To capture OECD DAC donors’ 9/11-related interest in Muslim countries and their

identity-based interest in Christian recipients separately, we replaced Common Religion

with three variables that measure the percentage of Christians, Muslims and followers of

other religions in a recipient country: Percentage of Christians, Percentage of Muslims and

Percentage of Others. We also interact these three variables with the DAC Indicator. If the

post-2003 increase in Turkish humanitarian aid to Muslims was partly due to an international

factor, then DAC × Percentage of Muslims should be smaller than DAC × Common Religion

in the baseline model or perhaps even insignificant. However, we find that the effect sizes

and significance of Percentage of Muslims and DAC × Percentage of Muslims are, in every era,

similar to Common Religion and DAC × Common Religion in the baseline model. We find

that Turkish economic aid to Muslims has fallen (although the difference is not statistically

significant) and Turkish humanitarian aid to Muslims has increased significantly. As a result,

we find an even larger gap between Turkey and traditional donors in terms of giving humani-

tarian aid to Muslim nations. In other words, there is no evidence that Turkey’s increased
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aid to Muslims after 2003 is due to an international factor that should have affected other

donors’ aid to Muslims as well. Our results regarding the impact of religion on economic aid

remain very similar as well.

[Table A.12 about here.]

Use Share of Aid as the Dependent Variable

In our main analysis the dependent variable is the (logged) amount of aid a donor gives

to a recipient. One can also run this analysis on the share of aid given to a recipient and

the results should be similar. We conducted this robustness checks and our results do not

change.

Tables A.15 and A.17 present the marginal effects for the regression coefficients in Tables

A.14 and A.16, respectively.

[Tables A.14, A.15, A.16 and A.17 about here.]

Include Additional Controls of Recipient Characteristics

Our results are robust to the inclusion of the following control variables that may confound

the relationship between Turkish aid, trade and cultural similarity:

• A dichotomous variable measuring whether a recipient country is a former colony of

a particular donor. Data for this variable comes from Mayer and Zignago (2011). In

addition, after consulting historical sources and maps we code the following countries

as former territories of the Ottoman Empire: Albania, Algeria, Armenia, Azerbaijan,

Bosnia-Herzegovina, Croatia, Cyprus, Egypt, Ethiopia, Former Yugoslav Republic of

Macedonia, Georgia, Iran, Iraq, Israel, Jordan, Kuwait, Lebanon, Libya, Moldova, Qatar,

Saudi Arabia, Serbia, Slovenia, Sudan, Syria, Tunisia, and Yemen.

• A variable measuring a donor government’s position on the left-right ideological scale in

a given year. To calculate this variable we obtained data on political parties’ ideological
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positions (on a left-right scale) from the Comparative Party Manifesto Project (Klinge-

mann et al., 2006).20 We then collected data on cabinet composition from government

websites and the Political Data Yearbook of the European Journal of Political Research

(N.d.). Using these two data sources we were able to calculate a weighted average

ideology score for each government. If a single party formed the government, then

that party’s score became the government’s score. If a coalition government was in

power, then we weighted each coalition member’s score by its share of cabinet seats.

The weighted sum became the coalition government’s ideological score.

• A dichotomous variable coded 1 for Azerbaijan, Bahrain, Iran and Syria, countries in

which Shia Muslims are in the majority or control the state (Barro and McCleary, 2003).

Tables A.19 and A.21 present the marginal effects for the regression coefficients in Tables

A.18 and A.20, respectively.

[Tables A.18, A.19, A.20 and A.21 about here.]

Measure Ethnic and Religious Similarity with Dichoto-

mous Variables

Our results are robust to measuring ethnic and religious similarity between donor and

recipients with dichotomous variables. To code these variables we first calculate the largest

linguistic and religious groups in every donor and recipient country. In dyads that include

Turkey, for instance, these are Turkic and Muslim groups. Common Language Group is

coded 1 if the largest linguistic groups in a donor-recipient dyad are the same, otherwise it

is 0. Likewise, Common Religion is coded 1 if the religious groups in a dyad are the same, 0

otherwise.

Tables A.23 and A.25 present the marginal effects for the regression coefficients in Tables

A.22 and A.24, respectively.

[Tables A.22, A.23, A.24 and A.25 about here.]
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Exclude the Years After the AKP’s 2007 Victory

Our results are robust to excluding the years after the second electoral victory of the AKP in

2007. In Table A.28 we do not show regressions comparing pre-AKP Turkish governments to

the OECD DAC donors, because those analyses which look at pre-2003 period are based on

the same sample of years regardless of whether we exclude post-2007.

Tables A.27 and A.29 present the marginal effects for the regression coefficients in Tables

A.26 and A.28, respectively.

[Tables A.26, A.27, A.28 and A.29 about here.]

Exclude Syria from the Sample

Our results are robust to excluding Syria from the sample of aid recipients. Table A.31 and

A.33 present the marginal effects for the regression coefficients in Tables A.30 and A.32,

respectively.

[Tables A.30, A.31, A.32 and A.33 about here.]

Compare Turkish Aid to Subsets of OECD DAC Members

Our results generally hold across subsets of OECD DAC donors. Following Fuchs and Vad-

lamannati (2013) we categorize OECD DAC donors as major powers (USA, UK, France and

Germany), the generous donors (Canada, Netherlands, Denmark, Sweden and Norway) and

the rest of the DAC. Most of the differences we find between Turkey and OECD DAC members

hold across these subsets. As noted in the main text, one interesting exception is related to

the importance of trade ties for OECD DAC humanitarian aid. While major powers and most

other DAC members give more humanitarian aid to their trade partners than Turkey does,

we do not find a significant difference in this respect between the “generous donors” and

Turkey.

Tables A.35 presents the marginal effects for the regression coefficients in Table A.34.
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[Table A.34, A.35 and A.36 about here.]
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Table A.1: Summary Statistics

Variable Mean Std. Dev. Min. Max. N

Turkish Aid Sample
Total Aid 1.59 2.43 0 12.01 3029
Economic Aid 1.48 2.35 0 10.89 3029
Humanitarian Aid 0.43 1.33 0 11.96 3029
Common Language Group 0.04 0.15 0 0.9 2549
Common Religion 0.29 0.37 0 0.99 3011
Imports from Donor 16.13 2.94 6.55 23.2 2745
UN Voting Similarity 0.54 0.14 -1 1 2952
GDP per capita (recipient) 7.5 1.33 4.23 11.03 2859
Infant Mortality 3.45 0.88 0.79 5.14 3008
Disaster Victims 2.6 2.55 0 13.32 3029
Democracy 1.51 6.46 -10 10 2563
Political Terror Scale 2.91 1.08 1 5 2344
Distance 8.02 0.78 5.65 9.21 3029
Population 15.49 1.98 9.73 21.03 3005
Donor’s GDP per capita 8.79 0.18 8.51 9.07 3029
Donor’s GDP Growth 3.69 4.77 -5.7 9.35 3029
Donor’s Disaster Victims 1.48 0.52 0.69 2.4 3029

OECD DAC Aid Sample
Total Aid 3.79 3.28 0 14.08 67873
Economic Aid 3.63 3.25 0 14.06 67873
Humanitarian Aid 1.01 2.06 0 11.32 67873
Common Language Group 0.04 0.17 0 1.00 57791
Common Religion 0.46 0.4 0 0.98 67499
Imports from Donor 16.6 2.91 2.56 26.14 57376
UN Voting Similarity 0.4 0.28 -1 1 64265
GDP per capita (recipient) 7.49 1.33 4.23 11.03 63919
Infant Mortality 3.47 0.87 0.79 5.14 67404
Disaster Victims 2.6 2.56 0 13.32 67873
Democracy 1.43 6.5 -10 10 57521
Political Terror Scale 2.91 1.08 1 5 52712
Distance 8.33 0.62 5 9.41 67873
Population 15.5 1.99 9.73 21.03 67347
Donor’s GDP per capita 10.43 0.29 9.6 11.14 67873
Donor’s GDP Growth 1.85 2.28 -8.85 6.64 67873
Donor’s Disaster Victims 1.03 0.84 0 3.61 67873
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Table A.2: Pre-AKP vs AKP-era Turkish Governments

Total Aid Economic Aid Humanitarian Aid
(1) (2) (3)

Lagged Aid 0.84∗∗∗ (0.05) 0.87∗∗∗ (0.04) 0.87∗∗∗ (0.09)

Common Language Group 2.29∗∗∗ (0.58) 2.08∗∗∗ (0.55) 4.01∗∗∗ (1.25)

× AKP −1.20∗∗ (0.52) −1.39∗∗∗ (0.49) 1.21 (1.07)

Common Religion 0.72∗∗ (0.35) 0.76∗∗ (0.33) 0.09 (1.02)

× AKP −0.23 (0.38) −0.34 (0.35) 2.26∗∗ (0.96)

Imports from Donor −0.08 (0.08) −0.06 (0.07) 0.02 (0.21)

× AKP 0.18∗∗ (0.09) 0.15∗ (0.08) 0.03 (0.27)

UN Voting Similarity 4.83∗∗∗ (0.94) 5.77∗∗∗ (0.96) 7.24∗∗∗ (2.29)

× AKP −4.13∗∗∗ (1.05) −5.11∗∗∗ (1.07) −4.60 (2.93)

Infant Mortality −0.48∗∗ (0.23) −0.47∗ (0.26) −0.40 (0.88)

× AKP 0.21 (0.23) 0.32 (0.26) −1.08 (0.82)

GDP per capita −0.40∗∗ (0.16) −0.36∗∗ (0.16) −0.74 (0.46)

× AKP −0.11 (0.15) −0.07 (0.16) −0.52 (0.45)

Disaster Victims −0.02 (0.05) −0.10∗ (0.05) 0.38∗∗ (0.16)

× AKP 0.14∗∗ (0.07) 0.13∗∗ (0.06) 0.30 (0.21)

Democracy −0.02 (0.02) −0.01 (0.02) 0.03 (0.06)

× AKP 0.02 (0.02) 0.01 (0.02) 0.09 (0.07)

Political Terror Scale 0.17 (0.12) 0.09 (0.11) 0.69∗∗∗ (0.25)

× AKP −0.20 (0.14) −0.13 (0.13) −0.15 (0.33)

Distance −1.14∗∗∗ (0.19) −0.93∗∗∗ (0.19) −2.53∗∗∗ (0.54)

× AKP 0.86∗∗∗ (0.22) 0.66∗∗∗ (0.23) 1.70∗∗∗ (0.60)

Population 0.35∗∗∗ (0.12) 0.43∗∗∗ (0.13) 0.05 (0.37)

× AKP −0.23∗ (0.14) −0.23∗ (0.14) −0.40 (0.37)

AKP indicator −2.45 (3.07) −0.37 (3.02) 2.36 (8.11)

Donor’s GDP per capita 3.02∗∗∗ (0.73) 2.82∗∗∗ (0.76) 1.61 (2.02)

Donor’s GDP Growth 0.02∗∗ (0.01) 0.02∗ (0.01) −0.00 (0.03)

Donor’s Disaster Victims −0.15 (0.13) −0.18 (0.13) 0.20 (0.34)

Constant −21.86∗∗∗ (6.65) −23.91∗∗∗ (7.07) −2.59 (19.74)
σ 1.71∗∗∗ (0.09) 1.52∗∗∗ (0.09) 3.96∗∗∗ (0.24)
N 1729 1729 1729
Log-Likelihood −2079.08 −1890.49 −1069.22
Recipient-clustered robust s.e. in parentheses. ∗ p < 0.1, ∗∗ p < 0.05, ∗∗∗ p < 0.01. Estimator: Tobit.

Dependent Variable: Amount of Aid
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Table A.3: Turkey vs OECD DAC Members

Economic Aid Humanitarian Aid

Pre-2003 Post-2003 Pre-2003 Post-2003
(1) (2) (3) (4)

Lagged Aid 0.92∗∗∗ (0.02) 0.94∗∗∗ (0.02) 1.20∗∗∗ (0.03) 1.03∗∗∗ (0.03)

Common Language Group 1.94∗∗∗ (0.53) 0.13 (0.31) 1.80 (1.54) 4.16∗∗∗ (1.01)

× DAC −1.90∗∗∗ (0.54) 0.35 (0.33) −1.23 (1.55) −2.80∗∗∗ (1.05)

Common Religion 0.95∗∗∗ (0.36) 0.32∗ (0.19) 1.20 (1.03) 2.24∗∗∗ (0.55)

× DAC −0.55 (0.37) 0.02 (0.24) −0.58 (1.07) −2.10∗∗∗ (0.60)

Imports from Donor −0.11 (0.08) 0.11∗∗ (0.04) 0.13 (0.21) −0.07 (0.15)

× DAC 0.25∗∗∗ (0.08) −0.05 (0.04) 0.20 (0.20) 0.32∗∗ (0.15)

UN Voting Similarity 6.22∗∗∗ (1.07) 0.50 (0.59) 5.45∗∗ (2.40) 1.63 (2.45)

× DAC −5.94∗∗∗ (1.07) −0.60 (0.52) −4.59∗ (2.44) −1.62 (2.51)

Infant Mortality −0.47∗ (0.28) −0.15 (0.14) −1.29 (0.88) −1.36∗∗∗ (0.39)

× DAC 0.40 (0.28) 0.18∗∗ (0.08) 0.88 (0.82) 1.08∗∗∗ (0.35)

GDP per capita −0.34∗∗ (0.17) −0.48∗∗∗ (0.09) −0.95∗ (0.51) −0.91∗∗∗ (0.26)

× DAC −0.08 (0.17) 0.11∗ (0.06) −0.05 (0.50) −0.05 (0.23)

Disaster Victims −0.12∗∗ (0.06) 0.01 (0.04) 0.43 (0.26) 0.68∗∗∗ (0.14)

× DAC 0.12∗∗ (0.06) 0.00 (0.04) −0.14 (0.25) −0.31∗∗∗ (0.12)

Democracy −0.02 (0.02) −0.00 (0.01) −0.02 (0.06) 0.10∗∗ (0.04)

× DAC 0.03 (0.02) 0.02∗ (0.01) 0.02 (0.07) −0.10∗∗ (0.04)

Political Terror Scale 0.10 (0.12) −0.07 (0.07) 0.11 (0.29) 0.30 (0.23)

× DAC −0.08 (0.12) 0.08 (0.06) 0.25 (0.30) −0.08 (0.23)

Distance −1.09∗∗∗ (0.22) −0.08 (0.14) −1.76∗∗∗ (0.45) −0.63 (0.40)

× DAC 1.00∗∗∗ (0.22) −0.10 (0.13) 1.27∗∗∗ (0.45) 0.44 (0.40)

Population 0.53∗∗∗ (0.14) 0.19∗∗ (0.08) −0.09 (0.41) −0.48∗∗ (0.22)

× DAC −0.55∗∗∗ (0.14) −0.10 (0.06) −0.25 (0.41) 0.11 (0.21)

DAC indicator 0.27 (3.29) 0.75 (1.31) −12.74 (8.99) −12.42∗∗ (5.08)

Donor’s GDP per capita 0.95∗∗∗ (0.08) 0.61∗∗∗ (0.08) 2.97∗∗∗ (0.22) 1.84∗∗∗ (0.12)

Donor’s GDP Growth −0.04∗∗∗ (0.01) 0.00 (0.00) 0.12∗∗∗ (0.04) 0.06∗∗∗ (0.02)

Donor’s Disaster Victims 0.08∗∗∗ (0.03) 0.09∗∗∗ (0.03) −0.02 (0.07) 0.31∗∗∗ (0.06)

Constant −8.49∗∗ (3.36) −6.16∗∗∗ (1.98) −12.05 (10.02) −0.37 (5.35)
σ 1.77∗∗∗ (0.06) 1.73∗∗∗ (0.06) 3.57∗∗∗ (0.07) 2.95∗∗∗ (0.07)
N 15422 21037 10532 15097
Log-Likelihood −24845.14 −34379.91 −10296.33 −18747.50
Recipient-clustered robust s.e. in parentheses. ∗ p < 0.1, ∗∗ p < 0.05, ∗∗∗ p < 0.01. Estimator: Tobit. Dependent Variable: Amount of Aid
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Table A.4: Pre-AKP vs AKP-era Turkish Governments (Heckman Model)

Total Aid Economic Aid Humanitarian Aid
(1) (2) (3)

Allocation Stage
Lagged DV 0.58∗∗∗ (0.05) 0.60∗∗∗ (0.05) 0.41∗∗∗ (0.04)
Common Language Group 2.08∗∗∗ (0.57) 1.73∗∗∗ (0.56) 3.17∗∗ (1.29)

× AKP −0.36 (0.51) −0.30 (0.50) −1.22 (1.23)
Common Religion 0.03 (0.29) −0.17 (0.25) 0.67 (0.81)

× AKP 0.59∗ (0.32) 0.73∗∗ (0.33) 0.90 (0.90)
Imports from Donor −0.05 (0.07) 0.04 (0.07) −0.29 (0.20)

× AKP 0.13∗ (0.07) 0.04 (0.08) 0.56∗∗ (0.28)
UN Voting Similarity 2.84∗∗ (1.34) 4.00∗∗∗ (1.49) 7.11∗∗∗ (2.26)

× AKP −2.22 (1.37) −3.38∗∗ (1.53) −7.15∗∗∗ (2.60)
Infant Mortality −0.13 (0.18) −0.11 (0.17) −0.32 (0.60)

× AKP −0.12 (0.15) −0.05 (0.16) −0.38 (0.59)
GDP per capita −0.09 (0.15) −0.11 (0.16) −0.36 (0.37)

× AKP −0.16 (0.13) −0.09 (0.14) −0.31 (0.42)
Disaster Victims 0.02 (0.06) −0.05 (0.06) 0.30∗∗ (0.12)

× AKP 0.06 (0.07) 0.06 (0.06) 0.19 (0.15)
Democracy −0.02 (0.02) −0.03 (0.03) 0.04 (0.05)

× AKP 0.03 (0.02) 0.04 (0.03) 0.06 (0.05)
Political Terror Scale 0.38∗∗∗ (0.13) 0.24∗ (0.13) 0.68∗∗∗ (0.23)

× AKP −0.33∗∗ (0.13) −0.20∗ (0.12) −0.38 (0.28)
Distance −0.51∗∗ (0.22) −0.04 (0.20) −2.28∗∗∗ (0.55)

× AKP 0.01 (0.21) −0.42∗ (0.22) 1.70∗∗∗ (0.61)
Population −0.05 (0.11) −0.01 (0.10) 0.06 (0.31)

× AKP 0.07 (0.13) 0.09 (0.12) −0.35 (0.36)
AKP indicator 0.50 (3.32) 4.50 (3.49) −8.10 (5.89)
Donor’s GDP per capita 1.00 (0.80) 1.22 (0.87) 0.85 (1.60)
Donor’s GDP Growth 0.02∗∗ (0.01) 0.02∗ (0.01) 0.00 (0.03)
Donor’s Disaster Victims −0.11 (0.10) −0.07 (0.10) −0.13 (0.28)
Constant −3.81 (6.13) −11.51 (7.41) 8.12 (15.87)
Gate-keeping Stage
Common Language Group 1.89∗∗∗ (0.56) 2.10∗∗∗ (0.45) 0.99∗∗∗ (0.36)

× AKP −0.41 (0.70) −0.69 (0.65) 0.35 (0.30)
Common Religion 0.11 (0.23) 0.08 (0.25) −0.05 (0.27)

× AKP 0.20 (0.30) 0.16 (0.30) 0.73∗∗∗ (0.24)
Imports from Donor −0.05 (0.05) −0.04 (0.05) 0.03 (0.06)

× AKP 0.12∗ (0.07) 0.08 (0.07) −0.01 (0.07)
UN Voting Similarity 3.37∗∗∗ (0.84) 4.30∗∗∗ (1.07) 1.72∗∗∗ (0.55)

× AKP −2.91∗∗∗ (0.92) −3.92∗∗∗ (1.14) −1.20∗ (0.72)
Infant Mortality −0.27∗ (0.16) −0.33 (0.21) −0.05 (0.22)

× AKP 0.08 (0.18) 0.21 (0.22) −0.30 (0.22)
GDP per capita −0.24∗∗ (0.11) −0.26∗ (0.14) −0.19 (0.12)

× AKP −0.16 (0.12) −0.10 (0.14) −0.10 (0.12)
Disaster Victims −0.04 (0.04) −0.06 (0.04) 0.08∗ (0.04)

× AKP 0.11∗∗ (0.05) 0.09∗ (0.05) 0.09 (0.05)
Democracy −0.00 (0.01) −0.00 (0.01) 0.01 (0.02)

× AKP 0.00 (0.02) 0.00 (0.02) 0.03∗ (0.02)
Political Terror Scale 0.02 (0.07) 0.03 (0.07) 0.15∗∗ (0.06)

× AKP −0.01 (0.10) −0.05 (0.11) 0.04 (0.08)
Distance −0.64∗∗∗ (0.14) −0.59∗∗∗ (0.15) −0.66∗∗∗ (0.14)

× AKP 0.48∗∗∗ (0.16) 0.38∗∗ (0.18) 0.46∗∗∗ (0.15)
Population 0.23∗∗∗ (0.08) 0.23∗∗ (0.09) 0.02 (0.10)

× AKP −0.08 (0.10) −0.03 (0.11) −0.11 (0.09)
AKP indicator −2.25 (2.23) −1.67 (2.41) 0.25 (2.14)
Donor’s GDP per capita 3.95∗∗∗ (0.69) 3.79∗∗∗ (0.78) 0.97∗ (0.51)
Donor’s GDP Growth 0.01 (0.01) 0.01 (0.01) −0.00 (0.01)
Donor’s Disaster Victims −0.13 (0.09) −0.17∗ (0.10) 0.11 (0.10)
(Time Since Last Aid) −0.58∗∗∗ (0.06) −0.61∗∗∗ (0.07) −0.22∗∗∗ (0.05)
(Time Since Last Aid)2 0.06∗∗∗ (0.01) 0.06∗∗∗ (0.01) 0.02∗∗∗ (0.01)
(Time Since Last Aid)3 −0.00∗∗∗ (0.00) −0.00∗∗∗ (0.00) −0.00∗∗∗ (0.00)
Constant −31.08∗∗∗ (6.37) −30.29∗∗∗ (7.27) −5.42 (5.25)
ρ 0.52∗∗∗ (0.17) 0.50∗∗∗ (0.14) 2.17∗∗∗ (0.53)
N 1729 1729 1729
Log-Likelihood −1941.15 −1737.91 −1006.47
Recipient-clustered robust s.e. in parentheses. ∗ p < 0.1, ∗∗ p < 0.05, ∗∗∗ p < 0.01.

Estimator: Heckman Selection Model. Allocation Stage Dependent Variable: Amount of Aid
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Table A.5: Turkey vs OECD DAC Members (Heckman Model)

Economic Aid Humanitarian Aid
Pre-2003 Post-2003 Pre-2003 Post-2003

(1) (2) (3) (4)

Allocation Stage
Lagged DV 0.68∗∗∗ (0.01) 0.71∗∗∗ (0.01) 0.45∗∗∗ (0.02) 0.49∗∗∗ (0.02)
Common Language Group 1.43∗∗∗ (0.44) 0.87∗∗∗ (0.29) 1.25 (0.91) 0.06 (0.61)

× DAC −1.13∗∗ (0.45) −0.45 (0.30) −1.15 (0.93) 0.25 (0.64)
Common Religion −0.03 (0.26) 0.46∗∗∗ (0.13) 1.00∗ (0.56) 0.93∗∗ (0.45)

× DAC 0.22 (0.27) −0.40∗∗∗ (0.15) −0.77 (0.56) −1.05∗∗ (0.50)
Imports from Donor −0.05 (0.07) 0.07∗∗∗ (0.02) −0.40∗∗ (0.16) 0.13 (0.13)

× DAC 0.24∗∗∗ (0.07) 0.07∗∗∗ (0.02) 0.53∗∗∗ (0.16) −0.00 (0.13)
UN Voting Similarity 4.46∗∗∗ (1.53) 0.20 (0.33) 0.86 (2.05) −1.64 (1.10)

× DAC −4.35∗∗∗ (1.54) −0.18 (0.33) −0.56 (2.13) 1.45 (1.06)
Infant Mortality 0.03 (0.17) −0.11 (0.08) −0.01 (0.36) −0.31 (0.34)

× DAC 0.07 (0.19) 0.13 (0.08) −0.22 (0.43) 0.27 (0.32)
GDP per capita −0.01 (0.15) −0.18∗∗∗ (0.06) 0.15 (0.33) −0.19 (0.20)

× DAC −0.30∗ (0.16) −0.12∗ (0.06) −0.66∗ (0.35) −0.21 (0.18)
Disaster Victims −0.08 (0.06) −0.00 (0.03) 0.13 (0.10) 0.35∗∗∗ (0.07)

× DAC 0.08 (0.06) 0.04 (0.03) −0.07 (0.10) −0.19∗∗∗ (0.06)
Democracy −0.04 (0.03) 0.01 (0.01) 0.00 (0.04) 0.06∗∗ (0.02)

× DAC 0.05∗ (0.03) 0.00 (0.01) 0.00 (0.04) −0.06∗∗∗ (0.02)
Political Terror Scale 0.25∗∗ (0.12) 0.03 (0.05) 0.34∗∗ (0.16) −0.08 (0.19)

× DAC −0.25∗∗ (0.12) −0.01 (0.05) 0.04 (0.17) 0.37∗∗ (0.18)
Distance −0.32∗∗ (0.16) −0.36∗∗∗ (0.06) −1.76∗∗∗ (0.44) −0.52∗∗ (0.25)

× DAC 0.29 (0.18) 0.34∗∗∗ (0.06) 1.76∗∗∗ (0.44) 0.64∗∗∗ (0.24)
Population 0.12 (0.09) 0.07 (0.06) 0.01 (0.23) −0.16 (0.15)

× DAC −0.12 (0.10) −0.08 (0.05) −0.16 (0.24) −0.11 (0.14)
DAC indicator 0.83 (3.58) −3.07∗∗∗ (1.09) −14.61∗∗∗ (5.50) −4.25 (2.95)
Donor’s GDP per capita 0.82∗∗∗ (0.06) 0.79∗∗∗ (0.06) 1.40∗∗∗ (0.12) 1.02∗∗∗ (0.12)
Donor’s GDP Growth −0.04∗∗∗ (0.01) 0.01∗∗∗ (0.00) 0.06∗∗∗ (0.02) 0.02∗∗∗ (0.01)
Donor’s Disaster Victims 0.12∗∗∗ (0.02) 0.20∗∗∗ (0.02) 0.18∗∗∗ (0.05) 0.11∗∗ (0.05)
Constant −8.68∗∗∗ (3.36) −4.30∗∗∗ (1.26) 4.36 (5.44) −2.10 (3.59)
Gate-keeeping Stage
Common Language Group 1.43∗∗∗ (0.43) 1.00∗ (0.60) 0.79∗ (0.45) 0.99∗∗∗ (0.24)

× DAC −1.50∗∗∗ (0.43) −0.74 (0.61) −0.66 (0.45) −0.64∗∗∗ (0.24)
Common Religion 0.06 (0.27) 0.16 (0.25) 0.02 (0.27) 0.50∗∗∗ (0.18)

× DAC 0.23 (0.27) 0.14 (0.27) 0.19 (0.30) −0.45∗∗ (0.20)
Imports from Donor −0.09 (0.06) 0.04 (0.04) 0.01 (0.06) −0.04 (0.04)

× DAC 0.20∗∗∗ (0.06) −0.01 (0.04) 0.08 (0.05) 0.12∗∗∗ (0.04)
UN Voting Similarity 4.00∗∗∗ (1.13) 0.25 (0.61) 1.40∗∗ (0.60) 0.23 (0.77)

× DAC −3.83∗∗∗ (1.14) −0.50 (0.55) −1.07∗ (0.61) −0.34 (0.77)
Infant Mortality −0.30 (0.26) −0.05 (0.11) −0.14 (0.21) −0.20∗ (0.11)

× DAC 0.24 (0.26) 0.09 (0.10) −0.05 (0.18) 0.12 (0.12)
GDP per capita −0.17 (0.14) −0.31∗∗∗ (0.09) −0.17 (0.12) −0.12∗ (0.07)

× DAC −0.13 (0.15) 0.06 (0.09) −0.20∗ (0.11) −0.19∗∗∗ (0.07)
Disaster Victims −0.07 (0.05) 0.02 (0.04) 0.11∗∗ (0.05) 0.16∗∗∗ (0.04)

× DAC 0.08 (0.05) −0.02 (0.04) −0.05 (0.05) −0.06 (0.04)
Democracy −0.00 (0.01) −0.00 (0.01) 0.00 (0.02) 0.03∗∗ (0.01)

× DAC 0.01 (0.01) 0.01 (0.01) −0.00 (0.02) −0.02∗ (0.01)
Political Terror Scale 0.05 (0.08) −0.03 (0.08) 0.13∗ (0.07) 0.17∗∗ (0.08)

× DAC −0.04 (0.08) 0.01 (0.08) 0.03 (0.07) −0.05 (0.09)
Distance −0.53∗∗∗ (0.17) 0.00 (0.11) −0.51∗∗∗ (0.14) −0.20∗∗ (0.10)

× DAC 0.55∗∗∗ (0.17) −0.14 (0.10) 0.35∗∗∗ (0.13) 0.12 (0.09)
Population 0.27∗∗∗ (0.10) 0.13 (0.08) 0.01 (0.10) −0.13∗ (0.07)

× DAC −0.31∗∗∗ (0.10) −0.05 (0.08) −0.07 (0.10) 0.01 (0.07)
DAC indicator −0.42 (2.74) 0.79 (1.51) −1.89 (2.04) −2.14 (1.41)
Donor’s GDP per capita 0.48∗∗∗ (0.06) 0.39∗∗∗ (0.06) 1.02∗∗∗ (0.06) 0.65∗∗∗ (0.05)
Donor’s GDP Growth −0.01 (0.01) 0.00 (0.01) 0.03∗∗∗ (0.01) 0.02∗∗∗ (0.00)
Donor’s Disaster Victims 0.00 (0.02) 0.05∗∗ (0.03) −0.02 (0.02) 0.13∗∗∗ (0.02)
(Time Since Last Aid) −1.42∗∗∗ (0.05) −1.02∗∗∗ (0.03) −0.95∗∗∗ (0.04) −0.56∗∗∗ (0.02)
(Time Since Last Aid)2 0.24∗∗∗ (0.01) 0.10∗∗∗ (0.00) 0.17∗∗∗ (0.01) 0.05∗∗∗ (0.00)
(Time Since Last Aid)3 −0.01∗∗∗ (0.00) −0.00∗∗∗ (0.00) −0.01∗∗∗ (0.00) −0.00∗∗∗ (0.00)
Constant −2.26 (2.82) −2.52 (1.83) −5.32∗∗ (2.28) −1.39 (1.53)
ρ 0.60∗∗∗ (0.03) 0.58∗∗∗ (0.03) 0.63∗∗∗ (0.06) 0.63∗∗∗ (0.04)
N 15422 21037 15422 21037
Log-Likelihood −21694.63 −30302.14 −12034.16 −21458.85
Recipient-clustered robust s.e. in parentheses. ∗ p < 0.1, ∗∗ p < 0.05, ∗∗∗ p < 0.01.

Estimator: Heckman Selection Model. Allocation Stage Dependent Variable: Amount of Aid
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Table A.6: Pre-AKP vs AKP-era Turkish Governments (OLS Estimates)

Total Aid Economic Aid Humanitarian Aid
(1) (2) (3)

Lagged Aid 0.71∗∗∗ (0.03) 0.74∗∗∗ (0.03) 0.41∗∗∗ (0.06)

Common Language Group 1.80∗∗∗ (0.25) 1.68∗∗∗ (0.24) 0.80 (0.67)

× AKP −0.48∗ (0.26) −0.65∗∗ (0.25) −0.24 (0.58)

Common Religion −0.07 (0.11) −0.15∗∗ (0.07) −0.01 (0.14)

× AKP 0.59∗∗∗ (0.16) 0.60∗∗∗ (0.14) 0.58∗∗∗ (0.14)

Imports from Donor −0.02 (0.02) −0.01 (0.01) −0.01 (0.02)

× AKP 0.07∗∗ (0.03) 0.06∗∗ (0.03) 0.01 (0.04)

UN Voting Similarity 1.52∗∗∗ (0.30) 1.49∗∗∗ (0.31) 1.14∗∗∗ (0.43)

× AKP −0.84∗ (0.50) −0.86 (0.54) −0.76 (0.49)

Infant Mortality −0.15∗∗ (0.06) −0.11∗∗ (0.04) −0.08 (0.08)

× AKP −0.02 (0.10) 0.01 (0.08) −0.09 (0.10)

GDP per capita −0.08∗ (0.04) −0.06∗ (0.03) −0.06 (0.05)

× AKP −0.21∗∗∗ (0.06) −0.20∗∗∗ (0.05) −0.05 (0.07)

Disaster Victims −0.01 (0.02) −0.02 (0.01) 0.04∗ (0.02)

× AKP 0.06 (0.04) 0.01 (0.03) 0.10∗∗ (0.04)

Democracy 0.00 (0.00) 0.00 (0.00) 0.01 (0.01)

× AKP 0.01 (0.01) 0.00 (0.01) 0.01∗ (0.01)

Political Terror Scale 0.11∗∗ (0.04) 0.06 (0.04) 0.12∗∗∗ (0.04)

× AKP −0.08 (0.06) −0.04 (0.05) −0.01 (0.06)

Distance −0.31∗∗∗ (0.07) −0.21∗∗∗ (0.05) −0.33∗∗∗ (0.09)

× AKP 0.06 (0.09) −0.02 (0.09) 0.23∗∗ (0.10)

Population 0.03 (0.04) 0.04∗ (0.02) −0.05 (0.04)

× AKP 0.05 (0.06) 0.09∗ (0.05) −0.02 (0.06)

AKP indicator −0.25 (1.31) −0.23 (1.25) −0.78 (1.28)

Donor’s GDP per capita 1.06∗∗∗ (0.32) 1.11∗∗∗ (0.34) −0.01 (0.29)

Donor’s GDP Growth 0.02∗∗∗ (0.01) 0.01∗∗∗ (0.01) 0.01∗∗ (0.00)

Donor’s Disaster Victims −0.11∗ (0.06) −0.10∗ (0.06) 0.01 (0.06)

Constant −6.54∗∗ (2.68) −8.25∗∗∗ (2.89) 3.40 (2.95)
N 1729 1729 1729
Adjusted R2 0.81 0.84 0.30
Recipient-clustered robust s.e. in parentheses. ∗ p < 0.1, ∗∗ p < 0.05, ∗∗∗ p < 0.01. Estimator: OLS.

Dependent Variable: Amount of Aid
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Table A.7: Turkey vs OECD DAC Members (OLS Estimates)

Economic Aid Humanitarian Aid

Pre-2003 Post-2003 Pre-2003 Post-2003
(1) (2) (3) (4)

Lagged Aid 0.80∗∗∗ (0.01) 0.82∗∗∗ (0.01) 0.65∗∗∗ (0.02) 0.67∗∗∗ (0.02)

Common Language Group 1.26∗∗∗ (0.15) 0.55∗∗ (0.25) 0.74 (0.62) 0.66∗∗ (0.32)

× DAC −1.20∗∗∗ (0.16) −0.25 (0.25) −0.66 (0.62) −0.34 (0.33)

Common Religion −0.09 (0.07) 0.39∗∗∗ (0.11) 0.02 (0.13) 0.47∗∗∗ (0.17)

× DAC 0.34∗∗∗ (0.08) −0.22∗ (0.13) 0.11 (0.14) −0.44∗∗ (0.21)

Imports from Donor −0.03∗∗ (0.01) 0.05∗∗ (0.02) −0.02 (0.02) −0.02 (0.03)

× DAC 0.15∗∗∗ (0.02) 0.02 (0.02) 0.07∗∗∗ (0.02) 0.08∗∗ (0.03)

UN Voting Similarity 1.33∗∗∗ (0.30) 0.43 (0.33) 0.73 (0.53) 0.14 (0.45)

× DAC −1.24∗∗∗ (0.31) −0.59∗ (0.31) −0.63 (0.54) −0.36 (0.49)

Infant Mortality −0.07∗ (0.04) −0.08 (0.07) 0.03 (0.07) −0.18∗∗ (0.08)

× DAC 0.08 (0.07) 0.08 (0.05) −0.14 (0.10) 0.05 (0.08)

GDP per capita −0.01 (0.03) −0.24∗∗∗ (0.05) 0.07 (0.05) −0.09∗ (0.05)

× DAC −0.26∗∗∗ (0.04) 0.00 (0.04) −0.28∗∗∗ (0.07) −0.21∗∗∗ (0.05)

Disaster Victims −0.03∗∗ (0.01) −0.02 (0.03) 0.04 (0.03) 0.19∗∗∗ (0.05)

× DAC 0.03∗ (0.02) 0.04 (0.03) 0.03 (0.04) −0.02 (0.04)

Democracy −0.00 (0.00) 0.00 (0.01) 0.00 (0.01) 0.02∗∗∗ (0.01)

× DAC 0.01 (0.00) 0.01 (0.01) −0.00 (0.01) −0.02∗∗ (0.01)

Political Terror Scale 0.06∗ (0.03) 0.00 (0.04) 0.02 (0.04) 0.04 (0.06)

× DAC −0.07∗ (0.04) −0.00 (0.04) 0.11∗∗ (0.04) 0.12∗ (0.06)

Distance −0.19∗∗∗ (0.04) −0.14∗ (0.08) −0.26∗∗∗ (0.09) −0.12 (0.09)

× DAC 0.16∗∗∗ (0.06) 0.06 (0.07) 0.16∗ (0.09) 0.10 (0.09)

Population 0.06∗∗ (0.03) 0.12∗∗ (0.05) −0.03 (0.04) −0.13∗∗ (0.06)

× DAC −0.08∗∗ (0.03) −0.09∗∗ (0.04) −0.06 (0.05) −0.04 (0.06)

DAC indicator −0.35 (0.89) 0.00 (0.92) 0.05 (1.23) −0.53 (1.15)

Donor’s GDP per capita 0.52∗∗∗ (0.05) 0.47∗∗∗ (0.05) 0.63∗∗∗ (0.06) 0.53∗∗∗ (0.06)

Donor’s GDP Growth −0.02∗∗∗ (0.01) 0.01∗∗ (0.00) 0.02∗∗ (0.01) 0.01∗∗ (0.01)

Donor’s Disaster Victims 0.06∗∗∗ (0.02) 0.10∗∗∗ (0.02) 0.00 (0.02) 0.15∗∗∗ (0.02)

Constant −3.92∗∗∗ (0.74) −3.75∗∗∗ (1.24) −3.80∗∗∗ (1.22) −1.09 (1.31)
N 15422 21037 10532 15097
Adjusted R2 0.81 0.81 0.48 0.59
Recipient-clustered robust s.e. in parentheses. ∗ p < 0.1, ∗∗ p < 0.05, ∗∗∗ p < 0.01. Estimator: OLS. Dependent Variable: Amount of Aid
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Table A.8: Pre-AKP vs AKP-era Turkish Governments (Incl. Year Fixed Effects)

Total Aid Economic Aid Humanitarian Aid
(1) (2) (3)

Lagged Aid 0.85∗∗∗ (0.05) 0.88∗∗∗ (0.04) 0.87∗∗∗ (0.09)

Common Language Group 2.25∗∗∗ (0.59) 2.00∗∗∗ (0.57) 4.08∗∗∗ (1.18)

× AKP −1.22∗∗ (0.50) −1.35∗∗∗ (0.51) 1.11 (1.00)

Common Religion 0.62∗ (0.36) 0.70∗∗ (0.33) −0.07 (1.01)

× AKP −0.14 (0.39) −0.29 (0.35) 2.55∗∗∗ (0.94)

Imports from Donor −0.03 (0.07) −0.02 (0.07) 0.11 (0.19)

× AKP 0.13 (0.09) 0.10 (0.08) −0.03 (0.25)

UN Voting Similarity 4.75∗∗∗ (0.93) 5.96∗∗∗ (0.94) 7.16∗∗∗ (2.29)

× AKP −4.19∗∗∗ (1.06) −5.36∗∗∗ (1.10) −5.20∗ (2.88)

Infant Mortality −0.53∗∗ (0.24) −0.55∗∗ (0.28) −0.47 (0.82)

× AKP 0.28 (0.24) 0.39 (0.28) −1.11 (0.78)

GDP per capita −0.46∗∗∗ (0.16) −0.44∗∗ (0.17) −0.84∗∗ (0.43)

× AKP −0.04 (0.15) 0.01 (0.17) −0.47 (0.41)

Disaster Victims 0.02 (0.05) −0.07 (0.06) 0.42∗∗∗ (0.16)

× AKP 0.08 (0.07) 0.09 (0.06) 0.26 (0.21)

Democracy −0.02 (0.02) −0.02 (0.02) 0.03 (0.06)

× AKP 0.02 (0.02) 0.02 (0.02) 0.10 (0.07)

Political Terror Scale 0.17 (0.12) 0.11 (0.12) 0.66∗∗∗ (0.25)

× AKP −0.21 (0.15) −0.15 (0.14) −0.14 (0.32)

Distance −1.13∗∗∗ (0.19) −0.92∗∗∗ (0.19) −2.43∗∗∗ (0.51)

× AKP 0.84∗∗∗ (0.22) 0.66∗∗∗ (0.23) 1.58∗∗∗ (0.57)

Population 0.28∗∗ (0.13) 0.38∗∗∗ (0.13) −0.05 (0.36)

× AKP −0.16 (0.14) −0.18 (0.14) −0.28 (0.36)

AKP indicator −0.93 (3.09) 2.42 (3.27) 2.94 (8.25)

Constant 4.11 (3.22) −1.14 (3.38) 12.21 (8.78)
σ 1.66∗∗∗ (0.09) 1.49∗∗∗ (0.09) 3.85∗∗∗ (0.25)
N 1729 1729 1729
Log-Likelihood −2038.83 −1851.94 −1050.87
Recipient-clustered robust s.e. in parentheses. ∗ p < 0.1, ∗∗ p < 0.05, ∗∗∗ p < 0.01. Estimator: Tobit.

Dependent Variable: Amount of Aid.

Year dummies are omitted from table.
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Table A.9: Marginal Effects for Pre-AKP vs AKP-era Turkish Gov’s (Incl. Year Fixed Effects)

Economic Aid Humanitarian Aid
(1) (2)

Lagged Aid [0.00] [0.21]
Pre-AKP 0.215∗∗∗ (0.030) 0.101∗∗∗ (0.030)
Post-AKP 0.689∗∗∗ (0.036) 0.154∗∗∗ (0.024)

Common Language Group [0.93] [0.12]
Pre-AKP 0.490∗∗∗ (0.146) 0.472∗∗ (0.174)
Post-AKP 0.513 (0.303) 0.916∗∗∗ (0.225)

Common Religion [0.36] [0.00]
Pre-AKP 0.172∗ (0.084) −0.008 (0.116)
Post-AKP 0.322∗ (0.147) 0.437∗∗ (0.134)

Import from Donor [0.05] [0.98]
Pre-AKP −0.005 (0.018) 0.013 (0.023)
Post-AKP 0.066∗ (0.031) 0.014 (0.034)

UN Voting Similarity [0.05] [0.30]
Pre-AKP 1.460∗∗∗ (0.259) 0.827∗∗ (0.319)
Post-AKP 0.473 (0.397) 0.345 (0.450)

Infant Mortality [0.90] [0.04]
Pre-AKP −0.134 (0.072) −0.054 (0.096)
Post-AKP −0.120 (0.108) −0.279∗∗ (0.088)

GDP per capita [0.00] [0.07]
Pre-AKP −0.107∗ (0.046) −0.097 (0.056)
Post-AKP −0.338∗∗∗ (0.063) −0.232∗∗∗ (0.058)

Disaster Victims [0.26] [0.09]
Pre-AKP −0.018 (0.014) 0.048∗ (0.023)
Post-AKP 0.017 (0.029) 0.119∗∗∗ (0.027)

Democracy [0.56] [0.05]
Pre-AKP −0.005 (0.004) 0.003 (0.007)
Post-AKP 0.001 (0.010) 0.023∗ (0.009)

Political Terror Scale [0.31] [0.81]
Pre-AKP 0.026 (0.031) 0.076∗ (0.035)
Post-AKP −0.033 (0.049) 0.090 (0.049)

Distance [0.88] [0.30]
Pre-AKP −0.225∗∗∗ (0.050) −0.281∗∗ (0.091)
Post-AKP −0.207 (0.116) −0.151 (0.094)

Population [0.29] [0.30]
Pre-AKP 0.094∗∗ (0.034) −0.005 (0.042)
Post-AKP 0.161∗∗ (0.056) −0.057 (0.046)

N 1729 1729
Marginal effects and Wald tests of equality of margins.

Based on Table A.8. ∗ p < 0.05, ∗∗ p < 0.01, ∗∗∗ p < 0.001
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Table A.10: Pre-AKP vs AKP-era Turkish Govt’s (Incl. Recipient Fixed Effects)

Total Aid Economic Aid Humanitarian Aid
(1) (2) (3)

Lagged Aid 0.45∗∗∗ (0.03) 0.52∗∗∗ (0.03) 0.20∗∗∗ (0.04)

Common Language Group − − −
× AKP −1.08∗∗∗ (0.34) −1.19∗∗∗ (0.34) −0.37 (0.69)

Common Religion − − −
× AKP 1.15∗∗∗ (0.24) 1.08∗∗∗ (0.21) 0.78∗∗∗ (0.22)

Imports from Donor −0.05∗∗ (0.02) −0.04∗ (0.02) −0.04∗ (0.02)

× AKP 0.13∗∗∗ (0.05) 0.10∗∗ (0.04) 0.03 (0.05)

UN Voting Similarity 1.10∗ (0.56) 1.16∗∗ (0.54) 0.68 (0.51)

× AKP −0.85 (0.64) −0.78 (0.66) −0.66 (0.42)

Infant Mortality −0.05 (0.30) −0.19 (0.26) 0.74∗∗ (0.29)

× AKP −0.24∗ (0.13) −0.11 (0.12) −0.42∗∗∗ (0.12)

GDP per capita 0.27 (0.23) 0.13 (0.21) 0.32∗ (0.19)

× AKP −0.47∗∗∗ (0.08) −0.39∗∗∗ (0.07) −0.26∗∗∗ (0.09)

Disaster Victims 0.00 (0.02) −0.02 (0.02) 0.03 (0.02)

× AKP 0.06 (0.04) −0.00 (0.03) 0.12∗∗∗ (0.04)

Democracy 0.01 (0.01) 0.00 (0.01) 0.01 (0.01)

× AKP 0.00 (0.01) 0.00 (0.01) 0.02 (0.01)

Political Terror Scale 0.07 (0.06) 0.02 (0.05) 0.04 (0.05)

× AKP −0.05 (0.07) −0.03 (0.06) 0.08 (0.06)

Distance − − −
× AKP 0.11 (0.13) −0.03 (0.13) 0.31∗∗∗ (0.10)

Population −0.98∗∗ (0.40) −1.09∗∗∗ (0.36) 0.48 (0.37)

× AKP 0.12 (0.08) 0.17∗∗ (0.07) −0.03 (0.08)

Donor’s GDP per capita 3.10∗∗∗ (0.58) 2.99∗∗∗ (0.60) 0.50 (0.48)

Donor’s GDP Growth 0.01 (0.01) 0.00 (0.01) 0.01 (0.01)

Donor’s Disaster Victims −0.09 (0.08) −0.10 (0.07) 0.04 (0.06)

Constant 26.77 (25.05) 26.61 (22.72) 21.74 (26.17)
N 1729 1729 1729
Log-Likelihood −2486.09 −2280.48 −2533.93
Recipient-clustered robust s.e. in parentheses. ∗ p < 0.1, ∗∗ p < 0.05, ∗∗∗ p < 0.01. Estimator: OLS with recipient dummies.

Dependent Variable: Amount of Aid. Recipient dummies are omitted from the table.

Common Language Group, Common Religion and Distance drop out, because these are time invariant variables and

cannot be estimated with recipient fixed effects.
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Table A.11: Turkey vs OECD DAC Members (Incl. Recipient Fixed Effects)

Economic Aid Humanitarian Aid

Pre-2003 Post-2003 Pre-2003 Post-2003
(1) (2) (3) (4)

Lagged Aid 0.76∗∗∗ (0.01) 0.77∗∗∗ (0.01) 0.59∗∗∗ (0.02) 0.59∗∗∗ (0.02)

Common Language Group 1.44∗∗∗ (0.19) 0.79∗∗∗ (0.25) 0.42 (0.67) 0.50 (0.32)

× DAC −1.35∗∗∗ (0.19) −0.49∗ (0.25) −0.31 (0.67) −0.13 (0.33)

Common Religion 0.32∗∗ (0.15) 0.66∗∗∗ (0.15) −0.08 (0.19) 0.47∗∗ (0.19)

× DAC −0.44∗ (0.23) −0.77∗∗∗ (0.21) 0.61∗∗∗ (0.20) −0.59∗∗ (0.23)

Imports from Donor 0.01 (0.02) 0.11∗∗∗ (0.03) −0.04∗ (0.03) 0.08∗∗ (0.04)

× DAC 0.15∗∗∗ (0.02) −0.01 (0.02) 0.13∗∗∗ (0.03) 0.02 (0.04)

UN Voting Similarity 0.79∗∗ (0.34) 0.17 (0.22) 0.70 (0.62) −0.00 (0.53)

× DAC −0.79∗∗ (0.35) −0.42∗ (0.23) −0.73 (0.60) −0.38 (0.55)

Infant Mortality 0.35∗∗ (0.17) 0.22 (0.22) −0.21 (0.34) 0.29 (0.39)

× DAC 0.17∗ (0.10) 0.15∗∗ (0.06) −0.22∗ (0.12) 0.05 (0.08)

GDP per capita 0.42∗∗ (0.17) −0.41∗∗∗ (0.15) 0.18 (0.29) −0.52 (0.36)

× DAC −0.22∗∗∗ (0.05) 0.03 (0.05) −0.42∗∗∗ (0.08) −0.20∗∗∗ (0.06)

Disaster Victims −0.03∗∗ (0.01) −0.03 (0.03) 0.03 (0.03) 0.17∗∗∗ (0.05)

× DAC 0.03∗ (0.02) 0.04 (0.03) 0.05 (0.04) −0.02 (0.04)

Democracy −0.01 (0.01) 0.01 (0.01) 0.01 (0.01) 0.01 (0.02)

× DAC 0.01∗ (0.01) 0.01 (0.01) −0.01 (0.01) −0.01 (0.01)

Political Terror Scale 0.04 (0.04) 0.04 (0.05) −0.13∗∗ (0.05) −0.07 (0.08)

× DAC −0.03 (0.04) −0.01 (0.04) 0.13∗∗∗ (0.05) 0.13∗ (0.07)

Distance −0.14∗∗ (0.06) −0.14∗∗ (0.07) −0.22∗∗ (0.11) −0.00 (0.11)

× DAC 0.09 (0.07) 0.02 (0.07) 0.21∗ (0.11) −0.04 (0.10)

Population −0.37∗ (0.21) 0.00 (0.23) 1.30∗∗ (0.56) −0.11 (0.61)

× DAC −0.04 (0.03) −0.07 (0.05) −0.12∗ (0.06) 0.02 (0.06)

Donor’s GDP per capita 0.64∗∗∗ (0.06) 0.57∗∗∗ (0.05) 0.61∗∗∗ (0.06) 0.64∗∗∗ (0.07)

Donor’s GDP Growth −0.02∗∗∗ (0.00) 0.00 (0.00) 0.01∗ (0.01) 0.00 (0.01)

Donor’s Disaster Victims 0.06∗∗∗ (0.02) 0.10∗∗∗ (0.02) −0.05∗∗∗ (0.02) 0.12∗∗∗ (0.02)

Constant −2.57 (3.94) −2.07 (4.53) −24.69∗∗ (10.63) −1.66 (10.36)
N 15422 21037 10532 15097
Log-Likelihood −27003.51 −37129.93 −18456.41 −27720.34
Recipient-clustered robust s.e. in parentheses. ∗ p < 0.1, ∗∗ p < 0.05, ∗∗∗ p < 0.01. Estimator: OLS with recipient dummies. Dependent Variable: Amount of Aid

Country dummies are omitted from the table.
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Table A.12: Turkey vs OECD DAC (Replace Common Religion with Pct. of Different Religions)

Economic Aid Humanitarian Aid

Pre-2003 Post-2003 Pre-2003 Post-2003
(1) (2) (3) (4)

Lagged DV 0.915∗∗∗ (0.020) 0.941∗∗∗ (0.020) 1.203∗∗∗ (0.025) 1.024∗∗∗ (0.032)

Common Language Group 1.610∗∗∗ (0.409) 0.273 (0.213) 0.661 (1.297) 2.529∗∗∗ (0.704)

× DAC −1.546∗∗∗ (0.417) 0.109 (0.246) −0.151 (1.297) −1.348 (0.747)

Pct of Christians in Recipient −0.484 (0.555) 0.064 (0.251) −0.754 (1.277) 0.185 (0.713)

× DAC 0.736 (0.569) 0.319 (0.189) 1.111 (1.235) 0.274 (0.697)

Pct of Muslims in Recipient 0.651 (0.523) 0.384 (0.277) 0.687 (1.429) 2.522∗∗ (0.790)

× DAC −0.984 (0.542) −0.463∗ (0.213) −0.745 (1.417) −2.225∗∗ (0.762)

Pct of Other in Recipient 0.412∗∗∗ (0.100) 0.162 (0.128) −0.922∗∗∗ (0.269) 0.636∗∗ (0.196)
N 15422 21307 10532 15097
Log-Likelihood −24818.035 −34364.692 −10297.116 −18739.222
Recipient-clustered robust s.e. in parentheses. ∗ p < 0.1, ∗∗ p < 0.05, ∗∗∗ p < 0.01. Estimator: Tobit. Dependent Variable: Amount of Aid.

DAC × Pct of Other is the baseline category. All the control variables are in the model, but they are excluded from the table to conserve space.
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Table A.13: Marginal Effects for Turkey vs OECD DAC (Replace Common Religion with Pct. of
Different Religions)

Economic Aid Humanitarian Aid

Pre-2003 Post-2003 Pre-2003 Post-2003
(1) (2) (3) (4)

Lagged DV [0.00] [0.00] [0.02] [0.00]
Turkey 0.599∗∗∗ (0.028) 0.817∗∗∗ (0.014) 0.497∗∗∗ (0.067) 0.547∗∗∗ (0.038)
DAC 0.722∗∗∗ (0.012) 0.741∗∗∗ (0.012) 0.343∗∗∗ (0.007) 0.436∗∗∗ (0.010)

Common Language Group [0.00] [0.76] [0.81] [0.03]
Turkey 1.054∗∗∗ (0.265) 0.238 (0.185) 0.273 (0.534) 1.350∗∗∗ (0.375)
DAC 0.050 (0.070) 0.302∗∗ (0.097) 0.145∗ (0.066) 0.503∗∗∗ (0.076)

Pct of Christians in Recipient [0.17] [0.13] [0.41] [0.79]
Turkey −0.317 (0.359) 0.055 (0.218) −0.312 (0.514) 0.099 (0.381)
DAC 0.199 (0.114) 0.301∗ (0.146) 0.102 (0.091) 0.195 (0.117)

Pct of Muslims in Recipient [0.06] [0.03] [0.61] [0.00]
Turkey 0.426 (0.347) 0.334 (0.240) 0.284 (0.595) 1.347∗∗ (0.421)
DAC −0.263 (0.143) −0.062 (0.153) −0.016 (0.109) 0.126 (0.123)

Pct of Other in Recipient [0.00] [0.23] [0.05] [0.04]
Turkey 0.270∗∗∗ (0.066) 0.141 (0.112) −0.381∗∗ (0.117) 0.340∗∗ (0.110)
DAC 0.325∗∗∗ (0.078) 0.128 (0.101) −0.262∗∗∗ (0.076) 0.271∗∗∗ (0.082)

N 15422 21307 10532 15097
Marginal effects and Wald tests of equality of margins.

Based on Table A.12. ∗ p < 0.05, ∗∗ p < 0.01, ∗∗∗ p < 0.001
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Table A.14: Pre-AKP vs AKP-era TUR Gov’s (Share of Aid as DV)

Total Aid Economic Aid Humanitarian Aid
(1) (2) (3)

Lagged Aid 0.40∗∗∗ (0.06) 0.35∗ (0.19) 0.43∗∗∗ (0.06)

Common Language Group 8.40∗∗∗ (1.33) 11.09∗∗∗ (2.93) 12.26∗∗∗ (3.62)

× AKP −4.25∗∗∗ (1.31) −5.73∗∗∗ (1.95) 1.70 (3.31)

Common Religion 0.56 (0.62) 0.71 (0.80) −0.94 (3.20)

× AKP −0.01 (0.54) −0.30 (0.74) 7.99∗∗∗ (2.78)

Imports from Donor −0.10 (0.13) −0.08 (0.16) 0.81 (0.73)

× AKP 0.22∗ (0.14) 0.25 (0.17) −0.87 (0.83)

UN Voting Similarity 9.05∗∗∗ (2.79) 15.57∗∗∗ (4.88) 17.33∗∗ (7.56)

× AKP −8.45∗∗∗ (2.69) −14.98∗∗∗ (4.75) −10.76 (7.53)

Infant Mortality −0.31 (0.43) −0.29 (0.65) −1.35 (2.56)

× AKP −0.02 (0.40) −0.10 (0.60) −1.91 (2.36)

GDP per capita −0.25 (0.29) −0.24 (0.40) −3.11∗∗ (1.46)

× AKP −0.32 (0.31) −0.49 (0.41) 0.32 (1.31)

Disaster Victims 0.05 (0.10) 0.01 (0.12) 0.89∗ (0.53)

× AKP 0.12 (0.12) 0.08 (0.13) 0.88 (0.77)

Democracy −0.03 (0.03) −0.07 (0.05) 0.08 (0.18)

× AKP 0.04 (0.03) 0.08∗ (0.05) 0.28∗ (0.17)

Political Terror Scale 0.26 (0.23) −0.04 (0.34) 1.64∗∗ (0.83)

× AKP −0.40∗ (0.23) −0.12 (0.33) −0.10 (0.98)

Distance −1.99∗∗∗ (0.42) −1.68∗∗∗ (0.40) −6.82∗∗∗ (2.06)

× AKP 1.52∗∗∗ (0.43) 1.04∗∗ (0.50) 3.92∗∗ (1.68)

Population 0.46∗ (0.24) 0.74∗∗ (0.31) −0.56 (1.19)

× AKP −0.26 (0.23) −0.42 (0.30) 0.23 (1.12)

AKP indicator −2.19 (5.80) 9.11 (9.50) −14.07 (24.12)

Donor’s GDP per capita 3.24∗∗ (1.39) 4.58∗∗ (2.30) 4.43 (5.12)

Donor’s GDP Growth −0.01 (0.02) −0.02 (0.02) −0.02 (0.09)

Donor’s Disaster Victims −0.04 (0.17) −0.17 (0.22) 0.67 (0.91)

Constant −24.25∗ (12.69) −47.23∗∗ (20.64) 3.83 (55.00)
σ 2.55∗∗∗ (0.35) 3.00∗∗∗ (0.53) 10.59∗∗∗ (1.96)
N 1729 1729 1654
Log-Likelihood −2354.59 −2394.15 −1266.29
Recipient-clustered robust s.e. in parentheses. ∗ p < 0.11, ∗∗ p < 0.05, ∗∗∗ p < 0.01. Estimator: Tobit.

Dependent Variable: Share of Aid
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Table A.15: Marginal Effects for Pre-AKP vs AKP-era TUR Gov’s (Share of Aid as DV)

Economic Aid Humanitarian Aid
(1) (2)

Lagged Aid [0.08] [0.75]

Pre-AKP 0.073 (0.041) 0.054∗∗∗ (0.009)

Post-AKP 0.130 (0.071) 0.058∗∗∗ (0.011)

Common Language Group [0.64] [0.59]

Pre-AKP 2.308∗∗∗ (0.641) 1.539∗∗ (0.526)

Post-AKP 1.985∗ (0.866) 1.880∗∗∗ (0.529)

Common Religion [0.99] [0.01]

Pre-AKP 0.148 (0.175) −0.118 (0.406)

Post-AKP 0.151 (0.162) 0.949∗ (0.455)

Import from Donor [0.06] [0.33]

Pre-AKP −0.016 (0.034) 0.102 (0.100)

Post-AKP 0.063 (0.034) −0.007 (0.071)

UN Voting Similarity [0.00] [0.20]

Pre-AKP 3.240∗∗∗ (0.815) 2.175∗ (0.932)

Post-AKP 0.219 (0.400) 0.884 (0.949)

Infant Mortality [0.57] [0.38]

Pre-AKP −0.061 (0.140) −0.169 (0.328)

Post-AKP −0.145 (0.127) −0.438∗ (0.173)

GDP per capita [0.06] [0.94]

Pre-AKP −0.051 (0.087) −0.391 (0.212)

Post-AKP −0.273∗∗ (0.102) −0.375∗∗ (0.118)

Disaster Victims [0.30] [0.26]

Pre-AKP 0.003 (0.026) 0.112 (0.070)

Post-AKP 0.034 (0.021) 0.239∗∗ (0.089)

Democracy [0.14] [0.10]

Pre-AKP −0.014 (0.009) 0.010 (0.023)

Post-AKP 0.004 (0.011) 0.049∗ (0.024)

Political Terror Scale [0.46] [0.99]

Pre-AKP −0.008 (0.071) 0.206∗ (0.105)

Post-AKP −0.061 (0.049) 0.207∗ (0.101)

Distance [0.40] [0.06]

Pre-AKP −0.349∗∗∗ (0.089) −0.856∗∗ (0.276)

Post-AKP −0.236 (0.123) −0.391 (0.244)

Population [0.62] [0.86]

Pre-AKP 0.154∗ (0.061) −0.071 (0.154)

Post-AKP 0.120 (0.072) −0.045 (0.097)
N 1729 1654
Marginal effects and Wald tests of equality of margins.

Based on Table A.14. ∗ p < 0.05, ∗∗ p < 0.01, ∗∗∗ p < 0.001
25



Table A.16: Turkey vs OECD DAC Members (Share of Aid as DV)

Economic Aid Humanitarian Aid

Pre-2003 Post-2003 Pre-2003 Post-2003
(1) (2) (3) (4)

Lagged Aid 0.72∗∗∗ (0.08) 0.72∗∗∗ (0.07) 0.41∗∗∗ (0.06) 0.51∗∗∗ (0.05)

Common Language Group 5.15∗∗∗ (1.66) 1.35 (1.09) 7.28∗∗∗ (2.67) 6.82∗∗∗ (1.55)

× DAC −5.17∗∗∗ (1.65) −0.98 (1.06) −5.00∗ (2.69) −4.48∗∗∗ (1.53)

Common Religion 1.43∗ (0.81) 0.31 (0.25) −1.23 (1.97) 3.93∗∗ (1.63)

× DAC −0.99 (0.79) 0.11 (0.28) 2.68 (2.05) −3.50∗∗ (1.72)

Imports from Donor −0.16 (0.10) 0.14∗∗ (0.06) 0.66 (0.49) −0.22 (0.31)

× DAC 0.38∗∗∗ (0.11) −0.02 (0.05) −0.12 (0.48) 0.67∗∗ (0.33)

UN Voting Similarity 10.82∗∗∗ (3.49) 0.00 (0.90) 9.36∗ (4.85) 3.48 (3.37)

× DAC −10.42∗∗∗ (3.45) 0.04 (0.85) −8.55∗ (4.69) −4.03 (3.28)

Infant Mortality −0.59 (0.48) −0.27 (0.19) −0.44 (1.68) −1.30∗ (0.77)

× DAC 0.59 (0.50) 0.34∗∗ (0.17) 0.03 (1.63) 0.87 (0.70)

GDP per capita −0.16 (0.31) −0.50∗∗∗ (0.16) −1.79∗ (0.95) −1.02∗∗ (0.49)

× DAC −0.34 (0.33) 0.08 (0.13) −0.18 (0.91) −0.85∗ (0.47)

Disaster Victims −0.04 (0.14) 0.04 (0.03) 0.55 (0.39) 1.05∗∗∗ (0.39)

× DAC 0.07 (0.15) −0.02 (0.03) −0.21 (0.38) −0.54 (0.35)

Democracy −0.05 (0.03) −0.00 (0.02) 0.03 (0.11) 0.19∗∗ (0.08)

× DAC 0.06∗ (0.03) 0.02∗ (0.01) −0.02 (0.10) −0.15∗∗ (0.07)

Political Terror Scale −0.05 (0.25) −0.14 (0.09) 1.05∗ (0.59) 0.61 (0.39)

× DAC 0.08 (0.25) 0.12 (0.08) −0.01 (0.58) 0.18 (0.38)

Distance −0.72 (0.48) −0.23 (0.21) −4.15∗∗∗ (1.15) −1.76∗ (0.99)

× DAC 0.69 (0.50) 0.01 (0.20) 2.98∗∗∗ (1.06) 1.08 (0.89)

Population 0.77∗∗ (0.36) 0.20∗ (0.11) −0.70 (0.77) −0.10 (0.42)

× DAC −0.82∗∗ (0.36) −0.11 (0.10) 0.36 (0.76) −0.40 (0.37)

DAC indicator 9.46 (10.36) −0.41 (2.08) −26.87∗ (16.32) −7.32 (7.46)

Donor’s GDP per capita 0.66∗∗∗ (0.11) 0.44∗∗∗ (0.09) 5.13∗∗∗ (0.56) 2.92∗∗∗ (0.37)

Donor’s GDP Growth −0.02 (0.01) −0.01∗∗ (0.01) 0.01 (0.06) 0.07∗∗∗ (0.02)

Donor’s Disaster Victims −0.01 (0.04) −0.00 (0.03) −0.44∗∗∗ (0.15) 0.28∗∗ (0.13)

Constant −15.92 (10.59) −3.26 (2.45) −13.51 (17.00) −10.31 (8.33)
σ 1.89∗∗∗ (0.21) 1.80∗∗∗ (0.26) 5.29∗∗∗ (0.64) 4.91∗∗∗ (0.53)
N 15422 21037 10228 21108
Log-Likelihood −24957.56 −34327.29 −12186.90 −26345.75
Recipient-clustered robust s.e. in parentheses. ∗ p < 0.1, ∗∗ p < 0.05, ∗∗∗ p < 0.01. Estimator: Tobit. Dependent Variable: Share of Aid
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Table A.17: Marginal Effects for Turkey vs OECD DAC Members (Share of Aid as DV)

Economic Aid Humanitarian Aid

Pre-2003 Post-2003 Pre-2003 Post-2003
(1) (2) (3) (4)

Lagged Aid [0.00] [0.00] [0.01] [0.01]
Turkey 0.148∗∗∗ (0.027) 0.440∗∗∗ (0.051) 0.174∗∗∗ (0.037) 0.179∗∗∗ (0.024)
DAC 0.371∗∗∗ (0.039) 0.361∗∗∗ (0.038) 0.096∗∗∗ (0.014) 0.130∗∗∗ (0.014)

Common Language Group [0.00] [0.33] [0.03] [0.00]

Turkey 1.059∗∗ (0.352) 0.827 (0.666) 3.105∗∗ (1.201) 2.414∗∗∗ (0.585)

DAC −0.012 (0.055) 0.189∗∗ (0.063) 0.534∗∗ (0.166) 0.601∗∗∗ (0.147)

Common Religion [0.69] [0.90] [0.32] [0.05]

Turkey 0.293 (0.171) 0.191 (0.155) −0.524 (0.858) 1.391∗ (0.623)

DAC 0.228∗∗∗ (0.053) 0.213∗∗∗ (0.053) 0.341∗∗ (0.129) 0.109 (0.084)

Imports from Donor [0.00] [0.39] [0.49] [0.09]

Turkey −0.032 (0.019) 0.085∗ (0.034) 0.283 (0.231) −0.079 (0.112)

DAC 0.114∗∗∗ (0.019) 0.057∗∗∗ (0.012) 0.126∗∗∗ (0.027) 0.115∗∗∗ (0.018)

UN Voting Similarity [0.00] [0.97] [0.04] [0.21]

Turkey 2.225∗∗∗ (0.664) 0.001 (0.553) 3.992∗ (1.859) 1.233 (1.135)

DAC 0.207∗∗ (0.072) 0.021 (0.053) 0.191 (0.147) −0.140 (0.125)

Infant Mortality [0.28] [0.05] [0.90] [0.18]

Turkey −0.120 (0.103) −0.166 (0.118) −0.189 (0.719) −0.460 (0.275)

DAC 0.004 (0.054) 0.033 (0.051) −0.098 (0.130) −0.110 (0.099)

GDP per capita [0.01] [0.26] [0.47] [0.49]

Turkey −0.033 (0.067) −0.309∗∗ (0.097) −0.763 (0.436) −0.361∗ (0.177)

DAC −0.260∗∗∗ (0.051) −0.215∗∗∗ (0.042) −0.462∗∗∗ (0.103) −0.481∗∗∗ (0.072)

Disaster Victims [0.52] [0.42] [0.37] [0.08]

Turkey −0.009 (0.030) 0.027 (0.020) 0.232 (0.175) 0.372∗ (0.147)

DAC 0.011 (0.006) 0.012 (0.008) 0.079∗∗ (0.026) 0.131∗∗∗ (0.032)

Democracy [0.03] [0.15] [0.81] [0.04]

Turkey −0.010 (0.007) −0.003 (0.009) 0.013 (0.046) 0.066∗ (0.029)

DAC 0.007∗ (0.004) 0.008∗ (0.004) 0.002 (0.008) 0.009 (0.008)

Political Terror Scale [0.64] [0.13] [0.40] [0.92]

Turkey −0.011 (0.051) −0.088 (0.055) 0.447 (0.241) 0.217 (0.133)

DAC 0.015 (0.021) −0.011 (0.021) 0.244∗∗∗ (0.043) 0.205∗∗ (0.062)

Distance [0.23] [0.82] [0.00] [0.18]

Turkey −0.149 (0.093) −0.143 (0.132) −1.769∗∗∗ (0.416) −0.625 (0.358)
DAC −0.016 (0.033) −0.113∗∗ (0.042) −0.273∗∗∗ (0.078) −0.176∗∗ (0.065)

Population [0.01] [0.21] [0.52] [0.48]

Turkey 0.158∗ (0.069) 0.122 (0.068) −0.300 (0.349) −0.036 (0.147)

DAC −0.030 (0.023) 0.043∗ (0.019) −0.082 (0.042) −0.129∗ (0.051)
N 15422 21307 10228 21108
Marginal effects and Wald tests of equality of margins.

Based on Table A.16. ∗ p < 0.05, ∗∗ p < 0.01, ∗∗∗ p < 0.001
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Table A.18: Pre-AKP vs AKP-era Turkish Governments (Additional Controls)

Total Aid Economic Aid Humanitarian Aid
(1) (2) (3)

Lagged Aid 0.83∗∗∗ (0.05) 0.86∗∗∗ (0.05) 0.86∗∗∗ (0.09)

Common Language Group 2.65∗∗∗ (0.59) 2.38∗∗∗ (0.55) 3.87∗∗ (1.51)

× AKP −1.31∗∗∗ (0.50) −1.49∗∗∗ (0.49) 1.39 (1.29)

Common Religion 0.82∗∗ (0.36) 0.92∗∗∗ (0.33) −0.03 (1.09)

× AKP −0.36 (0.39) −0.54 (0.36) 2.54∗∗∗ (0.97)

Imports from Donor −0.10 (0.08) −0.08 (0.08) 0.03 (0.21)

× AKP 0.21∗∗ (0.09) 0.18∗∗ (0.09) 0.01 (0.28)

UN Voting Similarity 4.62∗∗∗ (0.92) 5.47∗∗∗ (0.97) 7.29∗∗∗ (2.39)

× AKP −4.03∗∗∗ (1.01) −4.87∗∗∗ (1.07) −4.57 (3.02)

Infant Mortality −0.50∗∗ (0.24) −0.50∗ (0.27) −0.32 (0.86)

× AKP 0.22 (0.24) 0.34 (0.27) −1.19 (0.80)

GDP per capita −0.38∗∗ (0.16) −0.34∗∗ (0.17) −0.73 (0.45)

× AKP −0.14 (0.15) −0.11 (0.16) −0.51 (0.44)

Disaster Victims −0.01 (0.06) −0.09 (0.06) 0.38∗∗ (0.16)

× AKP 0.12∗ (0.07) 0.12∗ (0.06) 0.31 (0.21)

Democracy −0.02 (0.02) −0.01 (0.02) 0.03 (0.06)

× AKP 0.02 (0.02) 0.01 (0.02) 0.09 (0.07)

Political Terror Scale 0.18 (0.12) 0.11 (0.11) 0.67∗∗∗ (0.25)

× AKP −0.22 (0.14) −0.16 (0.13) −0.14 (0.33)

Distance −1.27∗∗∗ (0.20) −1.16∗∗∗ (0.21) −2.44∗∗∗ (0.55)

× AKP 1.01∗∗∗ (0.23) 0.93∗∗∗ (0.24) 1.53∗∗ (0.64)

Population 0.37∗∗∗ (0.12) 0.45∗∗∗ (0.13) 0.05 (0.37)

× AKP −0.24∗ (0.14) −0.24∗ (0.14) −0.39 (0.37)

Former Colony −0.05 (0.39) −0.38 (0.34) 0.28 (0.94)

× AKP 0.38 (0.40) 0.71∗∗ (0.35) −0.62 (0.80)

Donor Gov’s L-R Position −0.06 (0.05) −0.10∗∗ (0.05) −0.07 (0.15)

× AKP 0.07 (0.05) 0.11∗∗ (0.05) 0.11 (0.16)

Shia recipient −0.82∗ (0.42) −0.93∗∗∗ (0.30) 0.49 (0.70)

× AKP 0.42 (0.43) 0.70∗∗ (0.35) −0.98 (0.70)

AKP indicator −3.78 (3.23) −2.85 (3.23) 3.63 (8.65)

Donor’s GDP per capita 2.91∗∗∗ (0.78) 2.65∗∗∗ (0.80) 1.68 (2.10)

Donor’s GDP Growth 0.03∗∗ (0.01) 0.02∗∗ (0.01) −0.00 (0.03)

Donor’s Disaster Victims −0.18 (0.15) −0.23∗ (0.14) 0.12 (0.38)

Constant −19.76∗∗∗ (7.16) −20.21∗∗∗ (7.44) −3.92 (20.99)
σ 1.71∗∗∗ (0.09) 1.52∗∗∗ (0.09) 3.95∗∗∗ (0.24)
N 1729 1729 1729
Log-Likelihood −2074.96 −1883.48 −1068.54
Recipient-clustered robust s.e. in parentheses. ∗ p < 0.1, ∗∗ p < 0.05, ∗∗∗ p < 0.01. Estimator: Tobit.

Dependent Variable: Amount of Aid
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Table A.19: Marginal Effects for Pre-AKP vs AKP-era Turkish Governments (Additional Con-
trols)

Economic Aid Humanitarian Aid
(1) (2)

Lagged DV [0.00] [0.12]
Pre-AKP 0.335∗∗∗ (0.018) 0.108∗∗∗ (0.019)
Post-AKP 0.504∗∗∗ (0.032) 0.143∗∗∗ (0.020)

Common Language Group [0.09] [0.07]
Pre-AKP 0.927∗∗∗ (0.225) 0.484∗ (0.211)
Post-AKP 0.522 (0.287) 0.871∗∗∗ (0.192)

Common Religion [0.38] [0.00]
Pre-AKP 0.357∗∗ (0.130) −0.004 (0.136)
Post-AKP 0.217∗ (0.110) 0.414∗∗ (0.126)

Imports from Donor [0.02] [0.94]
Pre-AKP −0.033 (0.030) 0.003 (0.027)
Post-AKP 0.053∗ (0.023) 0.007 (0.032)

UN Voting Similarity [0.00] [0.31]
Pre-AKP 2.130∗∗∗ (0.340) 0.911∗∗ (0.279)
Post-AKP 0.351 (0.270) 0.449 (0.443)

Infant Mortality [0.38] [0.05]
Pre-AKP −0.195 (0.105) −0.040 (0.109)
Post-AKP −0.092 (0.082) −0.249∗∗ (0.076)

GDP per capita [0.06] [0.09]
Pre-AKP −0.133∗ (0.066) −0.091 (0.060)
Post-AKP −0.262∗∗∗ (0.047) −0.204∗∗∗ (0.051)

Disaster Victims [0.08] [0.04]
Pre-AKP −0.035 (0.022) 0.047∗ (0.022)
Post-AKP 0.015 (0.023) 0.114∗∗∗ (0.024)

Democracy [0.63] [0.09]
Pre-AKP −0.005 (0.007) 0.004 (0.008)
Post-AKP −0.001 (0.008) 0.021∗ (0.008)

Political Terror Scale [0.21] [0.94]
Pre-AKP 0.042 (0.044) 0.084∗∗ (0.032)
Post-AKP −0.028 (0.037) 0.088 (0.046)

Distance [0.00] [0.09]
Pre-AKP −0.452∗∗∗ (0.077) −0.305∗∗∗ (0.076)
Post-AKP −0.136 (0.091) −0.150 (0.094)

Population [0.38] [0.23]
Pre-AKP 0.174∗∗∗ (0.047) 0.007 (0.046)
Post-AKP 0.122∗∗ (0.042) −0.056 (0.045)

Former Colony [0.03] [0.43]
Pre-AKP −0.148 (0.131) 0.035 (0.118)
Post-AKP 0.196 (0.156) −0.057 (0.141)

Donor Gov’s L-R Position [0.03] [0.47]
Pre-AKP −0.040∗ (0.019) −0.009 (0.018)
Post-AKP 0.004 (0.005) 0.006 (0.008)

Shia recipient [0.21] [0.21]
Pre-AKP −0.360∗∗ (0.121) 0.062 (0.085)
Post-AKP −0.134 (0.197) −0.080 (0.148)

N 1729 1729
Marginal effects and Wald tests of equality of margins.

Based on Table A.18. ∗ p < 0.05, ∗∗ p < 0.01, ∗∗∗ p < 0.001
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Table A.20: Turkey vs OECD DAC Members (Additional Controls)

Economic Aid Humanitarian Aid

Pre-2003 Post-2003 Pre-2003 Post-2003
(1) (2) (3) (4)

Lagged Aid 0.92∗∗∗ (0.02) 0.94∗∗∗ (0.02) 1.16∗∗∗ (0.03) 1.02∗∗∗ (0.03)

Common Language Group 2.22∗∗∗ (0.46) 0.48 (0.39) 2.30 (1.98) 4.51∗∗∗ (1.15)

× DAC −2.24∗∗∗ (0.47) −0.01 (0.41) −1.54 (1.98) −3.32∗∗∗ (1.17)

Common Religion 1.12∗∗∗ (0.37) 0.28 (0.19) 1.22 (1.07) 2.25∗∗∗ (0.55)

× DAC −0.74∗∗ (0.37) 0.10 (0.24) −0.64 (1.11) −2.08∗∗∗ (0.61)

Imports from Donor −0.13 (0.09) 0.10∗∗ (0.04) 0.12 (0.21) −0.08 (0.15)

× DAC 0.27∗∗∗ (0.09) −0.03 (0.04) 0.17 (0.21) 0.32∗∗ (0.15)

UN Voting Similarity 5.86∗∗∗ (1.09) 0.33 (0.59) 5.46∗∗ (2.45) 1.36 (2.53)

× DAC −5.64∗∗∗ (1.09) −0.49 (0.52) −4.30∗ (2.48) −1.43 (2.60)

Infant Mortality −0.49∗ (0.29) −0.15 (0.14) −1.24 (0.85) −1.37∗∗∗ (0.39)

× DAC 0.41 (0.29) 0.16∗ (0.08) 0.80 (0.80) 1.09∗∗∗ (0.36)

GDP per capita −0.31∗ (0.18) −0.47∗∗∗ (0.09) −0.85∗ (0.51) −0.88∗∗∗ (0.26)

× DAC −0.11 (0.17) 0.09 (0.06) −0.15 (0.50) −0.06 (0.24)

Disaster Victims −0.11∗ (0.06) 0.02 (0.04) 0.45∗ (0.26) 0.68∗∗∗ (0.13)

× DAC 0.12∗ (0.07) −0.01 (0.04) −0.16 (0.26) −0.32∗∗∗ (0.12)

Democracy −0.01 (0.02) −0.00 (0.01) −0.02 (0.06) 0.10∗∗ (0.04)

× DAC 0.03 (0.02) 0.02∗∗ (0.01) 0.02 (0.07) −0.09∗∗ (0.04)

Political Terror Scale 0.13 (0.12) −0.06 (0.07) 0.13 (0.28) 0.30 (0.23)

× DAC −0.11 (0.12) 0.07 (0.06) 0.25 (0.29) −0.06 (0.24)

Distance −1.33∗∗∗ (0.24) −0.08 (0.16) −1.96∗∗∗ (0.49) −0.67 (0.42)

× DAC 1.23∗∗∗ (0.24) −0.13 (0.14) 1.51∗∗∗ (0.50) 0.51 (0.42)

Population 0.54∗∗∗ (0.15) 0.20∗∗∗ (0.08) −0.09 (0.40) −0.46∗∗ (0.23)

× DAC −0.56∗∗∗ (0.15) −0.10∗ (0.06) −0.21 (0.40) 0.09 (0.22)

Former Colony −0.41 (0.36) 0.45 (0.28) −0.48 (1.31) 0.17 (0.65)

× DAC 0.51 (0.37) −0.35 (0.29) 1.19 (1.32) 0.35 (0.66)

Donor Gov’s L-R Position −0.07 (0.05) −0.04∗∗∗ (0.01) −0.07 (0.15) −0.00 (0.05)

× DAC 0.07 (0.05) 0.03∗∗∗ (0.01) 0.10 (0.15) −0.01 (0.05)

Shia recipient −0.96∗∗∗ (0.33) −0.35 (0.33) −0.70 (0.91) −0.64 (0.99)

× DAC 0.64∗ (0.36) 0.39∗∗ (0.16) 1.71∗∗ (0.87) 0.87 (0.76)

DAC indicator −1.38 (3.47) 0.73 (1.44) −14.42 (9.16) −12.92∗∗ (5.06)

Donor’s GDP per capita 0.81∗∗∗ (0.09) 0.69∗∗∗ (0.09) 3.19∗∗∗ (0.26) 1.97∗∗∗ (0.14)

Donor’s GDP Growth −0.04∗∗∗ (0.01) 0.01∗ (0.00) 0.09∗∗ (0.04) 0.06∗∗∗ (0.02)

Donor’s Disaster Victims 0.08∗∗∗ (0.03) 0.15∗∗∗ (0.04) −0.09 (0.07) 0.34∗∗∗ (0.06)

Constant −5.05 (3.50) −6.84∗∗∗ (2.06) −12.88 (10.27) −1.42 (5.38)
σ 1.77∗∗∗ (0.06) 1.74∗∗∗ (0.06) 3.52∗∗∗ (0.07) 2.94∗∗∗ (0.07)
N 14986 20394 10267 14450
Log-Likelihood −24410.46 −32937.25 −10157.31 −18021.67
Recipient-clustered robust s.e. in parentheses. ∗ p < 0.1, ∗∗ p < 0.05, ∗∗∗ p < 0.01. Estimator: Tobit. Dependent Variable: Amount of Aid
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Table A.21: Marginal Effects for Turkey vs OECD DAC Members (Additional Controls)

Economic Aid Humanitarian Aid

Pre-2003 Post-2003 Pre-2003 Post-2003
(1) (2) (3) (4)

Lagged DV [0.00] [0.00] [0.00] [0.00]
Turkey 0.586∗∗∗ (0.027) 0.819∗∗∗ (0.014) 0.562∗∗∗ (0.065) 0.592∗∗∗ (0.040)
DAC 0.736∗∗∗ (0.012) 0.735∗∗∗ (0.012) 0.338∗∗∗ (0.008) 0.437∗∗∗ (0.009)

Common Language Group [0.00] [0.89] [0.35] [0.00]
Turkey 1.422∗∗∗ (0.293) 0.418 (0.338) 1.116 (0.967) 2.620∗∗∗ (0.680)
DAC −0.008 (0.075) 0.370∗∗∗ (0.100) 0.222∗ (0.087) 0.510∗∗∗ (0.080)

Common Religion [0.09] [0.79] [0.43] [0.00]
Turkey 0.718∗∗ (0.236) 0.248 (0.170) 0.592 (0.524) 1.304∗∗∗ (0.338)
DAC 0.305∗∗∗ (0.061) 0.304∗∗∗ (0.082) 0.170∗ (0.072) 0.072 (0.070)

Import from Donor [0.00] [0.29] [0.80] [0.10]
Turkey −0.083 (0.055) 0.084∗ (0.034) 0.057 (0.105) −0.049 (0.088)
DAC 0.110∗∗∗ (0.017) 0.051∗∗∗ (0.013) 0.084∗∗∗ (0.014) 0.100∗∗∗ (0.015)

UN Voting Similarity [0.00] [0.36] [0.04] [0.58]
Turkey 3.745∗∗∗ (0.622) 0.287 (0.513) 2.647∗ (1.112) 0.790 (1.441)
DAC 0.175∗ (0.081) −0.130 (0.091) 0.337∗∗∗ (0.089) −0.029 (0.092)

Infant Mortality [0.20] [0.06] [0.22] [0.00]
Turkey −0.316 (0.189) −0.128 (0.125) −0.599 (0.411) −0.793∗∗∗ (0.232)
DAC −0.067 (0.079) 0.012 (0.080) −0.127 (0.081) −0.118 (0.076)

GDP per capita [0.23] [0.04] [0.61] [0.45]
Turkey −0.201 (0.116) −0.415∗∗∗ (0.077) −0.412 (0.247) −0.513∗∗ (0.156)
DAC −0.339∗∗∗ (0.047) −0.302∗∗∗ (0.046) −0.292∗∗∗ (0.050) −0.405∗∗∗ (0.051)

Disaster Victims [0.07] [0.80] [0.30] [0.00]
Turkey −0.071 (0.041) 0.021 (0.036) 0.216 (0.132) 0.394∗∗∗ (0.076)
DAC 0.004 (0.008) 0.013 (0.015) 0.082∗∗∗ (0.019) 0.155∗∗∗ (0.023)

Democracy [0.12] [0.07] [0.75] [0.02]
Turkey −0.009 (0.012) −0.004 (0.012) −0.008 (0.031) 0.060∗ (0.025)
DAC 0.011∗ (0.004) 0.012 (0.007) 0.002 (0.005) 0.005 (0.006)

Political Terror Scale [0.40] [0.24] [0.73] [0.60]
Turkey 0.081 (0.076) −0.056 (0.059) 0.065 (0.133) 0.173 (0.135)
DAC 0.017 (0.027) 0.007 (0.038) 0.112∗∗∗ (0.026) 0.102∗∗ (0.032)

Distance [0.00] [0.46] [0.00] [0.19]
Turkey −0.853∗∗∗ (0.138) −0.069 (0.136) −0.948∗∗∗ (0.215) −0.391 (0.250)
DAC −0.086∗ (0.037) −0.162∗∗ (0.055) −0.130∗∗ (0.046) −0.071 (0.045)

Population [0.00] [0.07] [0.81] [0.40]
Turkey 0.347∗∗∗ (0.086) 0.176∗∗ (0.066) −0.042 (0.195) −0.265∗ (0.134)
DAC −0.014 (0.025) 0.077∗ (0.030) −0.088∗∗ (0.027) −0.158∗∗∗ (0.038)

Former Colony [0.16] [0.20] [0.49] [0.75]
Turkey −0.265 (0.233) 0.390 (0.242) −0.233 (0.635) 0.099 (0.380)
DAC 0.080 (0.053) 0.074 (0.058) 0.206∗∗ (0.067) 0.222∗∗∗ (0.052)

Donor Gov’s L-R Position [0.19] [0.00] [0.55] [0.95]
Turkey −0.046 (0.034) −0.036∗∗∗ (0.008) −0.033 (0.071) −0.001 (0.030)
DAC −0.002∗ (0.001) −0.005∗∗∗ (0.001) 0.009∗∗∗ (0.001) −0.003∗∗∗ (0.001)

Shia recipient [0.15] [0.02] [0.14] [0.32]
Turkey −0.612∗∗ (0.208) −0.305 (0.285) −0.341 (0.446) −0.375 (0.579)
DAC −0.257∗ (0.116) 0.032 (0.214) 0.293∗∗∗ (0.050) 0.096 (0.150)

N 14986 20394 10267 14450
Marginal effects and Wald tests of equality of margins.

Based on Table A.20. ∗ p < 0.05, ∗∗ p < 0.01, ∗∗∗ p < 0.001
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Table A.22: Pre-AKP vs AKP-era TUR Gov’s (Dichotomous Language & Religion)

Total Aid Economic Aid Humanitarian Aid
(1) (2) (3)

Lagged Aid 0.82∗∗∗ (0.04) 0.85∗∗∗ (0.04) 0.88∗∗∗ (0.09)

Common Language Group 1.88∗∗∗ (0.44) 1.66∗∗∗ (0.44) 2.88∗∗∗ (1.07)

× AKP −0.97∗∗ (0.38) −1.05∗∗∗ (0.39) 0.31 (0.93)

Common Religion 0.66∗∗∗ (0.23) 0.66∗∗∗ (0.23) 0.32 (0.69)

× AKP −0.28 (0.25) −0.33 (0.24) 1.14∗ (0.66)

Imports from Donor −0.08 (0.08) −0.06 (0.08) 0.02 (0.21)

× AKP 0.19∗∗ (0.09) 0.15∗ (0.09) 0.14 (0.28)

UN Voting Similarity 4.42∗∗∗ (0.84) 5.29∗∗∗ (0.87) 7.03∗∗∗ (2.31)

× AKP −3.76∗∗∗ (0.95) −4.67∗∗∗ (1.00) −4.75 (2.90)

Infant Mortality −0.45∗∗ (0.22) −0.42∗ (0.24) −0.39 (0.89)

× AKP 0.18 (0.22) 0.26 (0.25) −0.89 (0.79)

GDP per capita −0.39∗∗ (0.16) −0.34∗∗ (0.17) −0.73 (0.48)

× AKP −0.14 (0.15) −0.10 (0.17) −0.54 (0.45)

Disaster Victims −0.01 (0.05) −0.09 (0.05) 0.40∗∗ (0.16)

× AKP 0.12∗ (0.07) 0.11∗ (0.06) 0.27 (0.21)

Democracy −0.01 (0.02) −0.00 (0.02) 0.04 (0.06)

× AKP 0.01 (0.02) 0.01 (0.02) 0.07 (0.07)

Political Terror Scale 0.17 (0.12) 0.09 (0.11) 0.67∗∗∗ (0.25)

× AKP −0.19 (0.14) −0.12 (0.13) −0.17 (0.33)

Distance −1.26∗∗∗ (0.20) −1.05∗∗∗ (0.21) −2.63∗∗∗ (0.56)

× AKP 0.92∗∗∗ (0.23) 0.73∗∗∗ (0.25) 1.63∗∗∗ (0.62)

Population 0.34∗∗∗ (0.13) 0.41∗∗∗ (0.13) 0.03 (0.36)

× AKP −0.22 (0.14) −0.21 (0.14) −0.43 (0.36)

AKP indicator −3.14 (3.00) −1.12 (2.95) 1.60 (8.42)

Donor’s GDP per capita 3.12∗∗∗ (0.71) 2.96∗∗∗ (0.75) 1.45 (2.02)

Donor’s GDP Growth 0.02∗ (0.01) 0.02∗ (0.01) −0.00 (0.03)

Donor’s Disaster Victims −0.14 (0.14) −0.17 (0.13) 0.24 (0.34)

Constant −21.62∗∗∗ (6.66) −23.95∗∗∗ (7.09) −0.17 (20.07)
σ 1.70∗∗∗ (0.09) 1.52∗∗∗ (0.09) 3.97∗∗∗ (0.24)
N 1729 1729 1729
Log-Likelihood −2074.73 −1886.67 −1072.71
Recipient-clustered robust s.e. in parentheses. ∗ p < 0.1, ∗∗ p < 0.05, ∗∗∗ p < 0.01. Estimator: Tobit.

Dependent Variable: Amount of Aid
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Table A.23: Marginal Effects for Pre-AKP vs AKP era TUR Gov’s (Dichotomous Language &
Religion)

Economic Aid Humanitarian Aid
(1) (2)

Lagged Aid [0.00] [0.12]
Pre-AKP 0.344∗∗∗ (0.019) 0.111∗∗∗ (0.018)
Post-AKP 0.496∗∗∗ (0.030) 0.146∗∗∗ (0.021)

Common Language Group [0.06] [0.32]
Pre-AKP 0.834∗∗ (0.269) 0.516 (0.273)
Post-AKP 0.385∗ (0.176) 0.788∗∗ (0.281)

Common Religion [0.50] [0.03]
Pre-AKP 0.274∗∗ (0.095) 0.040 (0.088)
Post-AKP 0.200∗ (0.082) 0.250∗∗ (0.093)

Import from Donor [0.05] [0.54]
Pre-AKP −0.025 (0.032) 0.002 (0.026)
Post-AKP 0.053∗ (0.022) 0.027 (0.030)

UN Voting Similarity [0.00] [0.25]
Pre-AKP 2.132∗∗∗ (0.324) 0.882∗∗∗ (0.268)
Post-AKP 0.360 (0.305) 0.376 (0.419)

Infant Mortality [0.51] [0.12]
Pre-AKP −0.169 (0.097) −0.048 (0.114)
Post-AKP −0.094 (0.079) −0.211∗∗ (0.079)

GDP per capita [0.10] [0.08]
Pre-AKP −0.139∗ (0.069) −0.091 (0.065)
Post-AKP −0.261∗∗∗ (0.047) −0.210∗∗∗ (0.057)

Disaster Victims [0.07] [0.06]
Pre-AKP −0.034 (0.022) 0.050∗ (0.021)
Post-AKP 0.016 (0.022) 0.110∗∗∗ (0.023)

Democracy [0.77] [0.18]
Pre-AKP −0.002 (0.007) 0.005 (0.008)
Post-AKP 0.001 (0.007) 0.017∗ (0.008)

Political Terror Scale [0.37] [0.99]
Pre-AKP 0.035 (0.045) 0.084∗∗ (0.032)
Post-AKP −0.017 (0.036) 0.083 (0.043)

Distance [0.02] [0.06]
Pre-AKP −0.422∗∗∗ (0.078) −0.330∗∗∗ (0.075)
Post-AKP −0.183∗ (0.086) −0.165 (0.088)

Population [0.41] [0.17]
Pre-AKP 0.166∗∗∗ (0.049) 0.004 (0.046)
Post-AKP 0.117∗∗ (0.042) −0.065 (0.046)

N 1729 1729
Marginal effects and Wald tests of equality of margins.

Based on Table A.22. ∗ p < 0.05, ∗∗ p < 0.01, ∗∗∗ p < 0.00133



Table A.24: Turkey vs OECD DAC Members (Dichotomous Language & Religion)

Economic Aid Humanitarian Aid

Pre-2003 Post-2003 Pre-2003 Post-2003
(1) (2) (3) (4)

Lagged Aid 0.93∗∗∗ (0.02) 0.95∗∗∗ (0.02) 1.21∗∗∗ (0.03) 1.03∗∗∗ (0.03)

Common Language Group 1.42∗∗∗ (0.40) 0.16 (0.21) 0.51 (1.30) 2.01∗∗∗ (0.74)

× AKP −1.36∗∗∗ (0.41) 0.24 (0.25) 0.08 (1.31) −0.79 (0.79)

Common Religion 0.80∗∗∗ (0.25) 0.26∗ (0.14) 1.35∗ (0.74) 1.42∗∗∗ (0.40)

× AKP −0.60∗∗ (0.26) −0.07 (0.19) −0.99 (0.80) −1.48∗∗∗ (0.49)

Imports from Donor −0.10 (0.09) 0.11∗∗∗ (0.04) 0.16 (0.20) 0.03 (0.15)

× DAC 0.23∗∗ (0.09) −0.06 (0.04) 0.17 (0.20) 0.21 (0.15)

UN Voting Similarity 5.67∗∗∗ (0.97) 0.41 (0.61) 5.26∗∗ (2.37) 1.16 (2.31)

× DAC −5.39∗∗∗ (0.97) −0.53 (0.53) −4.42∗ (2.42) −1.18 (2.36)

Infant Mortality −0.39 (0.26) −0.16 (0.14) −1.28 (0.91) −1.27∗∗∗ (0.39)

× DAC 0.33 (0.27) 0.18∗∗ (0.08) 0.88 (0.87) 1.01∗∗∗ (0.35)

GDP per capita −0.31∗ (0.18) −0.48∗∗∗ (0.09) −0.95∗ (0.54) −0.98∗∗∗ (0.28)

× DAC −0.09 (0.18) 0.14∗∗ (0.06) −0.00 (0.53) 0.05 (0.26)

Disaster Victims −0.10∗ (0.06) 0.01 (0.04) 0.42 (0.25) 0.65∗∗∗ (0.14)

× DAC 0.11∗ (0.06) 0.00 (0.04) −0.13 (0.25) −0.28∗∗ (0.12)

Democracy −0.01 (0.02) −0.00 (0.01) −0.01 (0.07) 0.08∗∗ (0.04)

× DAC 0.03 (0.02) 0.02∗∗ (0.01) 0.02 (0.07) −0.07∗ (0.04)

Political Terror Scale 0.09 (0.12) −0.06 (0.07) 0.04 (0.29) 0.26 (0.22)

× DAC −0.06 (0.12) 0.07 (0.06) 0.34 (0.30) −0.04 (0.22)

Distance −1.20∗∗∗ (0.24) −0.10 (0.14) −1.76∗∗∗ (0.47) −0.73∗ (0.41)

× DAC 1.11∗∗∗ (0.24) −0.08 (0.12) 1.29∗∗∗ (0.47) 0.57 (0.41)

Population 0.51∗∗∗ (0.15) 0.19∗∗ (0.08) −0.11 (0.40) −0.50∗∗ (0.23)

× DAC −0.53∗∗∗ (0.15) −0.10 (0.06) −0.24 (0.40) 0.11 (0.22)

DAC indicator −0.66 (3.25) 0.46 (1.28) −13.15 (9.38) −12.83∗∗ (5.08)

Donor’s GDP per capita 0.95∗∗∗ (0.09) 0.62∗∗∗ (0.08) 2.98∗∗∗ (0.22) 1.86∗∗∗ (0.12)

Donor’s GDP Growth −0.04∗∗∗ (0.01) 0.00 (0.00) 0.12∗∗∗ (0.04) 0.06∗∗∗ (0.02)

Donor’s Disaster Victims 0.07∗∗∗ (0.03) 0.09∗∗∗ (0.03) −0.02 (0.07) 0.30∗∗∗ (0.06)

Constant −7.58∗∗ (3.21) −5.99∗∗∗ (1.95) −11.96 (10.46) −0.19 (5.33)
σ 1.78∗∗∗ (0.06) 1.73∗∗∗ (0.06) 3.57∗∗∗ (0.07) 2.95∗∗∗ (0.07)
N 15422 21037 10532 15097
Log-Likelihood −24866.87 −34403.24 −10299.89 −18752.94
Recipient-clustered robust s.e. in parentheses. ∗ p < 0.1, ∗∗ p < 0.05, ∗∗∗ p < 0.01. Estimator: Tobit. Dependent Variable: Amount of Aid
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Table A.25: Marginal Effects for Turkey vs OECD DAC (Dichotomous Language & Religion)

Economic Aid Humanitarian Aid

Pre-2003 Post-2003 Pre-2003 Post-2003
(1) (2) (3) (4)

Lagged Aid [0.00] [0.00] [0.00] [0.00]
Turkey 0.615∗∗∗ (0.026) 0.821∗∗∗ (0.014) 0.541∗∗∗ (0.066) 0.578∗∗∗ (0.037)
DAC 0.732∗∗∗ (0.012) 0.747∗∗∗ (0.011) 0.343∗∗∗ (0.008) 0.438∗∗∗ (0.009)

Common Language Group [0.00] [0.41] [0.91] [0.15]
Turkey 0.941∗∗∗ (0.263) 0.140 (0.186) 0.229 (0.580) 1.128∗∗ (0.411)
DAC 0.050 (0.072) 0.318∗∗ (0.101) 0.167∗ (0.066) 0.518∗∗∗ (0.077)

Common Religion [0.04] [0.64] [0.16] [0.00]
Turkey 0.529∗∗ (0.167) 0.225 (0.120) 0.607 (0.342) 0.800∗∗ (0.244)
DAC 0.157∗ (0.062) 0.149∗ (0.068) 0.103 (0.054) −0.025 (0.065)

Import from Donor [0.00] [0.10] [0.81] [0.33]
Turkey −0.065 (0.059) 0.094∗∗ (0.035) 0.071 (0.095) 0.017 (0.086)
DAC 0.108∗∗∗ (0.017) 0.042∗∗ (0.013) 0.094∗∗∗ (0.013) 0.102∗∗∗ (0.014)

UN Voting Similarity [0.00] [0.34] [0.03] [0.61]
Turkey 3.758∗∗∗ (0.571) 0.358 (0.524) 2.361∗ (0.971) 0.650 (1.271)
DAC 0.223∗∗ (0.084) −0.088 (0.091) 0.239∗∗ (0.083) −0.009 (0.085)

Infant Mortality [0.26] [0.03] [0.22] [0.00]
Turkey −0.258 (0.175) −0.136 (0.118) −0.575 (0.398) −0.715∗∗ (0.223)
DAC −0.050 (0.079) 0.022 (0.081) −0.113 (0.075) −0.112 (0.075)

GDP per capita [0.37] [0.01] [0.50] [0.32]
Turkey −0.208 (0.119) −0.418∗∗∗ (0.074) −0.426 (0.242) −0.549∗∗∗ (0.165)
DAC −0.318∗∗∗ (0.046) −0.272∗∗∗ (0.045) −0.271∗∗∗ (0.047) −0.395∗∗∗ (0.049)

Disaster Victims [0.09] [0.96] [0.35] [0.00]
Turkey −0.069 (0.040) 0.013 (0.034) 0.186 (0.117) 0.364∗∗∗ (0.075)
DAC 0.001 (0.008) 0.014 (0.015) 0.082∗∗∗ (0.019) 0.156∗∗∗ (0.023)

Democracy [0.16] [0.06] [0.81] [0.05]
Turkey −0.005 (0.013) −0.002 (0.012) −0.005 (0.029) 0.048∗ (0.023)
DAC 0.014∗∗ (0.004) 0.014∗ (0.007) 0.002 (0.004) 0.006 (0.006)

Political Terror Scale [0.68] [0.26] [0.48] [0.67]
Turkey 0.062 (0.078) −0.053 (0.057) 0.017 (0.127) 0.148 (0.121)
DAC 0.030 (0.027) 0.005 (0.039) 0.109∗∗∗ (0.026) 0.097∗∗ (0.031)

Distance [0.00] [0.62] [0.00] [0.14]
Turkey −0.792∗∗∗ (0.142) −0.087 (0.123) −0.791∗∗∗ (0.196) −0.412 (0.233)
DAC −0.064 (0.037) −0.141∗∗ (0.051) −0.133∗∗ (0.043) −0.071 (0.041)

Population [0.00] [0.00] [0.78] [0.35]
Turkey 0.335∗∗∗ (0.090) 0.165∗ (0.067) −0.050 (0.182) −0.280∗ (0.133)
DAC −0.020 (0.026) 0.075∗ (0.031) −0.102∗∗∗ (0.027) −0.164∗∗∗ (0.038)

N 15422 21307 10532 15097
Marginal effects and Wald tests of equality of margins.

Based on Table A.24. ∗ p < 0.05, ∗∗ p < 0.01, ∗∗∗ p < 0.001
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Table A.26: Pre-AKP vs AKP-era TUR Gov’s (Exclude Post-2007 Period)

Total Aid Economic Aid Humanitarian Aid
(1) (2) (3)

Lagged Aid 0.80∗∗∗ (0.06) 0.83∗∗∗ (0.07) 0.85∗∗∗ (0.11)

Common Language Group 2.79∗∗∗ (0.71) 2.59∗∗∗ (0.69) 3.91∗∗∗ (1.19)

× AKP −1.13∗ (0.66) −1.48∗∗ (0.62) 1.11 (1.21)

Common Religion 0.86∗∗ (0.43) 0.86∗∗ (0.41) 0.10 (0.98)

× AKP −0.23 (0.53) −0.16 (0.50) 2.30∗ (1.24)

Imports from Donor −0.10 (0.09) −0.09 (0.08) 0.04 (0.19)

× AKP 0.42∗∗∗ (0.15) 0.31∗∗ (0.14) 0.48 (0.32)

UN Voting Similarity 5.51∗∗∗ (1.13) 6.29∗∗∗ (1.10) 7.10∗∗∗ (2.28)

× AKP −4.25∗∗∗ (1.41) −4.81∗∗∗ (1.38) −6.76∗∗ (3.24)

Infant Mortality −0.51∗ (0.29) −0.49 (0.31) −0.44 (0.85)

× AKP 0.01 (0.32) 0.19 (0.36) −1.57 (0.98)

GDP per capita −0.47∗∗ (0.20) −0.41∗∗ (0.20) −0.76∗ (0.43)

× AKP −0.23 (0.24) −0.13 (0.23) −1.17∗∗ (0.52)

Disaster Victims −0.04 (0.06) −0.13∗∗ (0.06) 0.38∗∗ (0.15)

× AKP 0.20∗∗ (0.10) 0.11 (0.09) 0.46∗∗ (0.22)

Democracy −0.02 (0.02) −0.01 (0.02) 0.03 (0.06)

× AKP 0.02 (0.03) 0.01 (0.03) 0.16∗ (0.09)

Political Terror Scale 0.16 (0.13) 0.07 (0.13) 0.66∗∗∗ (0.24)

× AKP −0.14 (0.19) −0.09 (0.17) 0.04 (0.41)

Distance −1.41∗∗∗ (0.23) −1.18∗∗∗ (0.24) −2.42∗∗∗ (0.53)

× AKP 0.87∗∗∗ (0.32) 0.49 (0.32) 2.05∗∗ (0.81)

Population 0.44∗∗∗ (0.15) 0.52∗∗∗ (0.16) 0.03 (0.35)

× AKP −0.30 (0.22) −0.09 (0.22) −0.77∗ (0.39)

AKP indicator −4.37 (4.30) −3.82 (4.02) 3.15 (9.55)

Donor’s GDP per capita 4.11∗∗∗ (1.23) 4.14∗∗∗ (1.31) 4.34 (2.80)

Donor’s GDP Growth 0.05∗∗ (0.02) 0.04∗∗ (0.02) 0.02 (0.05)

Donor’s Disaster Victims 0.12 (0.27) 0.12 (0.24) −0.24 (0.50)

Constant −30.98∗∗∗ (10.71) −35.06∗∗∗ (11.68) −25.40 (24.33)
σ 2.08∗∗∗ (0.13) 1.83∗∗∗ (0.13) 3.81∗∗∗ (0.29)
N 1138 1138 1138
Log-Likelihood −1112.46 −965.52 −610.33
Recipient-clustered robust s.e. in parentheses. ∗ p < 0.1, ∗∗ p < 0.05, ∗∗∗ p < 0.01. Estimator: Tobit.

Dependent Variable: Amount of Aid
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Table A.27: Marginal Effects for Pre-AKP vs AKP-Era TUR Gov’s (Exclude Post-2007 Period)

Economic Aid Humanitarian Aid
(1) (2)

Lagged Aid [0.01] [0.66]
Pre-AKP 0.248∗∗∗ (0.018) 0.113∗∗∗ (0.020)
Post-AKP 0.313∗∗∗ (0.033) 0.104∗∗∗ (0.020)

Common Language Group [0.09] [0.59]
Pre-AKP 0.776∗∗∗ (0.211) 0.521∗∗ (0.162)
Post-AKP 0.419 (0.262) 0.612∗∗∗ (0.141)

Common Religion [0.96] [0.08]
Pre-AKP 0.259∗ (0.124) 0.013 (0.131)
Post-AKP 0.267 (0.150) 0.293∗ (0.147)

Import from Donor [0.02] [0.15]
Pre-AKP −0.026 (0.025) 0.005 (0.026)
Post-AKP 0.083∗ (0.039) 0.063 (0.036)

UN Voting Similarity [0.00] [0.02]
Pre-AKP 1.889∗∗∗ (0.313) 0.945∗∗∗ (0.277)
Post-AKP 0.561∗ (0.281) 0.041 (0.360)

Infant Mortality [0.78] [0.15]
Pre-AKP −0.146 (0.094) −0.058 (0.114)
Post-AKP −0.113 (0.084) −0.245∗∗∗ (0.073)

GDP per capita [0.30] [0.06]
Pre-AKP −0.124∗ (0.062) −0.101 (0.060)
Post-AKP −0.205∗∗∗ (0.061) −0.235∗∗∗ (0.051)

Disaster Victims [0.34] [0.11]
Pre-AKP −0.038∗ (0.019) 0.050∗ (0.022)
Post-AKP −0.007 (0.028) 0.102∗∗∗ (0.023)

Democracy [0.67] [0.08]
Pre-AKP −0.004 (0.006) 0.004 (0.008)
Post-AKP 0.000 (0.009) 0.024∗∗ (0.008)

Political Terror Scale [0.60] [0.97]
Pre-AKP 0.020 (0.039) 0.087∗∗ (0.031)
Post-AKP −0.010 (0.048) 0.086 (0.052)

Distance [0.39] [0.00]
Pre-AKP −0.354∗∗∗ (0.072) −0.323∗∗∗ (0.078)
Post-AKP −0.260∗ (0.103) −0.045 (0.085)

Population [0.91] [0.07]
Pre-AKP 0.156∗∗∗ (0.045) 0.004 (0.047)
Post-AKP 0.164∗∗ (0.060) −0.090∗ (0.044)

N 1138 1138
Marginal effects and Wald tests of equality of margins.

Based on Table A.26. ∗ p < 0.05, ∗∗ p < 0.01, ∗∗∗ p < 0.001
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Table A.28: Turkey vs OECD DAC Members (Exclude Post-2007 Period)

Economic Aid Humanitarian Aid

Pre-2003 Post-2003 Pre-2003 Post-2003
(1) (2) (3) (4)

Lagged Aid 0.92∗∗∗ (0.02) 0.92∗∗∗ (0.02) 1.20∗∗∗ (0.03) 0.97∗∗∗ (0.04)

Common Language Group 1.94∗∗∗ (0.53) 0.17 (0.60) 1.80 (1.54) 2.90 (2.14)

× DAC −1.90∗∗∗ (0.54) 0.34 (0.62) −1.23 (1.55) −2.02 (2.15)

Common Religion 0.95∗∗∗ (0.36) 0.77∗ (0.42) 1.20 (1.03) 1.90∗∗ (0.82)

× DAC −0.55 (0.37) −0.34 (0.46) −0.58 (1.07) −1.40 (0.88)

Imports from Donor −0.11 (0.08) 0.18∗ (0.10) 0.13 (0.21) 0.53∗∗ (0.25)

× DAC 0.25∗∗∗ (0.08) −0.09 (0.10) 0.20 (0.20) −0.31 (0.25)

UN Voting Similarity 6.22∗∗∗ (1.07) 1.87∗∗ (0.75) 5.45∗∗ (2.40) −3.38 (3.15)

× DAC −5.94∗∗∗ (1.07) −1.77∗∗∗ (0.69) −4.59∗ (2.44) 3.21 (3.25)

Infant Mortality −0.47∗ (0.28) −0.22 (0.23) −1.29 (0.88) −2.03∗∗∗ (0.55)

× DAC 0.40 (0.28) 0.30 (0.18) 0.88 (0.82) 1.72∗∗∗ (0.59)

GDP per capita −0.34∗∗ (0.17) −0.52∗∗∗ (0.18) −0.95∗ (0.51) −1.65∗∗∗ (0.43)

× DAC −0.08 (0.17) 0.07 (0.17) −0.05 (0.50) 0.53 (0.43)

Disaster Victims −0.12∗∗ (0.06) −0.04 (0.08) 0.43 (0.26) 0.75∗∗∗ (0.17)

× DAC 0.12∗∗ (0.06) 0.02 (0.08) −0.14 (0.25) −0.40∗∗ (0.17)

Democracy −0.02 (0.02) −0.01 (0.02) −0.02 (0.06) 0.16∗∗∗ (0.05)

× DAC 0.03 (0.02) 0.03 (0.02) 0.02 (0.07) −0.15∗∗∗ (0.05)

Political Terror Scale 0.10 (0.12) −0.01 (0.13) 0.11 (0.29) 0.43 (0.39)

× DAC −0.08 (0.12) −0.01 (0.12) 0.25 (0.30) −0.17 (0.41)

Distance −1.09∗∗∗ (0.22) −0.46∗ (0.27) −1.76∗∗∗ (0.45) −0.33 (0.57)

× DAC 1.00∗∗∗ (0.22) 0.22 (0.26) 1.27∗∗∗ (0.45) −0.05 (0.57)

Population 0.53∗∗∗ (0.14) 0.48∗∗∗ (0.16) −0.09 (0.41) −0.97∗∗∗ (0.29)

× DAC −0.55∗∗∗ (0.14) −0.34∗∗ (0.15) −0.25 (0.41) 0.70∗∗ (0.30)

DAC indicator 0.27 (3.29) 4.12 (2.68) −12.74 (8.99) −15.64∗∗ (7.55)

Donor’s GDP per capita 0.95∗∗∗ (0.08) 0.60∗∗∗ (0.12) 2.97∗∗∗ (0.22) 1.78∗∗∗ (0.21)

Donor’s GDP Growth −0.04∗∗∗ (0.01) 0.02 (0.02) 0.12∗∗∗ (0.04) 0.05 (0.04)

Donor’s Disaster Victims 0.08∗∗∗ (0.03) 0.15∗∗∗ (0.05) −0.02 (0.07) 0.32∗∗∗ (0.11)

Constant −8.49∗∗ (3.36) −9.75∗∗∗ (3.31) −12.05 (10.02) 5.19 (7.39)
σ 1.77∗∗∗ (0.06) 1.84∗∗∗ (0.08) 3.57∗∗∗ (0.07) 3.01∗∗∗ (0.08)
N 15422 8312 10532 6033
Log-Likelihood −24845.14 −13764.10 −10296.33 −7737.36
Recipient-clustered robust s.e. in parentheses. ∗ p < 0.1, ∗∗ p < 0.05, ∗∗∗ p < 0.01. Estimator: Tobit. Dependent Variable: Amount of Aid
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Table A.29: Marginal Effects for Turkey vs OECD DAC Members (Exclude Post-2007 Period)

Economic Aid Humanitarian Aid

Pre-2003 Post-2003 Pre-2003 Post-2003
(1) (2) (3) (4)

Lagged Aid [0.00] [0.63] [0.01] [0.00]
Turkey 0.608∗∗∗ (0.026) 0.736∗∗∗ (0.019) 0.528∗∗∗ (0.067) 0.575∗∗∗ (0.041)
DAC 0.728∗∗∗ (0.011) 0.728∗∗∗ (0.016) 0.342∗∗∗ (0.008) 0.424∗∗∗ (0.012)

Common Language Group [0.00] [0.59] [0.34] [0.30]
Turkey 1.277∗∗∗ (0.345) 0.135 (0.477) 0.792 (0.669) 1.721 (1.283)
DAC 0.035 (0.070) 0.399∗∗∗ (0.109) 0.163 (0.084) 0.385∗∗ (0.118)

Common Religion [0.21] [0.45] [0.45] [0.08]
Turkey 0.626∗∗ (0.239) 0.615 (0.336) 0.528 (0.460) 1.128∗ (0.508)
DAC 0.319∗∗∗ (0.058) 0.337∗∗∗ (0.100) 0.178∗ (0.070) 0.217 (0.114)

Import from Donor [0.00] [0.37] [0.69] [0.15]
Turkey −0.070 (0.054) 0.142 (0.080) 0.059 (0.094) 0.313∗ (0.152)
DAC 0.114∗∗∗ (0.017) 0.072∗∗∗ (0.017) 0.096∗∗∗ (0.013) 0.095∗∗∗ (0.016)

UN Voting Similarity [0.00] [0.01] [0.03] [0.33]
Turkey 4.095∗∗∗ (0.617) 1.495∗ (0.590) 2.391∗ (0.951) −2.009 (1.928)
DAC 0.225∗∗ (0.082) 0.080 (0.106) 0.245∗∗ (0.085) −0.073 (0.153)

Infant Mortality [0.18] [0.11] [0.20] [0.00]
Turkey −0.308 (0.188) −0.173 (0.186) −0.568 (0.374) −1.206∗∗∗ (0.329)
DAC −0.052 (0.078) 0.066 (0.093) −0.117 (0.077) −0.136 (0.109)

GDP per capita [0.34] [0.63] [0.53] [0.06]
Turkey −0.225 (0.117) −0.415∗∗ (0.143) −0.417 (0.224) −0.982∗∗∗ (0.256)
DAC −0.337∗∗∗ (0.046) −0.352∗∗∗ (0.056) −0.284∗∗∗ (0.049) −0.492∗∗∗ (0.062)

Disaster Victims [0.05] [0.77] [0.35] [0.00]
Turkey −0.080∗ (0.040) −0.035 (0.065) 0.189 (0.118) 0.447∗∗∗ (0.096)
DAC 0.001 (0.008) −0.017 (0.020) 0.081∗∗∗ (0.019) 0.154∗∗∗ (0.029)

Democracy [0.11] [0.24] [0.77] [0.01]
Turkey −0.010 (0.013) −0.008 (0.019) −0.007 (0.028) 0.096∗∗ (0.032)
DAC 0.011∗ (0.004) 0.013 (0.007) 0.001 (0.005) 0.006 (0.009)

Political Terror Scale [0.56] [0.92] [0.67] [0.55]
Turkey 0.066 (0.080) −0.011 (0.100) 0.049 (0.125) 0.253 (0.232)
DAC 0.020 (0.026) −0.021 (0.054) 0.103∗∗∗ (0.026) 0.112 (0.061)

Distance [0.00] [0.38] [0.00] [0.93]
Turkey −0.717∗∗∗ (0.131) −0.366 (0.217) −0.773∗∗∗ (0.182) −0.197 (0.338)
DAC −0.069 (0.036) −0.185∗∗ (0.059) −0.138∗∗ (0.044) −0.169∗∗ (0.065)

Population [0.00] [0.02] [0.75] [0.01]
Turkey 0.347∗∗∗ (0.087) 0.382∗∗ (0.129) −0.041 (0.181) −0.575∗∗ (0.176)
DAC −0.020 (0.025) 0.110∗∗ (0.041) −0.098∗∗∗ (0.027) −0.119∗∗ (0.044)

N 15422 8312 10532 6033
Marginal effects and Wald tests of equality of margins.

Based on Table A.28. ∗ p < 0.05, ∗∗ p < 0.01, ∗∗∗ p < 0.001
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Table A.30: Pre-AKP vs AKP-era Turkish Governments (Excl. Syria)

Total Aid Economic Aid Humanitarian Aid
(1) (2) (3)

Lagged Aid 0.84∗∗∗ (0.05) 0.87∗∗∗ (0.04) 0.87∗∗∗ (0.09)

Common Language Group 2.27∗∗∗ (0.59) 2.02∗∗∗ (0.55) 4.00∗∗∗ (1.26)

× AKP −1.16∗∗ (0.52) −1.30∗∗∗ (0.49) 1.17 (1.08)

Common Religion 0.71∗∗ (0.35) 0.78∗∗ (0.34) 0.05 (1.02)

× AKP −0.22 (0.38) −0.37 (0.36) 2.28∗∗ (0.96)

Imports from Donor −0.08 (0.08) −0.06 (0.07) 0.02 (0.21)

× AKP 0.18∗∗ (0.09) 0.14∗ (0.09) 0.03 (0.27)

UN Voting Similarity 4.97∗∗∗ (0.98) 5.79∗∗∗ (1.01) 7.51∗∗∗ (2.36)

× AKP −4.25∗∗∗ (1.10) −5.11∗∗∗ (1.12) −4.87 (3.01)

Infant Mortality −0.47∗ (0.24) −0.50∗ (0.27) −0.37 (0.91)

× AKP 0.21 (0.24) 0.35 (0.27) −1.09 (0.85)

GDP per capita −0.40∗∗ (0.16) −0.38∗∗ (0.17) −0.70 (0.48)

× AKP −0.11 (0.15) −0.05 (0.17) −0.53 (0.46)

Disaster Victims −0.02 (0.05) −0.11∗∗ (0.06) 0.42∗∗∗ (0.16)

× AKP 0.13∗ (0.07) 0.14∗∗ (0.06) 0.25 (0.21)

Democracy −0.02 (0.02) −0.02 (0.02) 0.03 (0.06)

× AKP 0.02 (0.02) 0.02 (0.02) 0.09 (0.07)

Political Terror Scale 0.16 (0.12) 0.09 (0.11) 0.64∗∗∗ (0.24)

× AKP −0.18 (0.14) −0.12 (0.13) −0.10 (0.32)

Distance −1.13∗∗∗ (0.20) −0.94∗∗∗ (0.20) −2.47∗∗∗ (0.54)

× AKP 0.85∗∗∗ (0.22) 0.68∗∗∗ (0.24) 1.67∗∗∗ (0.60)

Population 0.35∗∗∗ (0.12) 0.45∗∗∗ (0.13) 0.02 (0.36)

× AKP −0.23∗ (0.14) −0.25∗ (0.14) −0.36 (0.37)

AKP indicator −2.31 (3.24) −0.55 (3.25) 2.30 (8.64)

Donor’s GDP per capita 3.06∗∗∗ (0.73) 2.89∗∗∗ (0.77) 1.40 (2.01)

Donor’s GDP Growth 0.02∗ (0.01) 0.02∗ (0.01) −0.01 (0.03)

Donor’s Disaster Victims −0.16 (0.14) −0.19 (0.13) 0.19 (0.34)

Constant −22.48∗∗∗ (6.73) −24.38∗∗∗ (7.22) −1.03 (19.99)
σ 1.70∗∗∗ (0.09) 1.53∗∗∗ (0.09) 3.92∗∗∗ (0.24)
N 1715 1715 1715
Log-Likelihood −2052.25 −1870.54 −1050.49
Recipient-clustered robust s.e. in parentheses. ∗ p < 0.1, ∗∗ p < 0.05, ∗∗∗ p < 0.01. Estimator: Tobit.

Dependent Variable: Amount of Aid
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Table A.31: Marginal Effects for Pre-AKP vs AKP-Era Turkish Gov’s (Excluding Syria)

Economic Aid Humanitarian Aid
(1) (2)

Lagged Aid [0.00] [0.08]
Pre-AKP 0.347∗∗∗ (0.018) 0.106∗∗∗ (0.018)
Post-AKP 0.504∗∗∗ (0.030) 0.146∗∗∗ (0.021)

Common Language Group [0.07] [0.04]
Pre-AKP 0.805∗∗∗ (0.224) 0.488∗∗ (0.172)
Post-AKP 0.414 (0.220) 0.864∗∗∗ (0.165)

Common Religion [0.65] [0.02]
Pre-AKP 0.309∗ (0.134) 0.007 (0.125)
Post-AKP 0.237∗ (0.109) 0.391∗∗ (0.121)

Import from Donor [0.05] [0.89]
Pre-AKP −0.024 (0.029) 0.003 (0.026)
Post-AKP 0.049∗ (0.023) 0.008 (0.031)

UN Voting Similarity [0.00] [0.30]
Pre-AKP 2.306∗∗∗ (0.358) 0.916∗∗∗ (0.266)
Post-AKP 0.394 (0.280) 0.441 (0.436)

Infant Mortality [0.35] [0.07]
Pre-AKP −0.198 (0.108) −0.045 (0.113)
Post-AKP −0.086 (0.082) −0.243∗∗ (0.077)

GDP per capita [0.18] [0.07]
Pre-AKP −0.153∗ (0.070) −0.086 (0.063)
Post-AKP −0.250∗∗∗ (0.047) −0.206∗∗∗ (0.051)

Disaster Victims [0.03] [0.07]
Pre-AKP −0.045∗ (0.022) 0.051∗ (0.021)
Post-AKP 0.017 (0.022) 0.111∗∗∗ (0.024)

Democracy [0.44] [0.08]
Pre-AKP −0.006 (0.007) 0.004 (0.008)
Post-AKP 0.001 (0.008) 0.021∗ (0.008)

Political Terror Scale [0.33] [0.79]
Pre-AKP 0.035 (0.045) 0.079∗∗ (0.029)
Post-AKP −0.021 (0.036) 0.092∗ (0.046)

Distance [0.03] [0.05]
Pre-AKP −0.377∗∗∗ (0.078) −0.302∗∗∗ (0.070)
Post-AKP −0.151 (0.087) −0.134 (0.086)

Population [0.30] [0.24]
Pre-AKP 0.178∗∗∗ (0.048) 0.003 (0.044)
Post-AKP 0.114∗∗ (0.042) −0.056 (0.045)

N 1715 1715
Marginal effects and Wald tests of equality of margins.

Based on Table A.30. ∗ p < 0.05, ∗∗ p < 0.01, ∗∗∗ p < 0.001
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Table A.32: Turkey vs OECD DAC Members (Excl. Syria)

Economic Aid Humanitarian Aid

Pre-2003 Post-2003 Pre-2003 Post-2003
(1) (2) (3) (4)

Lagged Aid 0.92∗∗∗ (0.02) 0.95∗∗∗ (0.02) 1.20∗∗∗ (0.03) 1.03∗∗∗ (0.03)

Common Language Group 1.87∗∗∗ (0.53) 0.13 (0.31) 1.71 (1.58) 4.20∗∗∗ (1.03)

× DAC −1.82∗∗∗ (0.54) 0.35 (0.33) −1.13 (1.58) −2.83∗∗∗ (1.07)

Common Religion 0.96∗∗∗ (0.37) 0.32∗ (0.19) 1.25 (1.04) 2.22∗∗∗ (0.55)

× DAC −0.56 (0.37) 0.03 (0.24) −0.62 (1.08) −2.08∗∗∗ (0.60)

Imports from Donor −0.10 (0.08) 0.11∗∗ (0.04) 0.13 (0.21) −0.07 (0.15)

× DAC 0.25∗∗∗ (0.08) −0.05 (0.04) 0.20 (0.20) 0.31∗∗ (0.15)

UN Voting Similarity 6.20∗∗∗ (1.12) 0.49 (0.59) 5.19∗∗ (2.46) 1.64 (2.49)

× DAC −5.93∗∗∗ (1.11) −0.59 (0.52) −4.32∗ (2.50) −1.61 (2.55)

Infant Mortality −0.49∗ (0.29) −0.15 (0.14) −1.36 (0.91) −1.34∗∗∗ (0.39)

× DAC 0.41 (0.29) 0.18∗∗ (0.08) 0.96 (0.84) 1.06∗∗∗ (0.36)

GDP per capita −0.36∗∗ (0.18) −0.48∗∗∗ (0.09) −0.98∗ (0.53) −0.90∗∗∗ (0.26)

× DAC −0.07 (0.18) 0.11∗ (0.06) −0.01 (0.53) −0.06 (0.23)

Disaster Victims −0.13∗∗ (0.06) 0.01 (0.04) 0.43 (0.26) 0.66∗∗∗ (0.14)

× DAC 0.13∗∗ (0.06) 0.00 (0.04) −0.15 (0.26) −0.29∗∗ (0.12)

Democracy −0.02 (0.02) −0.00 (0.01) −0.02 (0.07) 0.11∗∗ (0.04)

× DAC 0.03 (0.02) 0.02∗ (0.01) 0.02 (0.07) −0.10∗∗ (0.04)

Political Terror Scale 0.10 (0.12) −0.07 (0.07) 0.10 (0.29) 0.32 (0.23)

× DAC −0.08 (0.12) 0.07 (0.06) 0.27 (0.30) −0.10 (0.24)

Distance −1.11∗∗∗ (0.23) −0.08 (0.14) −1.80∗∗∗ (0.46) −0.59 (0.41)

× DAC 1.02∗∗∗ (0.23) −0.10 (0.13) 1.33∗∗∗ (0.46) 0.41 (0.41)

Population 0.54∗∗∗ (0.15) 0.19∗∗ (0.08) −0.10 (0.42) −0.48∗∗ (0.23)

× DAC −0.56∗∗∗ (0.15) −0.10 (0.06) −0.25 (0.41) 0.10 (0.21)

DAC indicator 0.18 (3.54) 0.76 (1.32) −14.00 (9.67) −11.88∗∗ (5.20)

Donor’s GDP per capita 0.96∗∗∗ (0.08) 0.61∗∗∗ (0.08) 2.98∗∗∗ (0.22) 1.85∗∗∗ (0.13)

Donor’s GDP Growth −0.04∗∗∗ (0.01) 0.00 (0.00) 0.12∗∗∗ (0.04) 0.06∗∗∗ (0.02)

Donor’s Disaster Victims 0.08∗∗∗ (0.03) 0.09∗∗∗ (0.03) −0.01 (0.07) 0.32∗∗∗ (0.06)

Constant −8.46∗∗ (3.60) −6.17∗∗∗ (2.00) −11.16 (10.76) −1.04 (5.45)
σ 1.77∗∗∗ (0.06) 1.73∗∗∗ (0.06) 3.57∗∗∗ (0.07) 2.94∗∗∗ (0.07)
N 15250 21202 10474 15034
Log-Likelihood −24563.87 −34184.63 −10228.66 −18660.96
Recipient-clustered robust s.e. in parentheses. ∗ p < 0.1, ∗∗ p < 0.05, ∗∗∗ p < 0.01. Estimator: Tobit. Dependent Variable: Amount of Aid
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Table A.33: Marginal Effects for Turkey vs OECD DAC Members (Excluding Syria)

Economic Aid Humanitarian Aid

Pre-2003 Post-2003 Pre-2003 Post-2003
(1) (2) (3) (4)

Lagged Aid [0.00] [0.00] [0.01] [0.00]
Turkey 0.609∗∗∗ (0.026) 0.819∗∗∗ (0.014) 0.531∗∗∗ (0.068) 0.578∗∗∗ (0.037)
DAC 0.728∗∗∗ (0.012) 0.744∗∗∗ (0.011) 0.342∗∗∗ (0.008) 0.438∗∗∗ (0.009)

Common Language Group [0.00] [0.36] [0.39] [0.00]
Turkey 1.236∗∗∗ (0.350) 0.111 (0.266) 0.753 (0.689) 2.361∗∗∗ (0.572)
DAC 0.040 (0.069) 0.374∗∗∗ (0.098) 0.163 (0.084) 0.583∗∗∗ (0.089)

Common Religion [0.20] [0.98] [0.43] [0.00]
Turkey 0.637∗∗ (0.243) 0.276 (0.168) 0.552 (0.469) 1.250∗∗∗ (0.322)
DAC 0.316∗∗∗ (0.058) 0.272∗∗∗ (0.077) 0.179∗ (0.070) 0.060 (0.068)

Import from Donor [0.00] [0.17] [0.69] [0.10]
Turkey −0.068 (0.054) 0.096∗ (0.037) 0.059 (0.094) −0.039 (0.086)
DAC 0.113∗∗∗ (0.017) 0.047∗∗∗ (0.013) 0.096∗∗∗ (0.013) 0.103∗∗∗ (0.014)

UN Voting Similarty [0.00] [0.27] [0.04] [0.51]
Turkey 4.098∗∗∗ (0.652) 0.426 (0.509) 2.290∗ (0.989) 0.924 (1.361)
DAC 0.213∗∗ (0.082) −0.076 (0.090) 0.248∗∗ (0.086) 0.014 (0.086)

Infant Mortality [0.19] [0.04] [0.18] [0.00]
Turkey −0.323 (0.194) −0.132 (0.122) −0.598 (0.387) −0.752∗∗∗ (0.227)
DAC −0.062 (0.078) 0.020 (0.079) −0.113 (0.079) −0.119 (0.076)

GDP per capita [0.40] [0.02] [0.50] [0.48]
Turkey −0.237∗ (0.121) −0.417∗∗∗ (0.075) −0.433 (0.234) −0.505∗∗∗ (0.150)
DAC −0.339∗∗∗ (0.046) −0.290∗∗∗ (0.045) −0.283∗∗∗ (0.049) −0.407∗∗∗ (0.050)

Disaster Victims [0.03] [0.98] [0.34] [0.00]
Turkey −0.087∗ (0.041) 0.011 (0.034) 0.192 (0.120) 0.372∗∗∗ (0.075)
DAC 0.000 (0.008) 0.012 (0.015) 0.081∗∗∗ (0.019) 0.159∗∗∗ (0.023)

Democracy [0.10] [0.10] [0.72] [0.02]
Turkey −0.012 (0.013) −0.002 (0.012) −0.009 (0.029) 0.060∗ (0.024)
DAC 0.010∗ (0.004) 0.012 (0.007) 0.001 (0.005) 0.004 (0.006)

Political Terror Scale [0.55] [0.21] [0.64] [0.50]
Turkey 0.067 (0.079) −0.058 (0.057) 0.043 (0.126) 0.182 (0.127)
DAC 0.020 (0.026) 0.006 (0.037) 0.103∗∗∗ (0.026) 0.095∗∗ (0.031)

Distance [0.00] [0.51] [0.00] [0.27]
Turkey −0.730∗∗∗ (0.140) −0.070 (0.125) −0.795∗∗∗ (0.187) −0.334 (0.237)
DAC −0.069 (0.036) −0.142∗∗ (0.052) −0.135∗∗ (0.044) −0.077 (0.043)

Population [0.00] [0.10] [0.76] [0.36]
Turkey 0.356∗∗∗ (0.088) 0.166∗ (0.068) −0.044 (0.184) −0.267∗ (0.127)
DAC −0.018 (0.025) 0.074∗ (0.030) −0.098∗∗∗ (0.027) −0.159∗∗∗ (0.037)

N 15250 21202 10474 15034
Marginal effects and Wald tests of equality of margins.

Based on Table A.32. ∗ p < 0.05, ∗∗ p < 0.01, ∗∗∗ p < 0.001
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Table A.34: Turkey vs OECD DAC Members (Disaggregating DAC Donors)

Economic Aid Humanitarian Aid

Pre-2003 Post-2003 Pre-2003 Post-2003
(1) (2) (3) (4)

Lagged Aid 0.91∗∗∗ (0.02) 0.94∗∗∗ (0.02) 1.18∗∗∗ (0.03) 1.02∗∗∗ (0.03)
Common Language Group 1.99∗∗∗ (0.53) 0.16 (0.31) 1.87 (1.54) 4.16∗∗∗ (1.01)

× Rest of DAC −1.98∗∗∗ (0.54) 0.32 (0.34) 0.54 (1.58) −2.45∗∗ (1.08)
× Major Powers −1.77∗∗∗ (0.54) 0.34 (0.34) −5.14∗∗∗ (1.64) −3.84∗∗∗ (1.05)
× Generous Donors −2.26∗∗∗ (0.62) −0.58 (0.77) −2.78 (2.39) −4.31∗∗∗ (1.57)

Common Religion 0.94∗∗∗ (0.36) 0.33∗ (0.19) 1.19 (1.02) 2.24∗∗∗ (0.55)
× Rest of DAC −0.57 (0.37) 0.04 (0.24) −0.87 (1.08) −2.06∗∗∗ (0.60)
× Major Powers −0.63∗ (0.37) −0.05 (0.26) −0.57 (1.06) −2.24∗∗∗ (0.60)
× Generous Donors −0.48 (0.38) 0.02 (0.25) −0.94 (1.09) −2.00∗∗∗ (0.63)

Imports from Donor −0.10 (0.08) 0.11∗∗ (0.04) 0.13 (0.21) −0.07 (0.15)
× Rest of DAC 0.27∗∗∗ (0.08) −0.03 (0.04) 0.04 (0.20) 0.37∗∗ (0.16)
× Major Powers 0.14 (0.09) −0.09∗ (0.05) 0.20 (0.22) 0.38∗∗ (0.17)
× Generous Donors 0.20∗∗ (0.09) −0.13∗∗∗ (0.04) 0.27 (0.21) 0.14 (0.16)

UN Voting Similarity 6.23∗∗∗ (1.07) 0.54 (0.59) 5.41∗∗ (2.38) 1.61 (2.44)
× Rest of DAC −5.92∗∗∗ (1.10) −0.46 (0.43) −3.69 (2.46) −1.51 (2.69)
× Major Powers −5.93∗∗∗ (1.07) −0.58 (0.60) −3.70 (2.41) −1.19 (2.49)
× Generous Donors −5.55∗∗∗ (1.02) −1.01∗∗ (0.47) −3.28 (2.65) −2.73 (2.55)

Infant Mortality −0.47∗ (0.28) −0.15 (0.14) −1.26 (0.88) −1.36∗∗∗ (0.39)
× Rest of DAC 0.47 (0.29) 0.20∗∗ (0.08) 0.77 (0.85) 1.01∗∗∗ (0.36)
× Major Powers 0.50∗ (0.28) 0.24∗∗ (0.09) 0.99 (0.82) 1.11∗∗∗ (0.35)
× Generous Donors 0.19 (0.27) 0.10 (0.10) 0.89 (0.83) 1.21∗∗∗ (0.36)

GDP per capita −0.35∗∗ (0.17) −0.48∗∗∗ (0.09) −0.93∗ (0.51) −0.91∗∗∗ (0.26)
× Rest of DAC −0.06 (0.18) 0.11∗ (0.06) −0.01 (0.52) −0.18 (0.24)
× Major Powers 0.14 (0.17) 0.19∗∗ (0.07) 0.06 (0.51) 0.01 (0.25)
× Generous Donors −0.24 (0.18) 0.13∗ (0.07) −0.06 (0.51) 0.18 (0.24)

Disaster Victims −0.12∗∗ (0.06) 0.01 (0.04) 0.42∗ (0.26) 0.67∗∗∗ (0.13)
× Rest of DAC 0.11∗ (0.06) 0.00 (0.04) 0.04 (0.26) −0.30∗∗ (0.12)
× Major Powers 0.12∗ (0.06) −0.03 (0.04) −0.21 (0.26) −0.33∗∗∗ (0.13)
× Generous Donors 0.14∗∗ (0.06) 0.01 (0.04) −0.23 (0.25) −0.29∗∗ (0.12)

Democracy −0.02 (0.02) −0.00 (0.01) −0.02 (0.06) 0.10∗∗ (0.04)
× Rest of DAC 0.03 (0.02) 0.02∗∗ (0.01) 0.00 (0.07) −0.10∗∗ (0.04)
× Major Powers 0.02 (0.02) 0.01 (0.01) 0.02 (0.07) −0.09∗∗ (0.04)
× Generous Donors 0.04∗ (0.02) 0.03∗∗ (0.01) 0.02 (0.07) −0.09∗∗ (0.04)

Political Terror Scale 0.10 (0.12) −0.07 (0.07) 0.11 (0.28) 0.31 (0.23)
× Rest of DAC −0.06 (0.12) 0.10∗ (0.06) 0.40 (0.29) −0.09 (0.23)
× Major Powers −0.11 (0.12) 0.02 (0.07) 0.19 (0.31) −0.17 (0.23)
× Generous Donors −0.04 (0.12) 0.07 (0.07) 0.21 (0.31) 0.04 (0.25)

Distance −1.08∗∗∗ (0.22) −0.09 (0.14) −1.77∗∗∗ (0.45) −0.63 (0.40)
× Rest of DAC 0.95∗∗∗ (0.22) −0.07 (0.13) 0.77∗ (0.45) 0.27 (0.41)
× Major Powers 0.96∗∗∗ (0.23) −0.07 (0.15) 1.90∗∗∗ (0.44) 1.09∗∗∗ (0.42)
× Generous Donors 1.21∗∗∗ (0.23) −0.14 (0.14) 1.90∗∗∗ (0.52) 0.40 (0.43)

Population 0.52∗∗∗ (0.14) 0.20∗∗ (0.08) −0.08 (0.41) −0.48∗∗ (0.22)
× Rest of DAC −0.52∗∗∗ (0.15) −0.12∗ (0.06) −0.17 (0.40) 0.11 (0.22)
× Major Powers −0.49∗∗∗ (0.15) −0.04 (0.07) −0.21 (0.41) −0.01 (0.23)
× Generous Donors −0.53∗∗∗ (0.14) −0.01 (0.08) −0.32 (0.43) 0.18 (0.22)

Rest of DAC Indicator −0.34 (3.36) 0.37 (1.30) −9.38 (8.93) −10.84∗∗ (5.23)
Major Powers Indicator 0.24 (3.29) −0.02 (1.46) −19.48∗∗ (9.23) −17.16∗∗∗ (5.12)
Generous Donors Indicator 1.00 (3.24) 1.21 (1.46) −18.09∗ (9.29) −12.55∗∗ (5.28)
Donor’s GDP per capita 0.78∗∗∗ (0.09) 0.66∗∗∗ (0.07) 3.21∗∗∗ (0.30) 1.85∗∗∗ (0.15)
Donor’s GDP Growth −0.04∗∗∗ (0.01) 0.01 (0.00) 0.12∗∗∗ (0.04) 0.06∗∗∗ (0.02)
Donor’s Disaster Victims 0.09∗∗∗ (0.03) 0.06∗ (0.03) 0.02 (0.07) 0.31∗∗∗ (0.06)
Constant −6.96∗∗ (3.37) −6.45∗∗∗ (1.90) −14.35 (10.51) −0.57 (5.41)
σ 1.77∗∗∗ (0.06) 1.72∗∗∗ (0.06) 3.53∗∗∗ (0.07) 2.94∗∗∗ (0.07)
N 15422 21037 10532 15097
Log-Likelihood −24780.48 −34327.26 −10225.87 −18702.12
Recipient-clustered robust s.e. in parentheses. ∗ p < 0.1, ∗∗ p < 0.05, ∗∗∗ p < 0.01. Estimator: Tobit . Dependent Variable: Amount of Aid
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Table A.35: Marginal Effects for OECD DAC Members (Disaggregating DAC Donors)

Economic Aid Humanitarian Aid

Pre-2003 Post-2003 Pre-2003 Post-2003
(1) (2) (3) (4)

Lagged Aid [0.00] [0.00] [0.00] [0.00]
Turkey 0.580∗∗∗ (0.028) 0.819∗∗∗ (0.016) 0.557∗∗∗ (0.077) 0.573∗∗∗ (0.036)
Rest of DAC 0.718∗∗∗ (0.012) 0.740∗∗∗ (0.012) 0.309∗∗∗ (0.011) 0.437∗∗∗ (0.009)
Major Powers 0.757∗∗∗ (0.013) 0.762∗∗∗ (0.014) 0.374∗∗∗ (0.014) 0.438∗∗∗ (0.013)
Generous Donors 0.728∗∗∗ (0.012) 0.728∗∗∗ (0.011) 0.331∗∗∗ (0.009) 0.421∗∗∗ (0.011)

Common Language Group [0.00] [0.46] [0.00] [0.00]
Turkey 1.263∗∗∗ (0.334) 0.141 (0.269) 0.886 (0.720) 2.336∗∗∗ (0.564)
Rest of DAC 0.006 (0.089) 0.378∗∗∗ (0.103) 0.633∗∗∗ (0.107) 0.732∗∗∗ (0.114)
Major Powers 0.179∗ (0.088) 0.408∗∗∗ (0.092) −1.042∗∗∗ (0.197) 0.136 (0.116)
Generous Donors −0.213 (0.262) −0.320 (0.553) −0.257 (0.516) −0.062 (0.497)

Common Religion [0.34] [0.77] [0.33] [0.00]
Turkey 0.594∗∗ (0.231) 0.289 (0.170) 0.564 (0.501) 1.259∗∗∗ (0.323)
Rest of DAC 0.287∗∗∗ (0.076) 0.296∗∗∗ (0.076) 0.082 (0.095) 0.078 (0.085)
Major Powers 0.255∗∗∗ (0.074) 0.232∗ (0.103) 0.196∗ (0.087) 0.001 (0.077)
Generous Donors 0.364∗∗∗ (0.084) 0.274∗∗ (0.092) 0.069 (0.078) 0.101 (0.090)

Import from Donor [0.00] [0.00] [0.04] [0.00]
Turkey −0.065 (0.052) 0.093∗ (0.037) 0.060 (0.101) −0.040 (0.086)
Rest of DAC 0.136∗∗∗ (0.019) 0.061∗∗∗ (0.014) 0.045∗∗ (0.016) 0.127∗∗∗ (0.018)
Major Powers 0.029 (0.023) 0.016 (0.033) 0.105∗∗∗ (0.026) 0.132∗∗∗ (0.025)
Generous Donors 0.078∗∗∗ (0.023) −0.017 (0.014) 0.110∗∗∗ (0.023) 0.029 (0.020)

UN Voting Similarity [0.00] [0.00] [0.19] [0.00]
Turkey 3.956∗∗∗ (0.589) 0.468 (0.512) 2.565∗ (1.056) 0.907 (1.337)
Rest of DAC 0.245 (0.182) 0.060 (0.203) 0.452∗∗ (0.175) 0.046 (0.214)
Major Powers 0.247∗ (0.109) −0.036 (0.070) 0.543∗∗∗ (0.098) 0.183∗ (0.073)
Generous Donors 0.538∗∗ (0.187) −0.365∗ (0.179) 0.600∗∗ (0.228) −0.461∗ (0.181)

Infant Mortality [0.00] [0.01] [0.57] [0.00]
Turkey −0.301 (0.181) −0.135 (0.123) −0.597 (0.407) −0.764∗∗∗ (0.226)
Rest of DAC −0.003 (0.091) 0.038 (0.086) −0.130 (0.099) −0.148 (0.083)
Major Powers 0.026 (0.089) 0.066 (0.087) −0.085 (0.088) −0.108 (0.074)
Generous Donors −0.226∗∗ (0.082) −0.045 (0.078) −0.103 (0.073) −0.062 (0.084)

GDP per capita [0.00] [0.04] [0.82] [0.00]
Turkey −0.222∗ (0.113) −0.420∗∗∗ (0.076) −0.441 (0.242) −0.509∗∗∗ (0.151)
Rest of DAC −0.321∗∗∗ (0.056) −0.294∗∗∗ (0.047) −0.248∗∗∗ (0.061) −0.463∗∗∗ (0.056)
Major Powers −0.175∗∗∗ (0.042) −0.239∗∗∗ (0.055) −0.278∗∗∗ (0.055) −0.386∗∗∗ (0.051)
Generous Donors −0.470∗∗∗ (0.063) −0.275∗∗∗ (0.052) −0.278∗∗∗ (0.052) −0.299∗∗∗ (0.057)

Disaster Victims [0.04] [0.43] [0.01] [0.01]
Turkey −0.076∗ (0.038) 0.013 (0.034) 0.201 (0.124) 0.378∗∗∗ (0.074)
Rest of DAC −0.010 (0.012) 0.014 (0.016) 0.120∗∗∗ (0.025) 0.159∗∗∗ (0.025)
Major Powers −0.001 (0.010) −0.009 (0.019) 0.067∗∗ (0.021) 0.148∗∗∗ (0.023)
Generous Donors 0.018 (0.012) 0.020 (0.017) 0.055∗∗ (0.018) 0.156∗∗∗ (0.029)

Democracy [0.07] [0.01] [0.72] [0.08]
Turkey −0.010 (0.012) −0.003 (0.012) −0.007 (0.030) 0.058∗ (0.024)
Rest of DAC 0.013∗ (0.006) 0.013 (0.007) −0.004 (0.006) 0.002 (0.007)
Major Powers 0.002 (0.005) 0.003 (0.008) 0.003 (0.006) 0.004 (0.006)
Generous Donors 0.016∗∗ (0.005) 0.019∗∗ (0.007) 0.001 (0.004) 0.008 (0.007)

Political Terror Scale [0.34] [0.15] [0.42] [0.06]
Turkey 0.063 (0.077) −0.058 (0.058) 0.053 (0.134) 0.171 (0.127)
Rest of DAC 0.028 (0.029) 0.024 (0.037) 0.135∗∗∗ (0.031) 0.093∗∗ (0.036)
Major Powers −0.011 (0.033) −0.038 (0.049) 0.098∗∗ (0.031) 0.060 (0.031)
Generous Donors 0.044 (0.034) 0.006 (0.041) 0.091∗∗ (0.029) 0.144∗∗∗ (0.039)

Distance [0.00] [0.72] [0.00] [0.00]
Turkey −0.689∗∗∗ (0.126) −0.083 (0.124) −0.839∗∗∗ (0.192) −0.351 (0.229)
Rest of DAC −0.108∗ (0.042) −0.132∗∗ (0.051) −0.263∗∗∗ (0.037) −0.150∗∗ (0.048)
Major Powers −0.105∗ (0.050) −0.134 (0.092) 0.041 (0.069) 0.200∗∗∗ (0.052)
Generous Donors 0.096 (0.069) −0.185∗∗ (0.068) 0.035 (0.073) −0.092 (0.081)

Population [0.00] [0.01] [0.49] [0.17]
Turkey 0.331∗∗∗ (0.083) 0.171∗ (0.068) −0.040 (0.194) −0.268∗ (0.127)
Rest of DAC −0.001 (0.033) 0.057 (0.030) −0.066∗ (0.031) −0.158∗∗∗ (0.043)
Major Powers 0.028 (0.028) 0.124∗ (0.049) −0.094∗∗ (0.037) −0.208∗∗∗ (0.044)
Generous Donors −0.009 (0.039) 0.142∗∗∗ (0.040) −0.114∗∗∗ (0.034) −0.121∗∗ (0.046)

N 15422 21307 10532 15097
Marginal effects and Wald tests of equality of margins.

Based on Table A.34. ∗ p < 0.05, ∗∗ p < 0.01, ∗∗∗ p < 0.001
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Table A.36: Turkey vs OECD DAC Members (Japan Among Major Donors)

Economic Aid Humanitarian Aid

Pre-2003 Post-2003 Pre-2003 Post-2003
(1) (2) (3) (4)

Lagged Aid 0.913∗∗∗ (0.020) 0.940∗∗∗ (0.020) 1.176∗∗∗ (0.027) 1.020∗∗∗ (0.031)
Common Language Group 1.989∗∗∗ (0.530) 0.162 (0.308) 1.869 (1.536) 4.158∗∗∗ (1.011)

× Rest of DAC −1.982∗∗∗ (0.536) 0.318 (0.336) 0.544 (1.576) −2.450∗ (1.079)
× Major Powers −1.773∗∗ (0.539) 0.342 (0.345) −5.141∗∗ (1.635) −3.840∗∗∗ (1.053)
× Generous Donors −2.256∗∗∗ (0.617) −0.576 (0.766) −2.780 (2.388) −4.308∗∗ (1.572)

Common Religion 0.936∗∗ (0.360) 0.332 (0.194) 1.189 (1.023) 2.241∗∗∗ (0.546)
× Rest of DAC −0.572 (0.367) 0.044 (0.240) −0.875 (1.081) −2.058∗∗∗ (0.595)
× Major Powers −0.628 (0.371) −0.046 (0.260) −0.572 (1.055) −2.238∗∗∗ (0.601)
× Generous Donors −0.479 (0.378) 0.022 (0.246) −0.943 (1.092) −1.995∗∗ (0.630)

Imports from Donor −0.102 (0.083) 0.107∗ (0.043) 0.127 (0.208) −0.071 (0.153)
× Rest of DAC 0.274∗∗ (0.085) −0.030 (0.041) 0.044 (0.201) 0.367∗ (0.156)
× Major Powers 0.137 (0.087) −0.087 (0.051) 0.203 (0.221) 0.378∗ (0.167)
× Generous Donors 0.200∗ (0.086) −0.129∗∗ (0.042) 0.265 (0.215) 0.141 (0.159)

UN Voting Similarity 6.230∗∗∗ (1.070) 0.537 (0.590) 5.409∗ (2.382) 1.615 (2.439)
× Rest of DAC −5.917∗∗∗ (1.102) −0.461 (0.431) −3.687 (2.455) −1.506 (2.685)
× Major Powers −5.932∗∗∗ (1.067) −0.581 (0.601) −3.704 (2.414) −1.188 (2.486)
× Generous Donors −5.554∗∗∗ (1.021) −1.009∗ (0.467) −3.279 (2.650) −2.733 (2.548)

Infant Mortality −0.474 (0.282) −0.154 (0.141) −1.259 (0.876) −1.360∗∗∗ (0.389)
× Rest of DAC 0.470 (0.294) 0.203∗ (0.083) 0.765 (0.845) 1.015∗∗ (0.357)
× Major Powers 0.505 (0.283) 0.236∗ (0.093) 0.993 (0.820) 1.109∗∗ (0.352)
× Generous Donors 0.190 (0.273) 0.096 (0.100) 0.892 (0.827) 1.210∗∗∗ (0.358)

GDP per capita −0.349∗ (0.174) −0.482∗∗∗ (0.089) −0.929 (0.511) −0.905∗∗∗ (0.258)
× Rest of DAC −0.059 (0.180) 0.109 (0.062) −0.014 (0.519) −0.175 (0.237)
× Major Powers 0.138 (0.168) 0.186∗ (0.075) 0.057 (0.513) 0.005 (0.252)
× Generous Donors −0.241 (0.177) 0.126 (0.073) −0.058 (0.510) 0.181 (0.243)

Disaster Victims −0.120∗ (0.061) 0.015 (0.040) 0.423 (0.260) 0.673∗∗∗ (0.135)
× Rest of DAC 0.107 (0.062) 0.004 (0.038) 0.035 (0.256) −0.302∗ (0.119)
× Major Powers 0.119 (0.061) −0.026 (0.039) −0.213 (0.257) −0.329∗∗ (0.125)
× Generous Donors 0.143∗ (0.062) 0.012 (0.038) −0.227 (0.253) −0.295∗ (0.119)

Democracy −0.016 (0.019) −0.003 (0.014) −0.016 (0.064) 0.104∗ (0.041)
× Rest of DAC 0.033 (0.021) 0.020∗ (0.010) 0.002 (0.069) −0.098∗ (0.040)
× Major Powers 0.018 (0.020) 0.006 (0.009) 0.025 (0.066) −0.094∗ (0.038)
× Generous Donors 0.035 (0.020) 0.027∗ (0.012) 0.018 (0.066) −0.085∗ (0.041)

Political Terror Scale 0.100 (0.121) −0.067 (0.066) 0.113 (0.285) 0.305 (0.229)
× Rest of DAC −0.064 (0.125) 0.098 (0.060) 0.400 (0.288) −0.087 (0.235)
× Major Powers −0.113 (0.120) 0.020 (0.067) 0.195 (0.307) −0.166 (0.229)
× Generous Donors −0.044 (0.118) 0.075 (0.066) 0.210 (0.314) 0.045 (0.245)

Distance −1.084∗∗∗ (0.218) −0.095 (0.142) −1.769∗∗∗ (0.450) −0.625 (0.403)
× Rest of DAC 0.947∗∗∗ (0.218) −0.073 (0.125) 0.769 (0.450) 0.275 (0.405)
× Major Powers 0.958∗∗∗ (0.230) −0.071 (0.151) 1.898∗∗∗ (0.437) 1.091∗∗ (0.417)
× Generous Donors 1.205∗∗∗ (0.232) −0.145 (0.139) 1.895∗∗∗ (0.520) 0.403 (0.432)

Population 0.521∗∗∗ (0.144) 0.196∗ (0.079) −0.084 (0.409) −0.478∗ (0.224)
× Rest of DAC −0.522∗∗∗ (0.148) −0.124 (0.064) −0.167 (0.403) 0.108 (0.217)
× Major Powers −0.487∗∗∗ (0.148) −0.043 (0.073) −0.212 (0.410) −0.008 (0.227)
× Generous Donors −0.532∗∗∗ (0.144) −0.013 (0.079) −0.322 (0.434) 0.185 (0.219)

Rest of DAC Indicator −0.335 (3.362) 0.366 (1.302) −9.380 (8.932) −10.836∗ (5.226)
Major Powers Indicator 0.237 (3.290) −0.016 (1.461) −19.479∗ (9.232) −17.159∗∗∗ (5.117)
Generous Donors Indicator 1.003 (3.241) 1.207 (1.462) −18.091 (9.293) −12.554∗ (5.277)
Donor’s GDP per capita 0.782∗∗∗ (0.089) 0.657∗∗∗ (0.072) 3.211∗∗∗ (0.300) 1.849∗∗∗ (0.150)
Donor’s GDP Growth −0.038∗∗∗ (0.009) 0.005 (0.005) 0.117∗∗ (0.039) 0.059∗∗∗ (0.015)
Donor’s Disaster Victims 0.089∗∗ (0.028) 0.058 (0.030) 0.025 (0.069) 0.314∗∗∗ (0.062)
N 15422 21307 10532 15097
Log-Likelihood −24780.481 −34327.263 −10225.866 −18702.125
Recipient-clustered robust s.e. in parentheses. ∗ p < 0.1, ∗∗ p < 0.05, ∗∗∗ p < 0.01. Estimator: Tobit . Dependent Variable: Amount of Aid
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